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EXPLANATORY NOTES 

1. DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROPOSED PROGRAMME BUDGET 

The Regional Director's Proposed Programme Budget for 1988-1989 has been 
formulated to conform to the parameters to the basic policy and global 
strategy of WHO and the Seventh General Programme of Work and the medium-term 
programme approved by the World Health Assembly and the Regional Committee. 
The proposals for the intercountry programme included in the document are 
those which have been recommended by the Consultative Committee for Programme 
Development and Management (CCPDM) . 

The conclusions from the programming process carried out with national 
authorities have been summarized in the form of narrative country programme 
statements. They set out the broad programme trends, objectives and modes of 
action, giving a breakdown of the country planning figures by programme, but 
not details of staff, supplies and equipment, fellowships and other budgetary 
components. The details of regional and intercountry activities, however, are 
shown in Annex 2 of the document. This process also takes into account the 
concepts being innovated into the Regional Programme Budget Policy. 

After these proposals have been reviewed by the Regional Committee, they 
will be consolidated by the Director-General into the WHO Proposed Programme 
Budget for 1988-1989, which will be submitted to the Executive Board in 
January 1987. The Executive Board will consider the proposed programme budget 
and submit it, together with its recommendations, to the Fortieth World Health 
Assembly for adoption and appropriation of the necessary funds. 

2. FORM OF PBESWTATION 

The programme budget proposals have been prepared and presented in accordance 
with the WHO programme classification structure set out in the Seventh General 
Programme of Work. These follow the basic three-tier structure as illustrated 
below: 

Appropriation Section 3 Health Science and Technology - Health 
Promotion and Care 

3.9.0 Protection and Promotion of the Health of 
Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 Maternal and Child Health, including Family 
Planning 

In this presentation, the proposed budget for 1988-1989 is shown 
alongside the approved provisions for 1986-1987, with the comparative increase1 
decrease and percentage thereof shown for each programme. The regional and 
intercountry programmes have been combined into a single entity, in line with 
the format of presentation adopted for the global proposed programme budget. 

3. CONTENTS 

The Regional Director's programme statement on pages vii to xv is followed by 
various budgetary statements indicating the budgetary provisions for 1986-1987 
(approved budget) and the proposals for 1988-1989 under the regular budget as 



well as under other sources of funds (latest available information), including 
the summary of direct technical cooperation with, and services to, governments. 

The programme analyses are given on pages 15 to 112. Under each heading 
of the programme classification there is a statement setting out, as 
specifically as possible, the objectives, targets by 1989, situation analysis, 
proposed programme activities and budgetary implications of the proposed 
programme activities. These statements cover country, regional and 
intercountry activities, and are followed by supporting tables showing the 
approved budget for 1986-1987 and the proposed budget for 1988-1989. 

The programme analyses are followed by information annexes. Annex 1 
shows the country statements indicating the plan of action, supported by 
budgetary tables, by programme. Annex 2 shows the provisions for the proposed 
regional and intercountry activities. Annex 3 shows the activities proposed by 
Member Countries for implementation in case funds for the real increase for 
1988-1989 eventually become available. This annex also shows a "Summary by 
Programme" relating to these activities. Annex 4 explains the various 
abbreviations used in the document. 

4. FUNDING 

The proposed programme budget for 1988-1989 has been prepared within the 
regular budget allocation estimated at $57 767 000 for country activities. 
This represents an increase of 13.5 per cent over the 1986-1987 approved 
budget. In Annex 3, further proposals for country activities have been 
formulated, representing an additional 2 per cent for the real increase. These 
programme proposals will be implemented only if funds actually become 
available. Regional and intercountry activities have been established within 
an allocation of $19 236 900, which represents an increase of 13.5 per cent 
for only coat increases. 

Owing to the present financial stringency affecting the entire UN 
system, it is very likely that reduction will have to be effected in the 
foregoing proposals, as has been found necessary during the 1986-1987 
biennium. The exact amount of such a reduction may be known at a later date. 

With regard to activities under the United Nations Development Programme 
(UNDP) and the United Nations Fund for Population Activities (UNFPA), the 
proposed programme budget includes, as in previous years, funds for all 
projects for which financing may reasonably be assured. As the funding 
position for 1988-1989 is, in many cases, not yet clear, the inputs for UNDP 
and UNFPA and other extrabudgetary sources show, at this stage, a decrease 
compared with the current biennium 1986-1987. It is expected that further 
financing will be approved closer to the biennium 1988-1989. 

5. COST FACTOR AND BUDGETARY CONCEPTS 

The budget for WHO is prepared on a full-cost basis and is expressed in US 
dollars. This means that at the time of preparation, consideration is given to 
reasonably expected cost variation as a result of inflation and currency 
fluctuation. 

In the budget estimates for regional and intercountry programmes, an 
exchange rate of Indian Rs. 12.60 to 1 US dollar has been applied for 
1988-1989, as against Indian Rs. 11.50 to 1 US dollar that was applied for 
1986-1987. 



REGIONAL DIRECTOR'S PROGRAMME STATEMENT 

The development of the broad programme budget proposals for the biennium 
1988-89 was the culmination of a series of free and frank dialogues between 
representatives of the Member Countries and officials of the Organization. 
These dialogues had their bases in the draft Regional Programme Budget Policy 
prepared by the Consultative Committee on Programme Development and Management 
(CCPDM) based on the guidelines provided by the Director-General. The draft 
was also considered by the Programme Budget Sub-committee of the Regional 
Committee at its thirty-eighth session in September 1985. It is expected that 
this draft, with some minor modifications based on the suggestions received 
from the Member Countries, would be finally approved by the Regional Committee 
at its thirty-ninth session. This document is an instrument that reflects the 
essence of the comprehensive policy framework jointly provided by the Member 
Countries in the proceedings and resolutions of the World Health Assembly, the 
Executive Board and the Regional Committee, from time to time, within which 
the Organization's programme must be conceived, developed and implemented. In 
addition to the Regional Programme Budget Policy, the other relevant documents 
that were taken into consideration during the dialogues with the Member 
Countries include national health policies, national socio-economic develop- 
ment plans and programmes including health and the health-for-all strategies, 
along with the Seventh General Programme of Work of WHO, Medium-Term Plans and 
the new Managerial Framework for Optimum Utilization of WHO'S Resources 
(document DGO 83.1 Rev.1). The reports of the CCPDM on the six-monthly review 
of the entire WHO collaborative programme in the Region and the evaluation 
reports on the development and implementation of the health-for-all strategy 
in South-East Asia, which were noted by the Regional Committee at its 
thirty-eighth session in September 1985, were also taken into account. 

Thus the proposed broad programme proposals for the 1988-89 biennium 
have been matched not only with the Regional Programme Budget Policy framework 
but also with the health policies and programme decisions taken individually 
by each Member Country. This pragmatic synthesis reflects the mature wisdom of 
the Member Countries not only in recognizing the value of collective decisions 
taken at the meetings of the governing bodies but also in their willingness to 
apply the Organization's resources for health development within the agreed 
policy framework. 

While the CCPDM continued to play a crucial and effective role in WHO 
programme development and management in the Region, another innovative 
instrument that is being implemented in a phased manner to promote and ensure 
the optimal use of WHO's resources in the Member Countries is the country 
support team (CST). As an initial step, CSTs have been established for Bhutan, 
Sri Lanka and Thailand. The main purpose of these multidisciplinary teams is 
to mobilizelprovide objective-oriented specific support to the countries from 
all levels of the Organization at the right time and place according to the 
needs of the country for development and implementation of the strategy for 
health for all. The instrument is still in the trial stage but a preliminary 
assessment indicates its promises and potential. 



The development of Joint WHO-Government Coordination Committees is being 
streamlined and strengthened since these institutions will be pivotal in 
implementing decentralized management of WHO's resources at the country level 
providing both international support component as well as country-managed 
direct financial cooperation as conceived in the new managerial framework 
contained in the document DGO 83.1 Rev.1. Since this involves the observance 
of the criteria of strict accountability and auditing in both financial and 
programme terms, careful preparation would be needed. To this end, the 
national authorities are being intensively briefed utilizing available 
communication channels and relevant forums. 

The programme proposals for 1988-89 have to be viewed in the light of 
these recent developments. The major thrust of the programme proposals for the 
biennium has been on the areas of priority identified according to the 
criteria provided in the Regional Programme Budget Policy. These are: (1) 
strengthening and reorientation of health infrastructure to cater primary 
health care to all who need it, ( 2 )  reorientation and further development of 
health manpower to match the needs of universal primary health care services, 
( 3 )  strengthening and streamlining of managerial processes at all echelons of 
the health services, ( 4 )  application of cost-effective, simple and relevant 
technology suited to specific needs of the countries, particularly for the 
prevention and control of diseases, ( 5 )  optimal use of all available instru- 
ments for information and education of the community to promote health, 
prevent disease and, at times of need, seek treatment in a self-reliant 
manner, (6) support to national efforts to achieve the targets of drinking 
water supply and sanitation decade as determined by the national authorities, 
(7) promotion and development of research with emphasis on health systems 
research, and (8) intersectoral coordination and mobilization of resources in 
support of health for all. 

While the major thrust of WHO'S collaborative programme in totality will 
be on the aforesaid areas, a bird's-eye view of country and intercountry 
programme activities of the Region included in the programme budget for the 
biennium is depicted below: 

The Health Situation and Trend Assessment programme has now been geared 
to a three-pronged strategy for the integrated development of epidemiological 
surveillance and health information systems, namely, strengthening of infra- 
structure, training of appropriate manpower and development of appropriate 
tools and innovative approaches that can be used at all levels for health 
situation analysis and trend assessment in support of planning and management. 
The generation of only such information as can be timely analysed and used for 
situation and trend assessment and health programme management, as well as the 
organization of epidemiological training that is field-based and 
work-oriented, will be stressed. 

Most of the countries in the Region now have a planning unit in the 
Ministry of Health to support the managerial processes in the health sector. 
However, most of them are faced with the difficulty of developing a 
multidisciplinary team for effectively supporting the planning, programming, 
monitoring and evaluation processes essential for good management. Therefore, 
WHO'S collaborative programme in this area would be mainly directed to the 
training of manpower for developing a balanced multidisciplinary MPNHD team, 
identification of the most appropriate health delivery unit which can function 
most effectively and efficiently, introduction of modern tools and methods, 
and adapting them to specific country situations. 

Health systems research (HSR) would continue to receive the highest 
priority among all research activities based on the recommendation of the 



South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Medical Research (SEA/AC;MR). The 
activities of the programme will follow the health service research guidelines 
developed by SEA/ACMR. Efforts directed to the promotion of mechanisms for the 
identification of priority research problems by bringing health services and 
researchers together, training of researchers in appropriate methods and 
dissemination of HSR information, including results of already completed 
research activities, will receive priority attention in addition to support to 
relevant research projects. 

In the area of health legislation, countries will be provided support in 
promoting legislation conducive to promotive and preventive health measures, 
healthy life-style, equity in access to health care and reorientation of 
health infrastructure and manpower in support of primary health care, wherever 
necessary. 

The Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care is the 
most important programme with the highest priority in the countries of the 
Region. The major thrust of WHO'S support will be on the areas of development 
of innovative approaches, involvement of the community, strengthening of 
management especially at the district level, promotion of intersectoral action 
and coordination at the community level, development of a network of primary 
health care to facilitate exchange of experience and information, promotion 
and support to urban primary health care development, development and 
maintenance of appropriate referral systems, coordination between primary 
health care elements and health services and health behavioural research 
activities related to primary health care. These efforts will be geared to the 
objective of enhancing the quality of and coverage by primary health care in 
the countries. 

Since primary health care is the central core of the national strategy 
of all the Member Countries, WHO'S collaborative programme for health 
infrastructure development coupled with appropriate health manpower training, 
will be in conformity with the needs of national primary health care services 
in each country. The HSMD concept will be the guiding principle in health 
manpower development activities. Moreover, planning, production and management 
aspects of manpower development will be given balanced attention. Thus 
activities for the development and reorientation of curricula/syllabi and 
teachingllearning materials and methods and efforts for institutional 
strengthening will be supportive of primary health care services. A balanced 
planning, production and utilization of manpower will contribute towards 
cost-effectiveness and help to raise the quality and morale of the health 
personnel. 

Public Information and Education for Health (IEH) is now an integrated 
programme. The major task of the programme would be to bring about effective 
coordination between the two components for concerted action to achieve the 
common goal of developing a well-informed and motivated community for 
effective implementation of the programme. While support will be provided to 
develop and improve information/education materials and methods appropriate 
for each country, efforts to utilize the IEH approach in each element of 
primary health care, strengthen content of IEH in the training of primary 
health care workers and primary and secondary school teachers, and create a 
critical mass of community leaders having appropriate orientation towards 
health development, will be accelerated. 

Research Promotion and Development will continue to be one of the high 
priority programmes supported by around 5 per cent of the total regional 
regular budget. The programme will continue to support activities aimed at 
strengthening the national capability in research. These include research 



manpower and institutional development, strengthening of research coordination 
mechanism at the country level and provision of financial and technical 
support to undertake actual research. As stated earlier, the highest priority 
would be given to field-oriented, problem-solving health services research and 
health behavioural research. An appropriate balance between basic and applied 
research will be maintained depending on the needs of the countries and those 
of the Region as a whole. 

The nutrition component of the general Health Protection and Promotion 
Programme has been a priority in most of the countries of the Region for the 
simple reason that while malnutrition is a health problem by itself, it also 
contributes towards the vulnerability of the affected people to infection and 
morbidity, thereby reducing the productivity of the population in general. 
WHO's programme activities would be primarily geared to the strengthening of 
national capabilities in developing and managing intervention programmes 
against malnutrition, streamlining nutrition surveillance and assessing the 
relevance and effectiveness of nutrition programmes. The major thrust of these 
actions will be on prevention and control of nutritional disorders like 
anaemia, vitamin A deficiency xerophthalmia/blindness and iodine deficiency 
disorders. Nutrition education, training of health personnel, operational 
research and intersectoral coordination will also be supported. As for oral 
health component, efforts will be made in a number of countries to train 
manpower for oral health services to tackle oral health problems through the 
primary health care approach. As for accident prevention. WHO support will be 
provided to institute appropriate preventive measures to minimize traffic 
accidents by creating awareness among the people through information and 
education strategies and other appropriate measures like legislation. 

Maternal and child health including family planning is an important 
component of the programme on Protection and Promotion of Health of Specific 
Population Groups. While high maternal and child morbidity and mortality is an 
obstacle to achieving the desired health status of the population in most of 
the countries of the Region, a high fertility rate leading to rapid population 
growth nullifies all efforts towards socio-economic growth. This is the main 
reason why the maternal and child health (MCH) and family planning (FP) 
programme is highly relevant and has been accorded a high priority in most of 
the countries. The major thrust of the MCH and FP programme is on the 
strengthening of infrastructure; training of appropriate manpower; health 
education, particularly of the reproductive age group; expansion of the 
coverage by MCH and FP services, particularly for the urban poor and the rural 
people, and research to develop cost-effective innovative approaches. In some 
countries, efforts are being made to develop an integrated programme package 
consisting of MCH and FP, Nutrition, Immunization and Control of Diarrhoea and 
Acute Respiratory Diseases, particularly in children. As for Workers' Health, 
WHO collaborative support will be provided to the strengthening of national 
occupational health services by training manpower, strengthening industrial 
health laboratory services and promoting intersectoral cooperation to prevent 
health hazards due to the indiscriminate use of pesticides and fertilizers. 

In the field of Health of the Elderly, WHO support will be provided to 
define the problem through an epidemiological approach and institute 
appropriate promotive, protective and preventive activities integrated with 
the basic health services. Training of health workers, promotion of 
traditional family norms for care of the elderly and community education will 
be important components. 

The main thrust of the mental health programme will be on the 
development of community-based mental health care services within the framework 



of primary health care. Indicators on mental health in its various facets will 
be further developed, refined and applied. As for the Prevention and Control 
of Alcohol and Drug Abuse programme, the two innovative approaches, i.e., 
detoxification camps and village-wise detoxification, will be evaluated and, 
based on the feedback, further improved and expanded. Operational research in 
this aspect will be supported. 

A major component of WHO'S Environmental Health Programme will be the 
development of drinking-water supply systems and sanitation within the 
framework of the activities under the International Drinking Water Supply and 
Sanitation Decade (IDWSSD). WHO would continue to support programme planning, 
implementation, monitoring, manpower training and institutional development, 
particularly in rural areas. While a programme properly balanced in these 
areas will be implemented in both water supply and sanitation sectors, 
accelerated efforts would be made to bring about a balance between water 
supply and sanitation, which is lagging behind. In addition to community water 
supply and sanitation, the Organization will also support activities in the 
areas of environmental health hazards, particularly pollution control and 
chemical safety, environmental health aspects of rural and urban development 
and public health aspect of food safety in several countries of the Region. 

Most of the countries will strengthen activities in the area of 
clinical, laboratory and radiological technology for health systems based on 
primary health care. WHO'S collaborative support will be provided mainly for 
introducing the technology for rapid diagnosis, particularly for bacterial 
diseases at primary health care centres and for viral diseases at referral 
institutions. This will not only raise the quality of clinical diagnosis but 
also improve the process of epidemiological surveillance. Preparation and 
standardization of necessary reagents locally, standardization of the 
methodology for clinical chemistry and haematology and quality control of 
laboratory work will also be stressed. Efforts for developing basic 
radiological services at the primary health care level will be further 
accelerated. 

Support will be provided for the development and/or strengthening of 
comprehensive drug policy and management in the Member Countries based on the 
principles of essential drugs and quality control of pharmaceuticals st all 
stages including manufacture, procurement, storage and distribution. 
Collaborative efforts will also be made to strengthen rational therapeutics 
practices for primary health care through the essential drugs concept, 
estimate realistically the needs for essential drugs of primary health care 
services and promote the exchange of information on drugs and medicines. 
Quality control of pharmaceuticals and biologicals including vaccines will be 
promoted and supported. 

As for Traditional Medicine, the major effort will be directed to the 
better utilization of the large body of practitioners of traditional medicine 
in primary health care services through appropriate reorientation training and 
support. To this end, the development of training material and planning of 
curricula for institutionalized training in traditional medicine in the 
context of primary health care would be supported. 

The Rehabilitation programme will primarily emphasize the prevention of 
disabilities through health education and other precautionary measures. 
Cost-effective rehabilitation technology with stress on self-reliance will 
also be promoted and supported. 

A major health problem in the countries of the Region is the large range 
of communicable diseases which continue to take a heavy toll of life in 



addition to its contribution to high morbidity rates among all sections of 
people, especially children. In order to control these diseases, a concerted 
effort will be made by the Member Countries during the biennium with 
appropriate WHO support. 

With a view to reducing the incidence of diphtheria, whooping cough, 
tetanus, tuberculosis, poliomyelitis and measles, especially in infants under 
one year of age, through E P I ,  WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries 
in implementing their five-point action programmes which envisage (1) the 
delivery of EPI within the context of primary health care, (2)  the development 
of technical and managerial manpower, through intensive and continued training, 
(3) the continuous evaluation and implementation of corrective action based on 
feedback to achieve high coverage and reduction of target diseases, (4) 
research as a part of the programme to improve its technical and managerial 
quality, and ( 5 )  the mobilization of adequate resources in support of the 
programme. In addition to these efforts, the Organization will also 
collaborate with the governments in accelerating EPI activities in keeping 
with the joint WHO/UNICEF efforts on "accelerated immunization" to achieve the 
goal of universal child immunization (UCI) by 1990. Thus the range of WHO 
activities will include technical and managerial training of staff through 
workshops and fellowships, technical input in planning, monitoring and 
evaluation of the programme, support in developing and maintaining cold chain 
with a view to achieving self-reliance, wherever feasible, ensuring supply of 
potent vaccines in collaboration with UNICEF, and appropriate research to 
solve operational problems. 

Malaria, as a major public health problem, continues to persist in most 
of the Member Countries. The problem of management of malaria is now quite 
complicated and encompasses technical, managerial, financial and manpower 
constraints. The commonly-used antimalaria drugs and anti-vector pesticides 
have already proved to be ineffective in many instances. While research is 
continuing to find newer drugs and pesticides, there is a need to utilize the 
available technology as cost-effectively and rapidly as possible within the 
available resources. WHO will collaborate with the governments in implementing 
a two-pronged strategy: first, efforts will be intensified to apply the 
existing technology for rapidly identifying cases, promptly providing 
treatment and controlling vectors by the spraying of available insecticides, 
wherever feasible; secondly, appropriate steps will be taken to introduce 
alternative strategies of planning programme activities on the basis of 
epidemiological stratification, involvement of the community and bioenviron- 
mental measures for vector control. In addition, WHO will support ongoing 
activities for monitoring the resistance of parasite against drug and of 
pesticides against vector, training of staff in technical and managerial 
aspects, solving operational problems through health services research and 
coordinating antimalaria activities among neighbouring Member Countries 
through intercountry border meetings. 

In the area of parasitic diseases, especially in respect of intestinal 
parasitic diseases, filariasis, leishmaniasis and guineaworm, WHO will 
collaborate with the affected countries in developing and using epidemiological 
tools for surveillance and control of the diseases, training personnel and 
promoting community participation in control activities. Research will also be 
supported. 

Diarrhoea1 diseases continue to be a major contributing factor to high 
infant mortality. The immediate objective of the programme is to reduce 
mortality due to diarrhoea1 diseases to the minimum through oral rehydration 
therapy (ORT) with appropriate feeding practices to maintain nutrition during 
the episode coupled with health education to maintain personal hygiene. To 



this end, WHO will support the governments in training doctors and nurses in 
clinical and management aspects and village level workers in using ORT in 
rural situations and appropriate health education of mothers and other members 
of the family. Support will also be provided for developing production 
capacity so that the countries could become self-reliant in respect of the 
supply of oral rehydration salts, wherever feasible. Technical support will be 
made available for programme planning monitori~~g and evaluation of programmes, 
combined with EPI and ARI, whenever feasible. 

Acute respiratory infections have been recognized as an important cause 
of infant mortality in most of the countries and need very urgent attention. 
WHO will provide support for epidemiological studies to determine the extent 
and nature of the problem in the affected countries and for planning interven- 
tion activities based on epidemiological findings. To promote and support such 
activities, health personnel will be trained and institutions strengthened to 
undertake epidemiological studies. Development of epidemiological tools will 
be promoted through appropriate research to suit the needs of the countries. 
The service programme will be developed as a part and parcel of primary health 
care, along with EPI and CDD. 

Tuberculosis is still a priority communicable disease in most of the 
countries. The introduction of multidrug therapy has raised the hope of 
cutting down the transmission rate of the disease much more rapidly provided 
sufficient coverage is achieved through a well-planned and well-executed 
programme. The problem, however, persists in respect of prompt case-detection 
and treatment. What is needed is the strengthening of the managerial capability 
of the programme to optimally utilize existing facilities and resources while 
these are being augmented. For this, WHO will support the countries in 
training health personnel in both technical and managerial aspects, assist in 
programme planning, monitoring and review to improve performance, and ensure 
adequate drugs for multidrug therapy. In addition, WHO will promote BCG 
vaccination as a part of EPI. Research, especially in the operational aspect 
of multidrug therapy, will be supported. 

Leprosy also still persists in several countries. The problem in the 
case of leprosy, however, is aggravated by the social stigma attached to it. 
Intensive health education is needed to remove this stigma in order to ensure 
the early detection of cases through voluntary offer for clinical examination. 
The problem of primary and secondary resistance against dapsone has been 
overcome to some extent by the introduction of multidrug therapy which also 
has the advantage of reducing the duration of the treatment. However, the 
problem of programme management, especially in regard to case-identification, 
case-holding and prompt and adequate treatment still persists. WHO collabora- 
tive programme will, therefore, support national activities to improve both 
technical and management aspects. To this end, the major thrust will be on the 
training of personnel at all levels of the programme using a task-oriented 
curriculum, both in management and technical areas, and assisting in programme 
planning, monitoring and evaluation in order to take corrective action, 
whenever required. Supply of drugs will be ensured with the collaboration of 
voluntary agencies who are very active in this field. 

Under the Zoonoses programme, the major problem in several countries is 
rabies. WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in developing a 
comprehensive programme for the prevention and control of rabies, developing/ 
improving the capacity for vaccine production in existing laboratories 
wherever feasible, undertaking epidemiological studies, and training manpower. 
Review of other zoonotic problems and exchange of information through 
intercountry seminars will be promoted. 



While syphilis and gonorrhoea are the major sentally transmitted 
diseases in the countries of the Region, the threat of the introduction to 
countries of the Region of acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) has now 
become a cause for concern. WHO will collaborate with the governments in 
epidemiological surveillance, training of manpower and health education for 
the control of syphilis and gonorrhoea. As for AIDS, most of the Member 
Countries have established task forces for its control and WHO will keep them 
informed of the latest epidemiological and relevant scientific information in 
this area. WHO will also support the development of facilities for laboratory 
diagnosis and training of manpower in diagnosis and management of cases. 

In the group of other communicable diseases, dengue haemorrhagic fever 
still persists in three countries and because of the potential danger of 
further spread, a close watch on the disease is kept. WHO will continue to 
support epidemiological studies, training of manpower and research to improve 
treatment regimens and develop a suitable vaccine. Viral hepatitis has 
recently emerged as a public health problem. WHO will continue to support 
epidemiological studies and research for improving methods for the management 
of outbreaks and development and application of vaccine against viral agents. 

Blindness and, recently, deafness have been identified as priority 
problems in the Member Countries. The Organization will support epidemiological 
studies, programme planning based on epidemiological findings, manpower 
training, and mobilization of resources for implementing national programmes 
for the control of blindness and promote similar activities for deafness. 

As for noncommunicable diseases, cancer and cardiovascular diseases are 
emerging as public health problems of importance in several couutries of the 
Region. Also, other noncommunicable diseases of metabolic and degenerative 
origin are emerging as public health concerns in the Region. WHO will 
collaborate with the countries in formulating comprehensive programmes for the 
prevention and control of these diseases integrated with primary health care, 
undertaking epidemiological studies to define the nature and extent of the 
problem and its trend, providing health education, promoting community 
participation to adopt preventive measures, and training health personnel to 
implement the programme. 

In regard to Health Information Support, the ongoing activities to 
develop a network of health literature and library services will be further 
strengthened. In addition, publication activities of the Regional Office will 
be further expanded to include a larger number of priority documents relevant 
to the needs of the countries of the Region. Distribution services to 
disseminate essential documents required by the Member Countries will be 
streamlined. Translation of suitable literature, including manuals, into local 
languages will be augmented in consultation with the countries to meet their 
requirements. 

As for the financial aspects of the programme, it should be mentioned 
that the Proposed Programme Budget for 1988-1989 has been prepared within a 
regular budget allocation of US $57 767 000 for country activities. The 
increase in the allocation for these activities is 13.5 per cent over the 
approved budget for 1986-1987 to cover only cost increases. In addition, 
proposals totalling US $1 155 000 earmarked as a 2 per cent real increase are 
included in Annex 3. 

A decision will be taken by the Director-General concerning the final 
inclusion of the proposals representing a real increase only later in 1986. 
However, at the present time, it would appear unlikely that these proposals 
will he retained. In addition, due to the critical financial situation, it is 



quite likely that further adjustments in the Proposed Programme Budget will 
become necessary. The magnitude of these adjustments will become definitely 
known only closer to the time of implementation, and further details will be 
worked out in collaboration with the Member Countries. It is possible that 
even the exact amount available for each year of the 1988-1989 biennium would 
be known with certainty only just before or even during each year of 
implementation, i.e., 1988 and 1989. 

This gives a broad picture of WHO'S collaborative activities proposed 
for the biennium 1988-1989 in the Region. Although WHO'S input is quite small 
and may possibly be further reduced, in comparison to the total investment in 
the health sector in each of the Member Countries, the national programmes, it 
is hoped, will derive optimum benefit from the catalytic nature and multiplier 
effect of WHO'S collaborative activities. However, it is worthwhile to 
remember that the nature of the health problems in the Member Countries is 
quite varied and complicated and their extent often enormous. While the 
quantum of resources needed to solve these problems is quite large, what is 
available to the countries is meagre and can meet only a fraction of the total 
needs. And yet, in spite of all the obstacles, the governments and the peoples 
are trying their best to face the challenge with indomitable courage imbued 
with the common goal of health for all by the year 2000. It is imperative, 
therefore, that all agencies - bilateral, multilateral or international and 
governmental or nongovernmental - come forward to contribute with a view to 
reducing, if not eliminating, this resource gap for the benefit of the 
developing countries of the South-East Asia Region where a quarter of the 
total world population live. 



SECTION I 

BUDGET STATEMENTS 



SUMMARY OF REGIONAL HEALTH PROGRAMME 
B Y  SOURCE OF FUNDS 

Approved Budget Proposals 
1986-1987 1988-1989 

us $ us $ 

Regular Budget 68 908 000 77 003 900 

TOTAL: Regular Budget 68 908 000 77 003 900 

Other Sources 

Voluntary Funds for Health Promotion 19 038 500 7 319 700 

United Nations Development Programme 15 502 400 8 139 000 

United Nations Funds for Population 
Activities 1 826 000 500 000 

Trust and Other Funds 2 440 200 573 000 

TOTAL: Other Sources 38 807 100 16 531 700 

GRAND TOTAL 107 715 100 93 535 600 

-- 



REGULAR BUDGET ESTIMATES 
B Y  APPROPRIATION SECTION 

Approved Budget Proposals 
Appropriation Purpose of Appropriation Section 1986-1987 1988-1989 

us $ us $ 

1 Direction, Coordination and 
Management 2 348 500 2 570 100 

2 Health System Infrastructure 29 280 200 32 944 700 

3 Health Science and Technology - 
Health Promotion and Care 19 140 900 22 005 500 

4 Health Science and Technology - 
Disease Prevention and Control 13 447 400 13 985 200 

5 Programme Support 4 691 000 5 498 400 

TOTAL 68 908 000 77 003 900 



SUMMARY BY PROGRAMME AND ORGANIZATIONAL LEVEL 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Propaned Increaae Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (oecreare) Budget Budge= 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 

us j us t us ; x us $ us ; 

1.2.0 VHO's General Programme Development 
and Management 

RegionallInrercounrry 2 198 500 2 390 100 191 600 8.7 349 100 370 000 

2.3.0 Health System Ocvelopent 

country 
RegionaIIInrereounrry 

2.C.0 Organizetion of Health Systems 
baaed on Primary Health Care 

Country 
Rcgionallhtereounrry 

2.6.0 Public 1nfon.rion and Eduearlan 
far Health 

Country 915 300 1 579 900 664 600 72.6 9 800 
Reglon.1IIntereounrry 372 100 361 500 (10 600) (2.8) 36 000 

1 287 400 1 941 400 654 000 50.8 45 800 

(continued) 



(continuad) 

Regular Budget Ocher S O Y C C ~ .  

3. DXLIH SCIENCE *ND TGCIXNOLCdX - 
DXLIB PROMOTION ANU CW 

3.7.0 Research Promotion and Developcnt 

Country 1 644 1 W  2 572 300 928 200 56.5 
Repionalllnrercounrry 3 286 3 W  3 401 8 W  115 5 W  3.5 41 100 

3.8.0 General Health Protection 
and Promortoo 

Country 1 230 8 W  1 598 500 367 700 29.9 2 281 600 304 500 
RegIonrl/Intrrcounrry 160 900 168 3 W  7 4 0 0  4.6 87 000 

1 391 7 W  1 766 800 375 100 27.0 2 368 600 304 500 

Prof~~tion nnd Promorion of the 
Health of Specific Population Croups 

3.10.0 Protection and Prlnotlon of 
Mental Health 

Country 
RagiorullInrercounrry 

3.12.0 Diagnenrie. Therapeutic and 
Reh.bilir.rive Technology 

4. HULTH SCIENCE AND IECXNOLCdX - 
DISUSE PILVLNIION ANU CONIPOL 

4.13.0 D1.e.s. Prevention and Control 

Country 
Resionalllntarcountry 



001 If5 91 001 108 8C I 006 560 8 W 6  COO 11 000 806 89 lV101 (U(Y83 

O W  Sf O W  CC 1 005 TI1 006 501 009 CCS 



SUMMARY BY PROGRAMME 

P.gu1.r Budpar other SO".C.. 

Approved Proposed Increase Approvd Pre.pe.rd 
B v d * ~  Budget (Decrease) Bud8.t Budi.f 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 

us $ us L us 1 2 us t us $ 

1. DIILCIIOII. COOWINATION AND WWNT 

1.1.0 Covernln~ Bodies 

1.1.3 Regiorul C-irters 150 W O  180 W O  30 000 20.0 

1.2.0 WO'. General Programme Development 
and b~.n.peslent 

1.2.2 Dircctor-General's and Regional 
Director's Development Programme 

1.2.3 General Programme Oevelopmenr 1 276 000 1 354 600 78 600 6.2 

1.2.4 Fxter-1 Coordlnatlan far Health 
and Social Development 222 900 229 200 6 3 0 0  2.8 349 100 370 000 

2 198 500 2 390 100 191 600 8.7 349 100 370 000 

2 . 0  Health System Development 

2.3.1 Health Sltuarloa and Trend As.ee.sment 3 283 900 3 804 500 520 600 15.9 589 800 110 800 

2.3.2 n.n.gerl.1 Proce.. for N.tian.1 
Health Development 8 172 600 8 213 300 40 700 0.5 138 900 200 000 

26.0 Publl~ infarmarlon and Education 
for Heal~h 1 287 400 1 941 400 654 000 50.8 45 800 

1 287 4 W  1 941 4 W  654 000 50.8 45 8 W  

(continued) 



jconrinued) 

Regu1.z Budget Other Source. 

Approved Prapoecd Increase Approved Proposed 
Prosrue 

Budget Budset (Decrease) Budset Budget 
19861981 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 

us t us t us t x us t us t 

3.8.0 General Health Protection and Prmotian 

3.8.1 Nvrrirlon 992 400 990 300 (2 100) (0.2) 2 368 600 304 500 

3.8.2 Oral Health 255 000 584 100 329 100 129.1 

3.8.3 Accident Pravention 144 300 192 400 48 100 33.3 

3.9.0 Protection and Prcmotion of 
the Health of Spreifie Population 
croup. 

3.9.1 WLt.rn.1 and Child Health, including 
?.mily P1.nning 2 996 500 2 951 000 (45 500) (1.5) 3 042 900 1 208 500 

3.9.3 Worker.' Health 300 200 298 700 (1 500) (0.5) 21 700 

3.9.4 Healrh of the Elderly 132 900 112 500 (20 400) (15.3) 1 100 

3 429 600 3 362 2 W  (67 400) (2.0) 3 065 700 1 208 5 W  

3.10.0 Protection and Promorlon of ncnr.1 
H..lth 

3.101 Psy~h0.0~1al sactors in the Promotion 
of Health and H m n n  Development 

3.10.2 Prevention and Control of Alcohol 
and Drug Abuse 

3.10.3 Prevention snd Treatment of nenral 
and Neurological Disorders 431 900 734 700 302 800 70.1 

3.11.1 Comunlry Wartr Supply m d  Sanitation 3 937 300 4 002 400 65 100 1.7 2 846 500 989 000 

3 . 1 2  lnvirormenl.1 Health in Rural and 
Urban Development and Housing 50 200 50 200 

311.3 Conrrol of Environmental Health Hazards 384 000 359 600 (24 400) (6.4) 674 000 784 S W  



lrgulrr Budset Ocher Source. 

Approved Proposed Incre... Approved Proposed 
Budg.L Budtat (Decre...) Budget ludg*c 
1986-1987 191-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 

us 8 Us t us j r us t US j 

3.12.0 Dia8no.fic, Thrrapcurlc and 
Reh.bllicatl~e Ischnolo~y 

3.121 Clinical, L.bor.toy and 
nadlolo~lc.1 Technology for 
Health Sy.tems based on 
Priury Health Car. 1 552 500 1 671 $00 119 900 7.7 1 987 7 W  965 300 

3.12.2 E..enti.l Drugs .nd Vaccines 719 5 W  1 002 800 283 300 39.4 472 700 189 2 0  

3.12.3 Drvr and Vaccine pwliry, 
Safety and Etflcacy 584 200 892 W O  307 800 52.7 446 500 

3.12.4 1r.dition.l Medicine 840 5 W  975 5 W  135 O W  16.1 1 249 103 

3.12.5 Peh.bilit.~ion 367 200 443 100 75 900 20.7 183 1 W  

4. HeALIH SCIENCE AND IECMIOLOCI - 
DISUSE PIEVCWIIOH NlD mNTBOL 

4.13.0 D1.ea.e Prrvenrian and Control 

4.13.1 I.ouniz.tioa 

4 . 3 2  Dl..... Vector Cootrol 

4.13.3 mlarl. 

4.13.4 Par..itic Dia.asts 

4.13.5 Tropical Di.eas. Research 

4.13.6 Diarrhoea1 Di.e.res 

4.13.7 Acute R..pir.tary Inf.eclon. 

4.13.8 1ub.reulosl. 

4.13.9 L.pr0.y 

4.13.10 loonose. 

4.13.11 Sexually 1r.a.mltLed Di.e.se. 

4.13.12 Smallpox Er.dic.Llon Surveillance 

4.13.13 Other C-unicable DI....e 
Pr.v.nfion .nd Control 
Actl~Irl~s 

4.13.14 Bllodncs. 

4.13.15 Cancer 

4.13.17 0rh.r Nonco-unlcabl. Disease 
Pr.venrlon and Control 
Acfivitl.. 



Pesu1.r Budget Other Source. 

Approved Proposed Incre.se Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 

us j us $ us 1 a us j us t 
- 

5. PROCwJca SUPPOP? 

5.14.0 Health Information Support 

5.15.0 Svpporr Services 

5.15.1 Personnel 344 600 442 400 97 800 28.4 

5.15.2 cener.1 ~dminlatrarian and Services 3 005 600 3 441 000 435 400 14.5 38 500 50 000 

5.15.3 Budget and Finance 564 000 640 700 76 700 13.6 95 600 118 000 

5.15.4 equipment and Supplies for Uember S t a t e s  212 400 268 400 26 000 10.7 



REGULAR BUDGET ESTIMATED OBLIGATIONS AND ANALYSIS 
OF INCREASES AND DECREASES BY PROGRAMME 

19861987 h.1 Co-t 1mrea.e (d.creese) rota1 incrr... 19861969 
Pro'*-. appr'pri*- 1neru.e z st.tutory ht. of ~ o t . 1  Z (decrea.4 e.rlur=. 

tion. (decrease) ovar incna.e. exc~mnge (b)+(c) (.)+(dl 
(.) .d (.I 

1nfl.tion 

2.2 D1recrorC.n.r.l and 
R*8io?.d Director'. 
Devnlopent Progr-e 325 WO 25 OW 7.7 

2.3 C.n.r.1 Prost-e 
D.r.lop.nt 1 276 000 135 000 (56 4W) 78 600 6.2 78 600 6.2 1 354 600 

2.4 Cxrarrul C o o r d l ~ f l o n  
for  Health and Socl.1 
D.*.lop"nt 122 900 (16 700) (7.5) 23 000 23 WO 10.3 6 300 2.8 229 2W 



6. Publlc Inforution 
and cduc.rion for 
Health 1 281 400 481 000 37.8 178 100 (11 100) 167 000 13.0 654 000 50.8 1 941 400 

7. Research Pr-OtIOn 
and Development 4 930 400 541 100 1.0 526 400 (24 400) 502 000 10.2 1 043 100 21.2 5 914 100 

4 930 400 541 700 11.0 526 COO (24 400) 502 000 10.2 1 043 700 21.2 5 974 100 

8.2 Oral Health 255 0 0  301 500 118.2 21 600 27 600 10.9 329 100 129.1 584 100 

9. Proccctlon and 
Prolollon of the 
LLcllrh of Speclllc 
Popularlsa Groups 

9.1 Hatern.1 and Child 
H~.lth, inclvdinp 
P.mlly Pl.nnlnp 2 996 500 (408 300) (13.6) 375 600 (12 800) 362 800 12.1 (45 500) (1.5) 2 951 000 

9.4 Health of the 
Elderly 132 900 (28 800) (21.6) 8 COO 8 400 6.3 (20 400) (15.3) 112 500 

10.3 Pr.venllon and 
Traarm.nr of manta1 
."d N.uro1ople.l 
Disorder. 431 900 221 100 5 2  81 700 



11.1 co-uc~iry water  
Supply end 
SanIf. t lon 3 937 300 (375 500) (9.5) 474 500 ( 3 3  900) 440 600 11.2 65 100 1.7 4 002 IW 

11.2  e n v l r o m m t . l  
~ e r l t h  i n  R u r a l  and 
Urban D e v ~ l o p m ~ n t  
.nd Havalng SO 200 ( 5  200) (10.4) 5 200 5 ZOO 10.4 

11.3 C o n t r o l  of 
Enviroment.1 
H e a l t h  Hazards 384 000 (69  700) (18.2) 4 5  300 45 300 11.8 (24 400) (6.4) 359 600 

12 .1  C l l n I e a l .  Labora tory  
and R.dlologic.1 
~ s c h n o l o g y  for  
H e ~ l f h  Sysfems 
b..*d on pri..ry 
He.llh Care 1 552 500 ( 5 0  400) (3 .3)  I 8 2  800 (12 500) 170 300 11 .0  119 900 7.7 1 672 COO 

13.5 T r o p i c a l  D l s r a s e  
Resesreh 80 600 3 6 6 0 0  45.4 36 600 45.4 117 200 

13.6 D l n r r h o e a l  DI.ca#es 490 300 46 300 9.4 74 400 74 400 15.2 120 700 24.6 611 000 

13.7 Acute  R ~ . p l r a l o r y  
l n f s c t l o n s  183 200 ( 2 5  ZOO) ( 1 3 . 8 )  12 800 12 800 7.0 (12 400) (6.8) 170  800 

13 .8  Tubarcu1o.l. 1 358 500 (396 000) (29.2) 151 100 1 5 1  700 11.2 (244 300) (18.0) 1 I 1 4  200 

13.9 Leprosy 1 3 7 8  000 (372 600) (27.0) 160 800 160 800 11.6 (211 800) (15.4) 1 166 200 

( c o n r l a u e d )  



13.11 Sesu.11~ Iran.- 
. i tfed Dl...... 128  WO 6 1  700 48.2 16  500 16 500 12.9 78 200 61.1 206 200 

13.13 0lh.r C o r u n i -  
c.blL DI....s 
Pr.v.nflon and 
Contro l  Aet iv l f le .  236 200 629 500 266.5 42 300 42 3 W  17.9 671 800 284.4 908 000 

13.17 Ocher Noocollunl- 
c'ble DI.e..e 
Pr.v.nrlan ."d 
Coarrol  A c t i v i t i e s  736 600 (173 2W)  (23.3) 59 400 (6  200) 53 200 7.2 (120 000) (16.3) 616 600 

14. Health 
In lon . t lon  
Supporr 534 400 115 600 21.6 84 800 128 900) 55 900 10.5 171 5W 32.1 705 900 

534 400 115 600 21.6 84 800 (28  900) 55 900 10.5 171 500 3 2  705 9 W  

15. suppoxt serv ice .  

15 .1  Personnel  344 600 78 WO 22.6 47 300 (27 500) 19 800 5.8 97 800 28.4 442 400 

15.2 Cen.r.1 Ada1nl.- 
tratlon and 
Service.  3 005 6W 51 200 1.7 675 900 (291 700) 384 200 12.8 435 400 14.5 3 441 000 

15.3 Budget and Flnsncs 564 000 18 7W 3.3 109 200 ( 5 1  ZOO) 58 000 10.3 76 700 13.6 640 7W 

15.4 Equipment and 
Suppl ies  for 
Mcmbtr State.  242 4W 9 100 3.7 33 000 (16  100) 16 900 7.0 26 000 10.7 268 '00 



SECTION II 

SUMMARY TABLES FOR PROGRAMME ANALYSIS  
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PROGRAMME 1.1.3 REGIONAL COMMITTEES 

The Regional Committee is composed of representatives of Member States assigned 
to the South-East Asia Region. It normally meets once a year either in the 
regional headquarters or elsewhere in the Region as it may decide in advance. 

The functions of the Regional Committee are to formulate policies covering 
matters of an exclusively regional character and to supervise the activities 
of WHO in the Region. The Committee reviews the proposed regional programme 
budget and makes suggestions regarding the implementation of health activities 
of common interest to Member States. It also provides guidance to the Regional 
Director in matters concerning cooperation at the regional level between the 
United Nations and the Specialized Agencies and with other international 
organizations in the Region having interests in common with the Organization. 
Furthermore, it can advise the Organization, through the Regional Director, 
who is the Secretary of the Regional Committee, and the Director-General, on 
international health matters which have wider than regional significance. The 
Regional Committee may also give preliminary consideration to questions likely 
to be taken up by the following World Health Assembly and sessions of the 
Executive Board: 

Pursuant to resolution SEA/Rc34/~11, a committee consisting of a 
representative from each of the Member States, has been appointed to carry out 
an in-depth review of issues connected with programme development and make 
recommendations to the Regional Director who may submit these for the 
consideration and approval of the Regional Committee. This Committee has been 
institutionalized by the thirty-sixth session of the Regional Committee, which 
renamed it as the Consultative Committee for Programme Development and 
Management (CCPDM). It will, inter alia, review the WHO collaborative 
programme implementation four times in a biennium, as well as the Regional 
Director's Annual Report and submit its findings to the Regional Committee. 

Programme Activities 

Two meetings of the Regional Committee for the South-East Asia Region and four 
meetings of the CCPDM will take place during the biennium, for which necessary 
provision has been proposed. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 9 us 9 X us $ us 9 

~e~ionall 
Intercountry 150 000 180 000 30 000 20.0 



F'ROCBlllllIE 1.2.0 WHO'S GENERAL  PRO^ DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGDEXT 

Objective 

To develop WHO'S collaborative programme in order to promote Member States' 
efforts towards realization of the goal of Health For All by the Year 2000, 
and strengthen WHO'S coordinating role in the field of health at regional and 
national levels. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of four sub-programmes, namely, 1.2.1 Executive 
Management, 1.2.2 Director-General's and Regional Directors' Development 
Programme, 1.2.3 General Programme Development and 1.2.4 External Coordination 
for Health and Socio-economic Development. 

Detailed plans of action indicating the main thrust of WHO's support 
during the Seventh General Programme of Work period as also the activities 
that are proposed to be carried out in 1988-1989 are indicated in the 
programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 9 us $ X us S us S 

Regionall 
Intercountry 2 198 500 2 390 100 191 600 8.7 349 100 370 000 

PROGRAMEIE 1.2.1 EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT 

The Regional Director is the chief technical and administrative officer of the 
Regional Office and, subject to the general authority of the DirectorGeneral 
of the Organization, has the overall responsibility for the planning, execution 
and evaluation of WHO's programme at the regional level as well as for the 
management of the supporting administrative services. He is the secretary of 
the Regional Committee and consults directly with the governments of Member 
States of the Region. He takes decisions on regional policy matters and ensures 
coordination with WHO headquarters, with local or regional offices of other 
international or national, governmental and nongovernmental organizations and 
institutions, as well as with other international organizations of a regional 
scope. He keeps the Director-General informed of major health developments in 
the Region and participates in Organization-wide discussions and consultations 
on policy matters relating to the work of WHO. The Regional Director also 
provides technical and policy guidance to all staff in the Region. 



1.2.1 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us S us S us S X us S us S 

Regionall 
Intercountry 374 600 456 300 81 700 21.8 

PROGRAMME 1.2.2 DIRECTOR-GENU'S AND REGIONAL DIRECTORS' DEVEMPHENT 
PROGRAMnE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in meeting their special needs in 
areas not covered by specific programme activities, especially those with a 
potential for further development. These will also include needs arising from 
health emergency situations as a result of natural disasters. 

Situation Analysis 

The Regional Director's Development Programme has been utilized to meet 
emergent situations created by natural calamities such as floods, cyclones and 
outbreaks or epidemics. It also provides supplies critical for the implementa- 
tion of various programmes in the countries of the Region, particularly in the 
least developed countries. In addition to organizing important workshopsf 
meetings under the aepis of this programme, necessary consultaocy service6 in 
areas of priority concern to the Member Countries are being provided. 

Programme Activities 

WHO will support the governments in formulating and implementing programmes of 
an urgent nature in priority areas and help in resolving unpredictable and 
emergency health problems. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 9 us 9 us 9 X us S us S 

~egionall 
Intercountry 325 000 350 000 25 000 7.7 



F'ROGRMME 1.2.3 GENERAL PROGRAMME DEVELOPMINT 

Objectives 

- To provide the full range of technical support for the formula- 
tion and management of WHO'S collaborative programmes with the 
Member Countries, and ensure efficient development, implementa- 
tion and evaluation of the regional medium-term programme based 
on the General Programme of Work covering a specific period, and 

- To formulate and implement a staff development and training 
programme. 

Targets 

By 1989, the programme activities will have: 

- succeasfully elaborated the programme budgeting, based on 
programme monitoring and evaluation so as to fully implement the 
medium-term programmes of the Seventh General Programme of Work; 

- completed the preparation of the medium-term programmes for the 
Eighth General Programme of Work; 

- established/utilized data and text processing facilities in most 
units in the regional and WPCRs' offices, and 

- developed an effective staff development and training programme 
in the Regional Office. 

Situation Analysis 

Based on the Seventh General Programme of Work, a Regional Medium-Term 
Programme covering the period 1984-1989 was formulated in collaboration with 
the Member Countries. This formed the basis for the formulation of WHO 
collaborative programmes for the three biennia of the Seventh General 
Programme of Work. The Regional Office collaborated with the Member Countries 
in implementing the various programmes through a continued managerial and 
programme budgeting process and monitoring and evaluation of activities. In 
pursuance of the Executive Board Resolution EB75.R7, a draft Regional 
Programme Budget Policy was prepared by the Working Group of the Consultative 
Committee for Programme Development and Management (CCPDM) on the basis of the 
guidelines developed by the Director-General. It was reviewed by the Eighth 
meeting of the CCPDM and the Subcommittee on Programme Budget of the 
thirty-eighth session of the Regional Committee. The draft RPB Policy formed 
the basis for the formulation of broad programme budget proposals for 
1988-1989. The CCPDM was actively involved in the monitoring of the progress 
made in the implementation of the current biennial programme budget and 
preparation of the draft Regional Programme Budget Policy. It had proved to be 
an efficient regional mechanism for facilitating better management of WHO'S 
resources for developing collaborative activities. The joint Government/WHO 
mechanisms, which had been established in all Member Countries, constituted 
the forum for the development of an effective dialogue between the Member 
Countries and WHO in formulating collaborative programmes and identifying 
innovative approaches for efficient utilization of the Organization's 
resources at the country level. The regional and intercountry components of 
the broad programme budget proposals, which are to support the country 
component, was also prepared in close consultation with the governments. 



The WHOISEAR information system continued to emphasize the development of 
computer support. SEARO's plan for such a development was revised to catch up 
with the rapid development in computer technology, for which the incremental 
approach was adopted in the plan. Computer literacy was promoted among 
professional and general service staff through a series of in-service training 
exercises as part of the Staff Development Training Programme. 

The reporting system between the Regional Office and WPCRs' offices 
through six-monthly reports and Programme Delivery Monitoring cards covering 
both budgetary, financial and technical aspects had been greatly facilitated 
by the introduction and use of microcomputers. 

In order to ensure effective and efficient involvement of the staff at all 
levels of the Organization, the SDT Committee for South-East Asia Region 
continued to consider requests for training through study leave and in-service 
and ad training programme for both professional and general service staff. 
In the Regional Office, "insight" presentation by staff on technical and 
managerial topics continued to be arranged from time to time. In addition, 
whenever possible, staff from the Regional and WPC&Rsl offices participated in 
group briefings on the Organization's policies and practices organized by HQ. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
implementing activities relating to the medium-term programmes in conformity 
with the Seventh General. Programme of Work, and undertaking in-depth 
review/evaluation of selected majorlpriority health programmes, continued 
monitoring and evaluation of support actions implemented through the biennial 
programme budget, review of DTP facilities, and also provide technological and 
methodological support to introducelexpand the use of DTP facilities. WHO 
field staff will receive particular orientation for improving their capability 
both in managerial and technical areas. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will continue to monitor the 
implementation of medium-term programmes for 1984-89; evaluate support actions 
implemented through the biennial programme budget; and review the progress made 
by WHO'S programme development efforts towards the goal of health for all and 
the relevance of Seventh GPW and its MTPs to it. It will also elaborate the 
MTPs of the Eighth GPW for 1990-1995 concurrently with PB for 1990-1991, and 
enable review of PB proposals for 1990-1991 by the Regional Committee; review 
DTP facilities in the Regional Office; and provide technological and methodo- 
logical support to introduce/expand the use of DTP facilities in the Regional 
Office in collaboration with HQ. Staff development and training activities at 
the regional level will continue with special emphasis on MPWPD and MPNHD. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Regionall 
Intercountry 1 276 000 1 354 600 78 600 6.2 
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PBoGRAnUE 1.2.4 EXTERNAL COORDINATION FOR HBdCTR AND SOCIAL D B V B L O m T  

Objectives 

- To coordinate with the United Nations, its Regional Economic and 
Social Commission, and its other specialized agencies, as well 
as with inter-governmental, international and nongovernmental 
organizations in health and socio-economic and related 
development that have bearing on health development; 

- To collaborate with the Member Countries in attracting increased 
resources in support of their efforts to achieve the goal of 
Health for All by the Year 2000, and 

- To collaborate with the Member Countries in elaborating 
programme proposals, particularly in formulating project 
documents that attract external resources, and to implement 
projects funded by extrabudgetary resources. 

Target 

By 1989, close collaboration with the United Nations and its agencies as well 
as with inter-governmental, international and nongovernmental organizations 
in health, socio-economic and related fields will have been further 
strengthened. 

Situation Analysis 

During 1984-85, WHO collaboration and coordination with development agencies 
has been considerably increased. Efforts to coordinate and rationalize the 
external inputs into the health sectors of the Member Countries have been 
continuously sustained. 

An overall attempt at coordination and joint programming whereby WHO 
assumed the coordinating responsibility for all health inputs, has been 
successfully implemented in Indonesia. 

As with its mandate to coordinate health activities, WH0fSEARO does not 
see its coordinating task limited to the traditional health sectors only. Its 
role to emphasize health aspects and consequences in areas in which it usually 
is not thought of, is an equally important duty. This has become evident, e.g., 
in relation with its collaboration with the Economic and Social Commission for 
Asia and the Pacific, with which WHO has considerably strengthened its 
contacts during 1984-85. Thus the Organization has given valuable inputs and 
comments in programme areas such as irrigation, soil conservation, rural 
development (pesticides), etc., in projects executed in the Region by other UN 
agencies. 

The above tallies well with WHO'S efforts to involve all possible agencies 
active in development, to look at the health aspect in its widest context in 
the overall socio-economic development and planning. To that effect, an 
intersectoral approach has been emphasized in coordination efforts exerted by 
WHO in the Region. 



In its work not only to utilize the available resources in the Member 
Countries but also to attract additional resources for health, WHO, in 
collaboration with some of the Member Countries, has carried out studies and 
reviews in order to identify urgent needs and to assist in the subsequent 
formulation and implementation of health projects. 

In order to achieve better inter-agency and coordinated collaboration with 
international, bilateral and nongovernmental organizations, WHO has started to 
systematically collect, analyse and disseminate information on health policies, 
funding possibilities, etc., which are relevant to the Region. This effort is 
planned to result in a directory on donor agencies and facilitate in the 
further mobilization of health resources. 

Traditionally, since the Alma-Ata declaration on Primary Health Care, WHO 
and UNICEF maintain a close collaboration in work areas mainly related to 
mother and child health, such as nutrition, diarrhoea1 diseases and 
immunization. 

After the Workshop on Health Aspects and Management of Natural Disasters, 
held in New Delhi in 1983, a consolidation period for the Member Countries to 
develop their national strategies has been maintained. The continued material 
support needed in times of disaster to some of the Member Countries, however, 
shows that a further step to develop disaster preparedness in the Region will 
be necessary. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will continue to support the Member Countries in 
their efforts to rationalize the utilization of health resources to review the 
future needs and, more specifically, the necessary action to be taken in order 
to assess health costs and the appropriate methods of financing health 
programmes and services. In order co further strengthen the Member Countries' 
national capacities for disaster relief management, the Regional Office will 
continue its work to promote disaster preparedness and to develop emergency 
relief work. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will pursue its efforts to extend 
and strengthen collaboration with the sister agencies of the United Nations 
and with other relevant, developmental organizations in order to promote 
coherent and useful health programmes and activities in the Member Countries. 
The involvement of intergovernmental, governmental and nongovernmental 
organizations will also be sought and facilitated and will be decisive in the 
timely achievement of the health-for-all goal. 

Budgetary Implications 

The importance of the programme area and WHO'S coordinating role in health 
development is not only consistent with policy decisions, taken by the World 
Health Assembly, but has been further recognized by the UN General Assembly. 
The increase in the budget allocation indicates the continued support to the 
strategies and programme activities in this programme area and the emphasis 
being given to external coordination for health and development. Funds are 
also likely to be mobilized from other sources for carrying out activities 
under this programme area. 



- - 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us 3 us 3 X us 3 us 3 

Regionall 
Intercountry 222 900 229 200 6300 2.8 349 100 370 000 

FROGRAnf4E 2.3.0 HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the progressive development of 
their health systems based on primary health care. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of four sub-programmes, namely, 2.3.1 - Health 
Situation and Trend Assessment, 2.3.2 - Managerial Process for National Health 
Development, 2.3.3 - Health Systems Research, and 2.3.4 - Health Legislation. 
Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken in 1988-89 are 
indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us 3 us 3 % us 3 us 3 

Country 

~egionall 
Intercountry 1697 000 1674 400 (22 600) (1.3) 138 900 200 000 

Total 11 899 800 12 854 000 954 200 8.0 728 700 310 800 



PROGRAMME 2.3.1 HEALTH SITUATION AND TREND ASSESSMENT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the progressive development of 
national health systems through strengthening of their ability to assess the 
health situation and trends, and to apply this information through an 
integrated management process and develop an epidemiological services network 
to undertake surveillance of diseases and health hazards as part of national 
health systems. 

Target 

By 1989 most of the countries will have developed mechanisms for the 
measurement of health progress and health impact. WHO will have established 
sound mechanisms for information exchange with countries for monitoring health 
progress towards the goal of health for all. This will include: 

- health status and related socio-economic indicators; 
- health and epidemiological surveillance information, and 
- environmental hazards to health. 

Situation Analysis 

The important role of information as a support to managerial process for the 
assessment of health situation and trends, monitoring progress of the 
health-forall strategies and, finally, for evaluating the impact of their 
operation is well recognized. All countries of the Region continue to address 
this problem with increased vigour. Two recent significant actions at the 
regional and country levels have played important roles in this development. 
These are, the first evaluation of the national health-for-all strategies 
undertaken by Central level authorities in all countries, using a common 
framework and format and a five-day Intercountry Seminar on Health for All 
Monitoring and Evaluation conducted at the Regional Office in December 1985, 
with participation from nine of the eleven Member Countries. The latter 
meeting reviewed the issues arising out of the evaluation and formulated 
recommendations for future actions embracing such important topics as selection 
of relevant indicators, development of needed information support mechanisms, 
promoting the conscious use of information for various uses like evolving 
health strategies and making necessary changes in the health strategies. 

However, the smooth implementation of what patently are meaningful and 
proper steps to take, poses several constraints in practice. In the first 
place, the bringing into being of a well-coordinated health information system 
satisfying the needs of all users at every level of health service is in 
itself a complex and ambitious task. In most countries, this difficult 
undertaking is further compounded by other factors, such as: 

- absence of infrastructure, either in terms of staff or in terms 
of institutiona or both; 

- budgetary constraints in recruiting and training the full 
complement of staff; 

- vastness of the country, including difficult terrain or 
dispersal, making it difficult for equitable deployment of 
resources, and 



- insufficient coordination of developmental, organizational and 
technical efforts within the health sector as well as with other 
sectors. 

In developing collaborative programmes with the Member Countries, the 
Regional Office constantly bears these points in mind and every sttempt is 
made to respond to countries' requests for assistance in a productive way 
notwithstanding special difficulties caused by ever-shrinking financial 
resources at the international level. 

Epidemiological surveillance has been strengthened in all countries of the 
Region. All countries have established epidemiological units in the Central 
government. Some of the countries have extended it to regencies and provinces. 
The main emphasis of this programme was and still is, to train personnel in 
epidemiological methodology and establish an organization that could use this 
methodology for surveillance, planning, epidemic control, etc. During 
1984-1985, training courses/seminars/workshops have been conducted on the 
epidemiology of various communicable diseases in Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma and 
India, to develop appropriate health manpower. In Thailand and Indonesia, the 
two-year Field Epidemiology Training Programme (FETP) continued its 
operations. WHO has also been providing course material, consultant services 
and fellowships for the strengthening of the epidemiological surveillance 
programme. During the 1986-1987 biennium, the FETP will be continued in 
lndonesia and Thailand and two more countries in the Region will initiate such 
a programme. Epidemiological surveillance and services in the countries of 
this region will be further strengthened. 

Programme Activities 

The major activities for implementing the HSATA programme activities continue 
to revolve around the five-pronged approach elaborated in the global and 
regional mediuwterm programmes. 

At the country level, WHO will continue to collaborate with the Member 
Countries in the progressive development and strengthening of their national 
health information systems by strengthening linkages between different health 
information sub-systems and promoting inter- and intra-sectoral coordination 
for information development and exchange and of national mechanisms for the 
generation, acquisition and dissemination of information for the monitoring 
and evaluation of health strategies, as well as for the assessment of health 
situation and trends; appropriate training of personnel at all levels; 
conducting workshops at national and sub-national levels with a view to 
energizing staff at different levels to the strengthening of different aspects 
of health information support systems; further development of specific aspects 
of health information systems such as medical records, health records related 
to primary health care, lay reporting systems, ICD, etc.; application of 
statistical and epidemiological methodology, and in the conduct of special 
studies and surveys as necessary; and the timely publication of health 
information bulletins and health situation reports. 

Efforts will continue to be made to improve national capabilities in the 
development of their epidemiological services at all levels aimed at 
increasing the effectiveness of communicable disease surveillance, prevention 
and control programme and international surveillance through the organization 
of training programme/activities, promoting field-oriented training in 
epidemiology, establishing mechanisms for the epidemiological surveillance of 
communicable and noncommunicable diseases, nutritional and mental health 
status, conditions of social pathology such as alcoholism and drug abuse, 



occupational and environmental hazards, etc., identifying diseases of public 
health importance and giving priority to the control programme, motivating 
other agencies to cooperate in the programme, stimulating the development of 
effective laboratory services to support the epidemiological and control 
programme, assisting in the identification of quarantinable diseases and 
enforcement of mandatory immunization of international tourists and assisting 
port health authorities, establishing a task force and preparing guidelines to 
meet situations arising out of epidemics and natural disasters, and conducting 
periodical evaluation of the national field epidemiology programme and 
assisting replanning and implementing programme activities. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will promote communication and 
exchange of experiences among Member Countries through group educational 
activities in order to help in the further development and reorientation of 
their national health information systems and services for improved health 
situation and trend assessment and for health management; further promote the 
development of mechanisms for the monitoring and evaluation of health-for-all 
strategies at the country level as part of the managerial process; undertake 
the publication of regional health situation reports and health information 
bulletins etc., for health situation review by countries and the Regional 
Office; and promote the increased use of regional collaborating centres for 
the development of research methods/studies on information support systems, 
medical records and health information systems development, promoting and 
developing application of informatics and computer technology. It will also 
provide technical collaboration for the development of the epidemiological 
programme, and promotion of research and dissemination of epidemiological 
information to the countries. 

Budgetary Implications 

The increase of nearly 16 per cent in the budget allocation for 1988-1989 is 
due to the additional tasks expected to be given to the HSATA programme in 
respect of monitoring and evaluation of the health-for-all strategies, 
information collection and synthesis both at the country level and at the 
Regional Office. One country will be initiating activities with WHO support 
during 1988-1989. Five countries have substantially increased their allocation 
to this programme, while three countries have reduced their respective 
allocation. Funds are also likely to be mobilized from other sources for 
carrying out activities under this programme area in one country. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 9 us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 2 328 300 2 838 000 509 700 21.9 589 800 110 800 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 955 600 966 500 10 900 1.1 

Total 3 283 900 3 804 500 520 600 15.9 589 800 110 800 



PROGBAMME 2.3.2 WAGERIAL PROCESS FOR NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT 

Objectives 

- To collaborate with the Member Countries in the progressive 
development of their health systems through the strengthening of 
their ability to assess the health situation and trends, and 
apply this information through an integrated managerial process; 

- To promote and support, in the countries of the South-East Asia 
Region, balanced development of all phases of the health 
management process, with particular emphasis upon programme 
implementation, operations management and programme evaluation; 

- To foster the integration of the managerial process for national 
health development into national health administrations; 

- To search for solutions to critical management problems through 
practical problem-oriented research; 

- To collaborate in the designing of improved organization 
structures, procedures and support systems, especially in 
support of primary health care, and 

- To promote and support practical and effective management 
training that responds to relevant management needs and fosters 
national self-reliance. 

Targets 

- all the countries of the Region will have set up mechanisms for 
intersectoral coordination in planning, resource allocation and 
implementation management at all levels of the health system; 

- all the countries will have achieved substantial progress in 
resolving problems pertaining to programme budgeting and 
financial control, supply and logistics, health personnel 
administration, and in integrating the health information system 
within operating procedures at each level of the health system, 
and 

- each country will have established its own management training 
system and be well on the way to having trained a critical mass 
of people in the application of the total managerial process. 

Situation Analysis 

During the first biennium of the Seventh General Programme of Work, most 
countries of the Region have been gradually introducing MPNHD principles in 
preparing and implementing their national health strategies. Significant 
progress has been made in promoting people's involvement and enhancing the 
effectiveness of existing mechanisms for community involvement in decision- 
making and implementation. During 1986-1987, further efforts will be made to 
foster integration of the managerial process for national health development 
into national health administrations. Concerted efforts will be made at the 



political level to involve leaders in deciding on health policies and 
translating them into meaningful programmes. 

A sizeable progress was made in the strengthening of mechanisms for 
interagency planning and programming activities and in providing meaningful 
dialogue in setting health priorities. WHO collaboration will concentrate on 
promotional activities at the country level to improve national capabilities 
in planning and management and health management information support. 

WHO continued technical cooperation with Member Countries in the 
formulation and implementation of national strategies and plans of action and 
in supporting countries to develop national managerial capabilities. Countries 
have been implementing health management development programmes in keeping 
with their specific country needs, formulating or reformulating their policies 
and plans and reorganizing and decentralizing their health services. Countries 
will strengthen a resource allocation process to influence the development of 
the health system. WHO collaborative efforts will support the analysis and 
designing of health services support systems such as logistics, personnel 
administration, budgeting and financial control. The designing and conduct of 
practical health economics research and health systems research as well as the 
designing and testing of alternative health financing systems will be 
encouraged. 

A growing number of training activities such as workshops, seminars, 
courses, etc. in ME'NHD was conducted every year. However, the most common 
problem is that they are often carried out in relative or absolute isolation 
from the application of MPNHD. It has been suggested that such training 
workshops can be useful in creating awareness of new concepts and emerging 
issues. They are, however, unlikely to impart new abilities in planning and 
management except when they are specially designed to prepare planning or 
evaluation teams for carrying out broad or detailed programming or monitoring 
and evaluation activities. One of the main constraints in the proper use of 
MPNHD is the shortage of human resources both in countries and in the WHO 
secretariat. This applies to national managerial capabilities and mechanisms 
for the coordination of activities within the health sector and between health 
and other sectors. Therefore, there is a great need to promote and support 
practical and effective management training that responds to relevant 
management needs and fosters national self-reliance. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO technical collaboration with the Member Countries 
will be in the formulation of national health policies, strategies, plans of 
action, programmes and projects, and proposals for external support; analysis 
and designing of health organizations, their structures, functions and 
staffing; health services support systems such as logistics, personnel 
administration, budgeting and financial control; designing and conduct of 
practical health economics research and health systems research; designing and 
testing of alternative health financing systems; and development and 
application of appropriate management training methods. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will assist in developing methods 
and systems for monitoring and evaluation of health programmes, particularly 
primary health care, and assessment, their impact on health status and on the 
progress towards national health-for-all goals; developing and implementing 
micro-electronic applications for use in health management; identifying and 
sharing national and regional expertise in health management through studies 
and staff exchange; consolidating, assembling and sharing documentation 



pertaining to health management practices; utilizing individual and 
institutional expertise for designing and carrying out practical research and 
management training development; providing support to regional health planning 
and management training workshops; and supplies and literature for country 
health management-related activities. 

Budgetary Implications 

The resource allocation to country programmes varies according to the specific 
felt needs of the respective countries. While seven countries have increased 
their allocations, three have reduced such allocations during 1988-1989. In a 
number of countries, the support for health managerial activities is 
integrated with primary health care and health systems research projects. 
Also, these activities appear in the project for the operation of WPCR'a 
office. Some countries of the Region continue to request long-term staff 
support in this programme area, while some others utilize the services of 
short-term consultants to strengthen the national managerial activities and 
promote the exchange of national experiences. As for the intercountry 
activities, although there is a small reduction in the allocation, additional 
funds are likely to be mobilized from other sources. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 9 us t X us $ us S 

Country 7 431 200 7 505 400 74 200 1.0 

Regionall 
Intercountry 741 400 707 900 (33 500) (4.5) 138 900 200 000 

Total 8 172 600 8 213 300 40 700 0.5 138 900 200 000 

W O G W E  2.3.3 HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH 

Objective 

To promote such research activities that directly support the essential ele- 
ments and the relevant supporting elements in the primary health care approach 
keeping in view the national strategies for Health for All by the Year 2000. 

Target 

By 1989, most of the countries of the Region will have an increased capability 
for, and undertaken relevant health systems research; and will be using the 
results to improve the development, organization and functioning of health 
systems. 



Situation Analysis 

In the last biennium, the Regional Office has supported Health Services 
Research (HSR) of common interest to several countries and focused on the 
goals of Health for All by the Year 2000, for programme improvement affordable 
to the countries and acceptable to the people. In most countries of the 
Region, HSR workshops and short courses have been carried out to increase the 
capabilities of conducting HSR in the countries. India and Indonesia have 
published annotated bibliographies of completed projects of HSR. At its twelfth 
session in 1986, the South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Medical Research 
discussed details of an action plan for health services research, which 
incorporated the two major objectives of the programme, viz., to build up the 
research capability of the countries through institutional strengthening and 
to develop appropriate mechanisms that would bring together multidisciplinary 
intersectoral groups to function in an advisory capacity to provide the 
ministries of health with technical advice. 

In view of the importance of research information, the RPD programme will 
collaborate closely with the HeLLlS programme and such other networks, for the 
dissemination of information, specifically of HSR, besides basic research. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will provide technical collaboration for strengthen- 
ing HSR capabilities of the Member Countries by supporting research methodology 
training and research training grants. Support for relevant HSR projects to 
develop more effective health services in the countries will also be extended. 

At the regional/intercountry level, workshops will be supported to share 
experiences and discuss problems and develop common protocols for some common 
problems in the Member Countries. 

Budgetary Implications 

A substantial increase in the budget allocation for this programme area (more 
than double as compared to the 1986-1987 biennium) is mainly due to one 
country making a fresh allocation for carrying out activities under this 
programme area. Two other countries have increased their allocations while 
some countries continue to undertake HSR activities under other programmes. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 9 us $ us $ % us S us $ 

Country 344 100 717 000 372 900 108.4 



PROGBAMEIB 2.3.4 H W T E  LEGISLATION 

Objective 

To support countries in the development of appropriate health legislation for 
their health systems based on primary health care. 

Target 

By 1989, most of the countries of the Region will have introduced appropriate 
legislation so as to facilitate the attainment of health objectives through 
the development of primary health care and other supporting elements of a 
comprehensive health system. 

Situation Analysis 

National health policies and strategies have been formulated in most countries 
of the Region. Some countries, e.g., Burma, DPR Korea and Mongolia have 
introduced health legislation in support of national strategies for Health for 
All by the Year 2000. In DPR Korea and Mongolia, the basic principles of the 
national health policy are contained in the public health law. In Indonesia, 
there are intensive efforts to draft the "Fundamental Health Laws" in support 
of the national health system. In Thailand, numerous health laws and 
regulations are being revised and redrafted. Bangladesh drafted an improved 
set of health laws that contained far-reaching drug policy legislation. In 
Burma, the health laws have been reviewed and modified to conform to the new 
health policies; Nepal and Sri Lanka have enacted legislation for large-scale 
decentralization of development management. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
strengthening of their national capabilities to identify health legislation 
needs, introduce new legislation required and train national experts in health 
legislation. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will support the exchange of 
information on health legislation by a network of collaborating agencies and 
institutions. Particular attention will be paid to the legislation conducive 
to promotive and preventive health measures, healthy life-styles, greater 
equity in access to health care, reorientation and strengthening of the health 
infrastructure and health science and technology. 

Budgetary Implications 

The increase of 20 per cent in the budget allocation is mainly due to one 
country earmarking funds for initiating activities under this programme area 
during 1988-1989, while another country maintains its allocation at the 
current level. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us S us $ 

Country 99 200 119 200 20 000 20.2 

PROGRAMKE 2.4.0 ORGANIZATION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED ON PRIMARY HEALTH 
CARE 

Objective 

To support countries in the required organization and effective operation of 
their health systems that provide the essential components of primary health 
care to the entire population, and those that involve actions by communities 
and health-related sectors in health development. 

Targets 

Through sectoral and intersectoral actions for health systems development, by 
1989 : 

- at least six countries will have established countrywide 
infrastructure of health institutions that provide the entire 
population with equitable access to services delivered using 
suitable technologies, and 

- most of the countries will have substantively reoriented their 
health systems to provide effective supervisory and technical 
support to primary health care. 

Situation Analysis 

Expansion of the health infrastructure to provide primary health care is 
progressing in all countries of the Region. Most countries have established 
new health facilities, extending them to rural and remote areas, and full 
coverage is foreseen in a majority of the countries in the near future. A large 
number of community health workers has been trained and deployed. Their actual 
performance is currently being assessed. The attrition rate in some countries 
is rather high. Nevertheless, countries are aware of the need to persist with 
the training and supervision of community health workers to ensure better 
performance and elicit the confidence and participation of the community. 

The referral system has been strengthened to support primary health care. 
Experience from different countries was shared to establish a conceptual 
understanding and to build up a practicable model. Logistics of supplies, 
repair and maintenance of equipment have been strengthened through 



collaboration by WHO and other agencies in five countries. In order to ensure 
sustained supply of essential drugs, a number of mechanisms, such as the drug 
cooperatives in Thailand and the revolving fund for purchasing drugs in Nepal, 
have been developed. 

Community involvement remains a crucial need in the development of primary 
health care. In Burma, construction of numerous health centres was completed 
by donation in cash or kind from people. As part of community involvement, 
voluntary health workers were recruited in some countries to support 
preventive and promotive health care at village and household levels. In 
Indonesia, the community plays an important role in maintaining health posts 
for integrated family health care. In Burma, people are involved in the 
monitoring and evaluation of primary health care in townships. Other methods 
and mechanisms for involving communities, e.g., training of religious leaders 
in villages and training village committees in self-managed primary health 
care have been attempted. 

More emphasis has been laid on the development and strengthening of the 
managerial capacity at intermediate levels of health infrastructure. The 
training of middle-level health managers is gaining momentum. Several countries 
have developed models for implementing primary health care at the intermediate 
(district) level, e.g., the Mongar district project in Bhutan, Huvsgul aimak 
project in Mongolia, and Morang district health development project in Nepal. 

National and regional networks of primary health care have been developed 
to share experience, information and expertise among Member Countries. The 
National Institute of Health and Family Welfare of India and ASEAN Training 
Centre for Primary Health Care in Thailand have been designated as PHC 
Information Resources Centres. 

Community-baaed programmes aimed at solving health and health-related 
problems of the urban poor have been started in several countries of the 
Region. Studies in primary health care for the urban poor have been undertaken 
in collaboration with UNICEF, and information on the extent and distribution 
of health problems and the coverage of lorincome population by health and 
health-related services is being collected to establish a model framework for 
developing urban primary health care. 

An intercountry consultation in 1985 produced a common analytical 
framework for intersectoral actions for health following which country-level 
action-research to operationalize the framework was supported in two countries. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
development and application of innovative approaches to community involvement 
in primary health care; planning, designing, organization and management of 
area-wide health system, viz., diatrict/regional health system development for 
primary health care; promotion and support of coordinated intersectoral 
actions for health by the strengthening of the information base on 
intersectoral aspects of health, and support to the existing mechanisms; 
identification and reinforcement of social, behavioural and cultural factors 
that contribute to health; clarification of the role and responsibilities of 
each type of institution and worker in the health system, with particular 
attention to the allocation of work and coordination between primary health 
care and the immediate referral institutions; and initiation, development and 
further strengthening of urban primary health care. The situation and health 
problems in urban slums will be reviewed and an appropriate mechanism 



introduced, tested and implemented. Further expansion of urban primary health 
care will be supported to ensure the coverage of underserved populations. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will develop a regional network of 
primary health care in promoting exchange of information, experiences and 
expertise between countries in their efforts to organize health systems based 
on primary health care, and collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
organization of self-care, family care and community health care; integration 
of vertical programmes into the health infrastructure; and strengthening of 
referral services, logistics of equipment, drugs and supplies. 

Budgetary Implications 

Although a reduced allocation has been made for intercountry activities, there 
is a remarkable increase in the budgetary allocation of five countries, result- 
ing in an overall increase of 21 per cent in the allocation to this programme 
area. Though two countries have made minor reductions in their allocations, 
activities in this area will be carried out as part of other programmes. 
Development of activities in this area has passed the conceptual orientation 
stage to actual implementation. Each country has built or geared its health 
infrastructure to nearly full coverage. More and more attention is being paid 
to activities at community and intermediate levels. Intercountry activities are 
devoted to networking, information exchange, research, training and focus on 
the unserved and underserved population, including those in urban slums. For 
the region as a whole, this programme continues to receive a high priority. 
Funds are also likely to be mobilized from other sources for undertaking acti- 
vities in two countries and intercountry activities under this programme area. 

2.4.0 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us t 

Country 7 070 600 8 656 400 1 585 800 22.4 1 520 400 630 800 

Regionall 
Intercountry 276 700 235 700 (41 000) (14.8) 1366 200 1 500 000 

Total 7 347 300 8 892 100 1 544 800 21.0 2 886 600 2 130 800 

PROGRAMKE 2.5.0 HEALTH MANPOWW 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in planning for training and deploying 
the numbers and types of personnel they require and can afford; and to help 
ensure that such personnel are socially responsible and possess appropriate 
technical, scientific and management competences so as to develop and maintain 
comprehensive national health systems based on primary health care. 



Targets 

- all the countries will have health manpower policies formulated 
as an integral part of the national health policy; the majority 
of countries will have health manpower plans based on these 
policies and taken steps to implement and monitor them; 

- all the countries will have developed the managerial capability 
to achieve optimal utilization of available human resources; 

- all the countries will have developed the training programmes 
required by their national health manpower plans; they will have 
strengthened the institutions responsible for implementing these 
programmes, and for maintaining and/or improving the competence 
of personnel, especially those involved in primary health care, 
and 

- activities will have been initiated in all countries to increase 
awareness and understanding of the concepts and strategies 
underlining the health-for-all policies among those who effect 
national health development, and strengthen their capacity to 
identify and resolve problems arising from the implementation of 
health-for-all plans. 

Situation Analysis 

Nearly all countries of the Region have now recognized the need for systematic 
health manpower planning and have attempted to make quantitative estimates of 
the numbers and categories of health workers they would require to achieve 
with the health-for-all goals. Although several countries now have clearly- 
stated health manpower policies derived from their national health policies, 
few have functional HSMD mechanisms to coordinate service and production 
aspects of manpower development. Quantitative estimates of manpower needs are 
now available but countries would need continued support in the clearer 
definition of job descriptions, task responsibilities and levels of competence 
and for the establishment of more effective personnel management systems. 

Although nearly all countries still face severe shortages of health 
workers, the problem is accentuated by the mal-deployment and inappropriate 
utilization of personnel. The problem of a relative over-production of medical 
power is beginning to emerge in some countries, and emphasizes the need for 
more rational linkage between manpower planning and production processes. 
Manpower management training has been instituted in all countries but these 
processes need continued support for the maintenance of optimal levels of 
performance by trained workers and highlights the need for continuing support 
for the development of systems of continuing education and establishment of 
more acceptable career development opportunities. 

In nearly all countries of the Region, Health Manpower Information Systems 
are still in a very inadequate state of development and these would need to be 
strengthened to permit adequate monitoring and evaluation of training 
programmes and of manpower services. 

Some HMD research is now being undertaken in nearly all countries with 
improvement in the number and quality of projects being undertaken. They do 
not, however, constitute a part of a planned and systematic effort and as such 



has had little impact on the solution of national problems. Efforts to bring 
together a critical mass of researchers, policy-makers and administrators 
within the framework of an established institutional mechanism will have to be 
supported. 

All countries have expanded and improved their training facilities and 
programmes and curriculum development, and revision activities are taking 
place in all countries but these need to be more closely aligned to the 
specific task and functions for which health workers are being trained and 
training programmes made more learner-centred, community-oriented, and 
problem- and task-based. There continues to be a serious dearth of appropriate 
health-learning materials and most Member Countries would require support in 
developing national capability in producing such materials. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, the main activities that the Organization will support 
are the promotion of mechanisms for the integration of health services and 
health manpower development; promotion and development of health teams for the 
provision of effective primary health care; development of systematic 
approaches to the planning, implementation and evaluation of programmes of 
continuing education for all categories of health workers; development of 
systematic, competency-based, learner-centred basic training programmes for 
all categories of primary health care workers; development of teacher training 
programmes and networks; promotion of competency-based performance assessment 
procedures both in basic training programmes and in the field, and supporting 
the further development of programmes of manpower management, deployment, 
career development and supervision. 

WHO support will also be given to training institutions so as to 
strengthen their programmes and ensure that these are task-centred and 
community-oriented, with particular emphasis on the needs of primary health 
care. Efforts will be made to ensure that these training institutions develop 
their own educational units, and that the existing national and regional 
teachers' training centres are encouraged to extend their services to all 
categories of primary health care workers. 

At the regional/intercountry level, the Organization will promote 
dialogues/consultations with persons in leadership positions, focusing on five 
key issues, viz., (1) promotion of intersectoral dimension of health, 
( 2 )  development and maintenance of health policy and strategy based on 
health-for-all principles, (3)  using information for decision-making and 
creating change, ( 4 )  mobilizing commitment, and (5) initiating leadership 
development; dissemination of the input on HFA leadership concept st all group 
educational activities in SEAR0 to officials coming from Member Countries, 
both at intellectual and operational levels in their respective technical 
areas; development of resource and support network of people/organizations/ 
institutions for carrying out specific activities resulting in mutual benefit 
to solve common problems; and development of WHO'S capacity, especially at 
country and regional levels, to support the national health-for-all 
development process. 

Budgetary Implications 

In view of the increasing priority being given to the development of adequate 
manpower, including HFA leadership development and training, increased 
allocations have been made for this programme area by five countries, as well 



as in the intercountry budget for 1988-1989. Three countries have, however, 
reduced their allocations as compared to 1986-1987 and funds from other 
sources are likely to be mobilized for carrying out activities under this 
programme area in four countries. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budset (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us 1 

Country 7 333 900 7 658 800 324 900 4.4 3 587 500 2 235 600 

Regionall 
Intercountry 1 411 800 1 598 400 186 600 13.2 50 000 

Total 8 745 700 9 257 200 511 500 5.8 3 637 500 2 235 600 

PR- 2.6.0 PUBLIC INFORMATION AND EDUCATION FOR H W T H  

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in fostering public information and 
education for health in order to stimulate, encourage and assist people to 
want to be healthy, to know how to stay healthy and do what they can 
individually and collectively, to maintain health and to seek help when 
needed; and to promote and sustain community involvement in primary health 
care through information, education and community organization. 

Targets 

By 1989, all the countries in the Region will have: 

- a national information and education set-up to act as a 
"permanent operational arm of health-for-all strategy" by 
generating the necessary public support and community 
involvement; 

- developed or expanded public information and education for 
health as an integral part of the primary health care programme; 

- developed mass communication strategies, extended and expanded 
public information as an integral part of health education; 

- developed community-based and task-oriented training programmes 
for primary health care and other health-related workers in 
public information and education, including appropriate health 
education curricula, learning resource material and faculty for 
health training institutes; 



- extended or expanded health curricula for primary and secondary 
schools and teachers colleges, trained teachers in health 
teaching, and where necessary, established postgraduate teacher 
training programmes in school health education, and 

- undertaken research on social and cultural determinants of 
adoption, change and community participation as a basis for 
decisions on appropriate information and education for health 
(IEH) activities. 

Situation Analysis 

All countries of the Region, except one, have established Health Education 
~ureauxlUnits at the national level. However, they need strengthening to 
generate the desired public support. Integration of IEH into various elements 
of primary health care is in progress. Support from mass media, specially 
through radio in most Member Countries, newspaper and TV in some Member 
Countries, has started. Recently, the countries of the Region have started 
reviewing the teaching programme6 for health professionals and health 
education specialists, and making suitable modifications in the context of 
health for all through primary health care. Health education is an integral 
part of the curriculum in primary schools in most countries of the Region. 
School health education is introduced as a specialization at graduate and 
postgraduate level. In some countries, the integration of school health as an 
important component of teachers training programme, research on social and 
cultural determinants and programme-specific community participation on a 
limited scale, is in progress in collaboration with academic institutions. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will support the strengthening of national 
capabilities for Advocacy for Health and to integrate IEH in the planning, 
implementation and evaluation of health care programmes; extending and 
expanding IEH services; integrating IEH in all the elements of primary health 
care; introduction of "health development" in the curriculum for the Institute 
of Mass Media and the training programme of media personnel; the strengthening 
of teaching of health education and communication sciences in the training of 
health education specialists and health and health-related professionals in 
the context of health for all through primary health care; upgrading the 
institutes responsible for the training of health education to diploma, degree 
and doctorate levels; strengthening the content of IEH in the training of 
primary health care workers; creation of a critical mass for HFA leadership 
and development of learning resource material; and strengthening of the health 
component of the curriculum for teachers of the primary and secondary schools 
teaching programme and capabilities of health professionals for research in 
behavioural sciences and health education. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate with the 
countries in monitoring their activities against IEH-related targets and in 
the perspective of Health for All by the Year 2000. 

The areas that will receive specific emphasis will include the integration 
of information and education in each component of the primary health care 
package for training of health workers, strengthening of the teaching of 
health education and communication sciences for health professionals and 
"Health Development" for media personnel for the Advocacy of Health for All by 
the Year 2000. 



Budgetary Implications 

There is an increase of nearly 51 per cent over the 1986-1987 budget 
allocation, which is mainly due to a substantial increase in the allocation 
made by three countries. One country has also earmarked funds for initiating 
activities under this programme area. Allocations have been reduced by one 
country and in the intercountry budget for 1988-1989. It is expected that some 
countries would increase their inputs for IEH activities based on the trend 
perceived in the 1986-1987 biennium. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us S us $ us 1 X us $ us $ 

Country 915 300 1 579 900 664 600 72.6 9 800 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 372 100 361 500 (10 600) (2.8) 36 000 

Total 1 287 400 1 941 400 654 000 50.8 45 800 

PROGRAHME 3.7.0 RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting research related to 
health and coordinating the development of relevant scientific activities. 

Targets 

By 1989 it is expected that: 

- most of the Member Countries will have strengthened their 
national health research capabilities so as to be able to carry 
out health research required for the implementation of their 
strategies for health for all, and 

- most of the Member Countries will have developed adequate 
mechanisms to carry out health research as required in support 
of their national health-forall strategies. 

Situation Analysis 

National capabilities in health research have been strengthened through the 
conduct of workshops on research methodologies, institutional strengthening 
including research training and support to research projects. Workshops on 
research methodology have been conducted in most of the countries. In 1985, 



Visiting Scientist Grants and Research Training Grants were provided to 14 
scientists from seven Member Countries. Research related to disease-oriented 
entities of common interest to the Region and on health services have been 
promoted and supported. Task forces for each of these areas developed detailed 
research plans for implementation of the required research. 113 projects have 
been completed and, st present, there are 101 ongoing projects. 

Research on Plasmodium falciparum resistance to 4-aminoquinolines was 
promoted as a collaborative study. Retrospective studies to classify liver 
pathology as well as research on viral hepatitis were promoted. In dengue 
haemorrhagic fever, also identified as a priority area, studies were 
undertaken to identify the best mode of management in dengue shock syndrome. 
Epidemiological studies were undertaken in several affected countries to 
develop a surveillance technique. At the WHO Collaborating Centre in Bangkok, 
the development of dengue vaccine is being researched. The attenuated Dengue 2 
vaccine has passed the Phase I clinical trial. In environmental health, 
efforts were concentrated on water supply for rural areas. In the field of 
nutrition, collaborative studies on situational analysis of the implementation 
of the nutrition component in primary health care have been completed. Some 
countries have already adopted the results of these studies in their nutrition 
planning policies. In diarrhoea1 diseases, support has been primarily in the 
field of operations research, to enable efficient functioning of the service 
programmes. Other areas supported include meetings to assess alternative 
vaccination regimens for hepatitis; development of projects in environmental 
health as related to primary health care; and development of a snake-bite 
vaccine in Burma. 

Support was also provided to strengthen the national mechanisms for 
research, viz., the Medical Research Councils or analogous bodies. So far nine 
countries of the Region have such national research coordination bodies. Since 
1979, intercountry meetings of Directors or representatives of the Medical 
Research Councils or analogous bodies are being held every two years. 

A network of approximately 40 WHO Collaborating Centres is being 
established with centres of excellence, in order to undertake activities 
related to the research programme. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
strengthening of research capability by supporting research methodology courses 
for epidemiological, behavioural, socio-economical and health services research 
and providing research training grants and equipment for research laboratories. 
Necessary support to relevant research projects to strengthen national disease 
control programmes and health care services will also be provided. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will sponsor periodic meetings of 
the Advisory Committee on Medical Research and representatives of National 
Medical Research Councils, intercountry scientific working group meetings and 
foster the development of the peer review mechanism. It will also promote and 
support collaborative studies and goal-oriented research. 

Budgetary Implications 

In line with the increasing emphasis on research promotion and development, 
this programme registers a sizeable increase during 1988-1989. Six countries 
have enhanced their allocation for RPD, resulting in an increase of over 21 



per cent for the Region as a whole, though one country has effected a minor 
reduction in its allocation. The intercountry allocation also has been 
increased to provide continued support for strengthening research capability, 
making the Member Countries self-reliant in health research. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1986-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us t us J us $ X us $ us 3 

Country 1644 100 2 572 300 928 200 56.5 

~egionall 
Intercountry 3 286 300 3 401 800 115 500 3.5 41 100 

Total 4 930 400 5 974 100 1043 700 21.2 41 100 

PROGRAMME 3.8.0 GWWAI. HEALTH PBOTECTION AND WOMOTION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development and promotion of 
proper nutrition, oral health and accident prevention. 

Programme Activities 

This programme comprises three sub-programmes, namely, 3.8.1 - Nutrition, 
3.8.2 - Oral Health, and 3.8.3 - Accident Prevention. Detailed activities that 
are proposed to be undertaken in 1988-1989 are indicated in the programme 
statements that follow. 

- ~ 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 1 us J X us J us S 

Country 1 230 800 1 598 500 367 700 29.9 2 281 600 304 500 

~e~ionall 
Intercountry 160 900 168 300 7 400 4.6 87 000 

Total 1391 700 1 766 800 375 100 27.0 2 368 600 304 500 



F'ROmAKME 3.8.1 NUTRITION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development, adaptation and 
use of methods for promoting proper nutrition; setting up of a mechanism to 
continuously monitor the nutritional status of the population and the growth 
of children in particular; stimulating coordinated action by health with other 
sectors to formulate and implement national food and nutrition policies; 
strengthening National Nutrition Units with a network of institutions to 
design, test, implement and evaluate technically sound programmes; and 
promoting understanding of the behavioural determinants of feeding practices 
and reinforcing positive habits and discouraging negative ones. 

Target 

By 1989, all the countries of the Region will have a mechanism to continuously 
monitor and evaluate programmes that affect the growth of children and to 
suggest appropriate modifications thereto. 

The WHO South-East Asia Region has by far the highest number of people 
(especially young children and women) suffering from malnutrition of one form 
or other than any other Region in the world. This includes 30 per cent of 
births (10.5 million per year) being low birthweight, 60 per cent of under5 
children (11.95 million) manifesting moderate/severe growth retardation, 59 
per cent, i.e., 126 million women of child-bearing age with anaemia, 43 million 
people with functional mental or motor impairment resulting from iodine defi- 
ciency, and 330 000 children going blind each year due to vitamin A deficiency. 

Against this background, WHO'S regional nutrition programme has provided 
catalytic technical and financial inputs, and has significantly strengthened 
national efforts to tackle malnutrition. In accordance with targets and 
objectives of the Seventh General Programme of Work, ten Member Countries have 
already established National Nutrition Units, and eight Member Countries have 
already developed a nutrition surveillance capability. Seven Member Countries 
have already defined intermediate and final nutrition-related targets for 
Health for All by the Year 2000. Currently, a strong intercountry programme is 
under way to increase the effectiveness of interventions directed at 
behavioural aspects of malnutrition. Regional programmes for IDD control, 
xerophthalmia/vitamin A deficiency blindness control, and nutrition training 
network development have already been developed. Nutrition through primary 
health care has already been significantly strengthened in some countries 
especially through the Joint wHO/LNICEF Nutrition Support Programme. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, specific areas of WHO collaboration will be the streng- 
thening of national capabilities, nutrition policy planning and implementing 
nutrition through primary health care, assessing the effectiveness, impact and 
long-term benefit of the programme, strengthening of nutrition institutions, 
training and technical support for nutrition surveillance, iodine deficiency 
control, and control of vitamin A deficiency blindness, strengthening of 
national nutrition programmes, especially for the control of nutritional 



anaemia, vitamin A deficiency blindness, and iodine deficiency disorders, use 
of the family health card for growth monitoring, nutrition education, training 
and operational research. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO technical support will be provided 
for the implementation of national programme activities. The Regional Office 
will monitor these activities, and against the nutrition-related targets and 
perspectives of Health for All by the Year 2000 including its implications at 
both country and regional levels, attempt to assess their effectiveness and 
impact. 

Three areas that will receive specific emphasis at the regional level will 
include the regional nutrition training programme, the xerophthalmia/vitamin A 
deficiency blindness programme, and the control of iodine deficiency disorders. 
Operational research will continue to play an important part in these and 
other areas of nutrition, addressing carefully identified issues critical for 
increasing the impact of national nutrition programmes. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a marginal shortfall in the overall allocation for this programme 
area, despite increased allocations made by four countries. Two countries have 
reduced their allocations while another country has earmarked funds for 
initiating activities under this programme area. Extrabudgetary funds, which 
have supported the Joint WHO/UNICEF Nutrition Support Programmes in two 
countries will continue to constitute a large proportion of the biennial 
nutrition programme budget. It is possible that with WHO/HQ support, some 
extrabudgetary funds may be identified for both the Regional IDD Control 
Programme, and the Vitamin A Deficiency Blindness Control Programme. 

- - -- pp 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 831 500 822 000 (9 500) (1.1) 2 281 600 304 500 

~egionall 
Intercountry 160 900 168 300 7 400 4.6 87 000 

- 

Total 992 400 990 300 (2 100) (0.2) 2 368 600 304 500 

PROGRlVBIE 3.8.2 ORAL H W T H  

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development, adaptation and 
use of methods for promoting oral health; maintaining DMFT at present levels, 
and reducing the incidence of periodontal disease. 



Target 

By 1989, to achieve an oral health status of no more than three decayed, 
missing or filled teeth, at the age of 12 in the population of at least five 
Member Countries. 

Situation Analysis 

Oral diseases in dental caries and periodontal diseases are the two problems 
in which the oral health programme is focused. These two entities level 
themselves to prevention and control through the adoption of suitable 
promotive and preventive measures. In a number of Member Countries in the 
Region, there is a high incidence of both the conditions. Thia is evidenced 
from the assessment done in Maldives, Nepal, Sri Lanka and some parts of 
India. In respect of improving the oral health status, school dental services 
and health educational measures are being adopted in several countries to 
achieve the targets set. 

In collaboration with the cancer control programme, early diagnosis of 
oral precancerous and cancerous lesions has been carried out in Sri Lanka. The 
development of a training-cum-demonstration centre in Chiang Mai, Thailand, 
has been supported with WHOIHQ funds, which now has the potential to serve as 
a training centre for various levels of health personnel both from within the 
Region and outside. This centre affords an opportunity for the furtherance of 
TCDC in the area of training and research. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO collaborative activities would include the training 
of manpower including primary health care workers and other community members 
such as school teachers in oral health and hygiene. Support will be provided 
for an assessment of the oral health status and evaluation of the oral health 
training and similar activities, development of sub-specialities in the area 
of oral surgery, and the strengthening of institutions to enhance teaching, 
clinical and research capabilities. 

At the regionallintercountry level, WHO support will be provided for the 
coordinated planning, implementation and evaluation of national activities. 
There would also be assistance and support extended with pathfinder surveys 
either to determine baseline data or for the evaluation of programme 
intervention. 

In the area of training activities, support will be provided for 
reorienting training courses and suitably integrating teaching materials on 
oral health promotion and sample preventive measures in the existing 
curriculum of health personnel. This would include assistance in the 
preparation of educational manuals and self-institutional guides. 

In the area of research, support will be provided for the strategy of 
national research capabilities in areas of dental health, promotive and 
preventive intervention. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a substantial increase of 129 per cent in the allocation for this 
programme area during 1988-1989. All Member Countries are becoming increasingly 



committed to develop oral health services, particularly of a promotive and 
preventive nature, as part of primary health care. Two countries have enhanced 
their allocations to develop oral health services while four more have decided 
to allocate funds for this programme area during 1988-1989 for developing 
national plans of action, training capabilities, services and research 
facilities. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us 9 

Country 255 000 584 100 329 100 129.1 

PROGRAMME 3.8.3 ACCIDENT PREVENTION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development, adaptation and 
use of methods for promoting the prevention of accidents and encouraging the 
formulation of a national policy and a programme for the monitoring and 
prevention of accidents. 

Target 

By 1989, at least five Member Countries will have established a 
system/mechanism for the formulation of a national policy, a plan of action, 
implementation of activities, evaluation and monitoring prevention and control 
of accidents. 

Situation Analyeis 

The increased incidence of unintentional injury has been parallel with the 
rapid increase in transport, urbanization and industrialization that is 
concomitant with the aspirations of developing countries to improve their 
socio-economic conditions. In moat countries of the Region, efforts in the 
prevention of accidents and unintentional injury are focused on a 
multisectoral approach underlining the multifactoral nature of accidents - 
whether they are related to traffic, industry, agriculture or domestic. In 
most Member Countries, multisectoral committees have been constituted at the 
national level to plan and coordinate activities in relation to accident 
prevention. Some countries such as Thailand have initiated action to legislate 
on safety measures such as the use of seat belts and crash helmets. Research 
related to accidents in various environmental situations have been carried out 



to identify risk factors and high risk groups. A major constraint in the 
planning of injury prevention activities has been the lack of epidemiological 
information on the extent and pattern of accidents. Such studies have been 
supported in India, Nepal and Sri Lanka. Efforts are also being made in 
Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand to set up facilities to 
minimize the severity of injuries and the ensuing disability. 

WHO is providing technical support and budgetary inputs to assist Member 
Countries in the adoption of national policies and the formulation of national 
plans. Initiatives have been taken in consultation with the global programme 
to enhance research capabilities at the national level and developing 
coordinated action for the prevention of specific injuries such as burns. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO collaborative activities will be for the development 
of preventive measures to minimize injuries and disabilities resulting from 
accidents, and educational measures to improve compliance to safety regulations 
and the adoption of safety measures involving all sectors of the community, 
particularly school children. Further intersectoral collaboration would be 
enlisted to enhance the effectiveness of the programme. Epidemiological data 
would be generated in areas such as agriculture and cottage industry sectors 
through suitably required surveys to ascertain the magnitude and nature of the 
problem of accidents. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will support the development and 
implementation of activities in accident prevention, development of standard 
methods for the surveillance and monitoring of accidents based on national 
information systems, and a protocol for epidemiological investigation of 
accidents. National authorities would be urged to enact appropriate 
legislation to ensure safety measures in traffic, industry and agriculture. 

Budgetary Ioplications 

This nascent programme area has registered an increase of 33 per cent over the 
1986-1987 budget. Five countries are proposing activities in Accident 
Prevention during 1988-1989. While one country has substantially increased its 
allocation and another is proposing to start activities de novo, one country 
has reduced its allocation. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 144 300 192 400 48 100 33.3 



PRoGRAMm 3.9.0 PROTSCTION MID FUONOTION OF B W T H  OF SPECIFIC 
POPULATION GROUPS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the continuous evolution and 
adaptation of technologies and approaches aimed at protecting and promoting 
the health of specific population groups, particularly women of child-bearing 
age, workers and elderly people, and in the identification of the best ways 
for the application of these technologies by the health system infrastructure. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of sub-programme areas: 3.9.1 - Maternal and Child 
Health, including Family Planning, 3.9.2 - Human Reproduction Research, 3.9.3 
- Workers' Health, and 3.9.4 - Health of the Elderly. Detailed activities that 
are proposed to be undertaken during 1988-1989 are indicated in the programme 
statements that follow. 

- -- - 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1986-1989 
us J us J us J x us 5 us J 

Country 3 074 200 3 001 300 (72 900) (2.4) 2 446 100 1 208 500 

~egionalt 
Intercountry 355 400 360 900 5 500 1.5 619 600 

Total 3 429 600 3 362 200 (67 400) (2.0) 3 065 700 1208 500 

PROGRAMME 3.9.1 MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH, INCWlDING FAMILY PLANNING 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the continuous evolution and 
adaptation of technologies aimed at protecting and promoting the health of 
women of child-bearing age and children; improving the coverage, efficiency 
and effectiveness of integrated family care, in particular maternal and child 
health and family planning; developing intervention strategies for social 
action based on awareness of the particular health problems affecting women. 
infanta, children and adolescents in the family context as a whole; and 
preventing and managing the problems relating to pregnancy, childbirth, 
infancy and childhood development. 



Targets 

- all the Member Countries will have strengthened or expanded the 
programme for health care during pregnancy, childbirth, infancy, 
childhood and adolescence, including family planning; 

- at least two-thirds of the births will be attended to by trained 
health workers (including trained traditional birth attendants) 
and at least 80 per cent of all children will have access to 
preventive and curative care in all the Member Countries; 

- all the Member Countries will have been encouraged to include 
appropriate training in maternal and child health and family 
planning in the educational curricula of health workers and a 
majority of those in the health-related sectors such as school 
teachers and social workers; 

- WHO will have developed or adapted appropriate health 
technologies addressed to at least four major health problems 
specific to maternal and child health such as complications of 
childbirth, hypertensive disease of pregnancy, low birthweight, 
and perinatal infection; 

- information on family health, including family planning, will be 
readily available to the entire population, especially mothers, 
in all Member Countries, and 

- suitable indicators for the monitoring of maternal and child 
health, particularly growth and development of children, will be 
selected and used in all Member Countries. 

Situation Aualysis 

Infant mortality rates are high, ranging from 183 in Nepal to 22.5 in Thailand. 
Neonatal deaths constitute 50 per cent of total deaths. Low birthweight (LBW), 
(less than 2 500 g. at birth), is a negative health indicator affecting a vast 
number of children in the Region. Over one-third of all deaths in children 
under 5 years of age occur among LBW infants. Severe retardation of physical 
growth and impairment of mental development are other negative outstanding 
characteristics among surviving LBW infants. 

Maternal mortality rates are high, ranging from 1.2 in Sri Lanka to 30 per 
1000 live births in Bangladesh. The main causes of deaths are haemorrhage, 
sepsis and toxaemia of pregnancy, predisposed by anaemia and high parity. 

The general decline in breast-feeding among the urban population has also 
been noted and a regional programme in support of country programmes to 
promote infant and young child feeding is urgently needed. 

School health programmes are getting renewed attention from Member 
Countriesand their development in the context of primary health care is being 
encouraged. The programme for reproductive health of adolescents needs greater 
attention and support in view of its implication on maternal mortality and 
infants and young child morbidity and mortality. 



Development and field-testing of appropriate technologies to cope with 
problems specific to pregnancy, delivery, neonatal period and growth and 
development were given due emphasis. The risk approach studies have been 
completed in three countries of the Region and its application was promoted 
both as a health system research method and a managerial tool to guide the 
distribution of resources and the formulation of specific socially relevant 
strategies for MCHIPP. wHO/SEAR, through the Regional Advisory Team on MCHIFP, 
had disseminated information on the health aspects of family planning and on 
alternative ways of providing such planning. Likewise, efforts were 
intensified for the development of appropriate curricula in training material 
for MCHIFP care for all categories of health and health-related workers 
including TBAs. Participation of youth and women's organizations in respect of 
the MCH/FP programme has been promoted. 

Monitoring and evaluation of services and research in MCH in order to 
improve the coordination of training and supervision, expand coverage by 
better use of resources and devise intervention strategies based on risk 
approach is getting due attention. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
training of appropriate manpower for the expansion of MCHIFP services as a 
part of primary health care through review and development of curricula in 
MCH/FP for both basic and continuing education programmes in MCH/FP for all 
levels of health and health-related workers; strengthening of national 
training institutions in MCHIFP; development of appropriate tea~hin~leducation 
material in MCH/FP for all levels of health personnel; and development of 
service manuals and guidelines in MCH/FP for all levels of health personnel. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will support research activities 
including studies in LBW initially in three countries of the Region; studies 
in the Risk Approach to the delivery of MCH care, and - ad hoc survey on infant 
and young child mortality and morbidity and maternal mortality and morbidity; 
and the development of a consortium of institutions in South-East Asia in 
order to provide training, supervision and monitoring of MCH/FP activities at 
all levels of health personnel from the countries of the Region. 

Suitable measures for the implementation of the International Code of 
Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes such as surveys, national consultations, 
etc., will be undertaken. Intersectoral activities related to day care, 
school health services, and reproductive health of adolescents will be 
supported. 

Budgetary Implications 

Member Countries continue to accord high priority to this programme. The small 
decrease in the budgetary allocation during 1988-1989, as compared to 
1986-1987 biennium, is mainly due to three countries reducing their allocation 
in the country budget for this programme area. Three countries have, however, 
increased their allocations for MCH activities. While one country has now 
earmarked funds for initiating activities under this programme, funds are also 
likely to be mobilized from other sources for implementing activities under 
this programme in two countries. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us S X us $ us $ 

Country 2 671 100 2 610 100 (61 000) (2.3) 2 424 400 1 208 500 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 325 400 340 900 15 500 4.8 618 500 

Total 2 996 500 2 951 000 (45 500) (1.5) 3 042 900 1208 500 

Pa- 3.9.3 W O W S '  HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the control of occupational health 
hazards, protection and promotion of the health of the working populationa and 
promotion of the humanization of work. 

Targets 

- at least five countries of the Region will have developed 
occupational health programmes to provide preventive health care 
to workers at their places of work in various occupations, based 
on appropriate technology and workers' participation, and 

- a series of guidelines will have been prepared on health 
surveillance in work places, occupational exposure limits, 
control measures, early detection and appropriate care for 
occupational and work-related diseases affecting various working 
groups. 

Situation Analysis 

WHO has supported several countries in the Region that are rapidly 
industrializing, such as Bangladesh, Burma, India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand. These countries have active programmes for workers' health. However, 
in the past, workers' health has focused on occupational services and that too 
only in the organized sector such as large-scale industries. However, the new 
thrust and approach is to integrate workers' health as an integral part of 
primary health care, particularly in the underserved sectors such as 
agriculture, small-scale industry and construction. In addition, the control 
of work-related health problems, including psychosocial problems related to 
adverse working conditions and health problems of special groups of workers 



such as women, adolescents, children and migrant workers, are being included 
in national programme activities. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO support will be extended to some Member Countries 
such as Bangladesh, Burma, India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand, for the 
implementation of activities aimed at the development, in a phased manner, of 
comprehensive occupational health services with a primary health care approach 
covering underserved sectors of the labour forces such as those employed in 
agriculture, small and cottage industries. Countries would be supported in the 
establishment and strengthening of occupational and industrial health labora- 
toriea at various levels, with a view to providing training and service 
facilities, including referral. Countries would also identify persons for 
training, both in the country and abroad, in occupational health. Intersectoral 
collaboration with the Ministry of Labour, Universities and other concerned 
ministries/departments will be another area for support by the Organization. 

At the regional/intercountry level, technical support would be provided in 
respect of the above activities. The compilation of information and its 
dissemination in occupational health technology, the promotion of TCDC in 
training and research and research on occupational hazards, with particular 
reference to the use of pesticides and fertilizers, would be supported. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a marginal reduction in the allocation earmarked for this programme 
area during 1988-1989. While three countries have made increased allocation, 
two countries have reduced their respective allocations to this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 19861987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 300 200 298 700 (1 500) (0.5) 21 700 

PROGRmME 3.9.4 HEALTH OF THE ELDWLY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting community awareness 
about the problems of the aged; assessing the magnitude of the problem of the 
aged in social, economic and health terms; identifying the pattern of morbidity 
and mortality amongst the aged through well-designed epidemiological studies; 
and developing demonstration and training centres for community-oriented 



approaches to integrate comprehensive activities for the care of the aged and 
enhance their quality of life. 

Target 

By 1988, most of the Member Countries will have completed the guidelines for 
promotion and care of the health of the elderly population. 

Situation Analysis 

Several countries in the Region have taken cognizance of the demographic trends 
and are taking initiatives to provide for the health care of the elderly. 
Thus, in Bangladesh, an initiative is under way to include the comprehensive 
health care of the elderly as an integral part of primary health care. In the 
Democratic People's Republic of Korea, gerontological and geriatric services 
have been strengthened with the support of WHO, to strengthen service and 
research activities. In Indonesia, the health care of the elderly, being 
integrated with primary health care, has a strong community and family 
involvement. Stress has been laid on the psychogeriatric problems of the 
elderly. In Thailand, innovative approaches such as the utilization of leaders 
and priests in dealing with the psychological needs and even the physical 
needs of the elderly often using the traditional medical system has been 
widely acclaimed as a practical approach to the problem. 

In the 1984-1985 and 1986-1987 biennia, activities such as a consultative 
meeting on Health Care of the Elderly, NGO participation in programmes and 
epidemiological studies, promoted and supported at the regional level, would 
lead to the formulation of national plans of action. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO support will be extended to activities relating to 
epidemiological studies on the health aspects of the elderly in Bangladesh, 
Burma, Sri Lanka and Thailand. The training of health workers and the 
development of national expertise on geriatric and gerontology in all Member 
Countries, organization of training programmes, with special emphasis on 
psychogeriatrics, in Indonesia would be supported. 

At the regional/intercountry level, the organization's support would be 
provided for activities being undertaken at the country level, with special 
emphasis on the formulation of national plans of action and the preparation of 
guidelines for the health care of the elderly. Support for the training of 
health workers and education of the community will also be provided, including 
support for the preparation of standard technical guidelines for suitable adap- 
tation and adoption by Member Countries, for undertaking research into issues 
connected with the health care of the elderly and coordination with NGOs. 

Budgetary Implications 

The overall reduction of 15 per cent in the allocation of resources for this 
programme is mainly due to one country considerably reducing its allocation. 
The regional/intercountry allocation has also been reduced as global support 
for the programme is envisaged through the mobilization of extrabudgetary 
resources. However, two countries are proposing to initiate activities in this 
programme area and have earmarked funds. Also, another country has increased 
its allocation for organizing training programmes. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Apprmd Proposcd Increase Approved Propoaed 
Budget Budget (Decreaee) Budget Budget 
1986-1907 1988-1989 19861987 1988-1989 
us J us i us J x us $ us $ 

Country 102 900 92 500 (10 400) (10.1) 

Regionall 
Intercountry 30 000 20 000 (10 000) (33.3) 1 100 

Total 132 900 112 500 (20 400) (15.3) 1 100 

PROGRAMME 3.10.0 PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF PfENTU HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing problems related to 
mental and neurological disorders, alcohol and drug abuse, and to facilitate 
the incorporation of mental health knowledge and understanding in general 
health care and social development. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of sub-programme areas 3.10.1 - Psychosocial Factors 
in the Promotion of Health and Human Development, 3.10.2 - Prevention and 
Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse, and 3.10.3 - Prevention and Treatment of 
Mental and Neurological Disorders. 

Details of objectives and the activities that are proposed to be carried 
out during 1988-1989 are indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

3.10.0 
- 

Regular Budget Other Sourcee 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Bu-t Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1986-1989 

FW $ us t us $ x us $ us $ 

Country 481 900 819 700 337 800 70.1 250 000 

Regionall 
Intercountry 161 000 168 300 7300 4.5 

Total 642 900 988 000 345 100 53.7 250 000 



PROGRAMME 3.10.1 PSYCHOSOCIAL FACTORS IN THE PROMOTION OF BBllGTH AND 
HUMAN DEVELOPMENT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in increasing the awareness of 
psychosocial aspects of health promotion, of social change and of human 
development, and stimulating research into psychosocial factors in their 
relation to the promotion of health and human development. 

Targets 

By 1989: 

- the results of an evaluation of psychosocial and behavioural 
intervention trials as part of prevention programmes of 
malnutrition and at least one group of communicable diseases 
will have been made available to the Member Countries; 

- the results of an evaluation of behavioural interventions, 
especially in children, into selected aspects of social change 
will have been made available to the Member Countries, and 

- psychosocial knowledge and skills will be incorporated into the 
training curricula of various categories of health workers in at 
least three countries of the Region. 

Situation Analysis 

Considerable progress is being made in several countries of the Region to 
increase the social and developmental relevance of health services and the 
psychosocial sensitivity of health personnel. These efforts have contributed 
significantly, in some countries, to focus health activities specifically on 
the most disadvantaged sections of society which obviously are also the most 
in need of preventive, promotive and curative interventions. This increasing 
health-forall orientation of health services in the Region will need an 
increasing 'back-up' by the development of social and behavioural intervention 
technologies. With the development of indicators of family risk, the 
psychosocial sensitivity of health staff, of the quality of community life, 
etc., the basis has been laid for the development of intervention technologies 
in the field of psychosocial factors. 

Programme Activities 

Following the development and increasingly widespread utilization of 
indicators of mental health and the quality of life, the quality of social 
networking and the psychosocial sensitivity of health services, the focus of 
WHO support at the country level will be on the development of intervention 
technologies to influence these indicators, including work on training 
technologies for health staff to increase their social skills and sensitivity 
but also technologies to reduce social apathy and non-compliance with 
preventive, promotive and developmental programmes. This work will be planned 
and coordinated by the Regional Coordinating Group for the Mental Health 
Programme. 



Budgetary Implications 

There is a significant reduction in the allocation for this programme during 
1988-1989 as the only country to allocate resources to this area, has reduced 
its allocation. Implementation of the plan of work, as established by the 
Regional Coordination Group, will be facilitated by research funds. 

Regular Budget Other Sourcea 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decreaee) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1986-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us t 

Country 50 000 10 000 (40 000) (80.0) 

~egionall 
Intercountry 161 000 168 300 7 300 4.5 

Total 211 000 178 300 (32 700) (15.5) 

PROGBAHME 3.10.2 PREVENTION AND CONTROL OF ALCOROL AND DRUG ABUSE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in developing services and mobilizing 
community resources for the control of alcohol and drug abuse. 

Targets 

By 1989: 

- the results of an evaluation of national policies and programmes 
for the prevention and control of alcohol and drug abuse in at 
least two countries will be disseminated to all the Member 
Countries, and 

- a variety of technologies for the prevention and control of 
alcohol and drug abuse problems will be evaluated, and the 
results disseminated to all the Member Countries. 

Situation Analysis 

The epidemic of substance abuse has been contained and is even showing some 
signs of decline in the previously most seriously affected countries of the 
Region. However, new epidemics in previously less, or not, affected countries 
continue to appear and pose serious threats to public health. 



An integrated approach to the prevention and management of health problems 
related to substance abuse has been shown in the Region to be feasible and 
effective. At least two innovative approaches to the treatment of drug 
dependence, viz., detoxification camps and village-wise detoxification, are 
actually being evaluated. Equally, efforts are under way in several countries 
to develop and evaluate prevention focusing specifically on the offes 
situation, i.e., aiming at specific skills to decline drugs when these are 
offered. 

Programme Activities 

WHO support at the country level will be extended to national drug abuse 
control programmes according to specific country situations. These programmes 
will be supported by a regional programme which aims at improved regional 
collaboration, transfer of technologies and strengthening of manpower. 

At the regional/intercountry level, regional training courses for 
physicians and programme managers will be conducted and a regional planning 
group will coordinate the regional programme and assure its supportive 
function for the national programmes. 

Budgetary Implications 

One country, for the first time, will be initiating programme activities in 
this field during 1988-1989. Specific extrabudgetary resources are anticipated 
for undertaking activities in this programme area in one Member Country. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Propoaed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 9 us $ X us $ us t 

Country 

PROGBAMME 3.10.3 PREVENTION AND W T H E N T  OF MENTAL AND NEUROLOGICAL 
DISWEB5 

Objective 

To collaborate with Member Countries in reducing social sequelae of severe 
mental disorders through extension of integrated treatment facilities; social 
cost of severe mental disorders and disabilities through mobilization of 
community resources including self-help/mutual aid efforts; and social 
disability resulting from minor mental disorders. 



Targets 

- the population coverage by integrated and community-oriented 
mental health care will have increased by st least 5 per cent 
per year, especially in countries with low rates of coverage; 

- national plans on mental health will have been developed in at 
least seven countries of the Region, and 

- at least three regional centres for the training of basic mental 
health skills, evaluative research and mental health planning 
will have started functioning. 

Situation Analysis 

Almost all the countries of the Region are clearly committed to the promotion 
of integrated and community-oriented mental health care. Population coverage 
with such care is increasing at a considerable speed in several countries. At 
the same time, marked improvements in the technology of teaching mental health 
skills, including social counselling, to non-specialists are being brought 
about. National mental health plans exist in two countries and are in 
preparation in several others. Two regional training centres for the training 
of trainers in community-based mental health programming and implementation 
are operational in the Region. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, the organization will support activities relating to the 
increase of coverage with basic community-oriented mental health care, 
establishing training material for general health personnel on basic 
psychiatric and social skills, and evaluating its impact on the mental health 
status, including the development of suitable indicators. Operational research 
will be promoted on ways to optimize the use of resources and evaluate the 
impact of intervention programmes. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will further support the 
development of indicators of the quality of mental health care and their 
utilization in order to further improve cost-effective mental health care in 
the Region. The development of technology in this area responds to global 
rather than specific regional needs. Related collaborative and promotive 
activities are, therefore, mainly supported by HQ. 

Budgetary Implications 

The focus of this programme is on the development and upgrading of national 
programmes, for which mainly technical inputs will be required from WHO. 
However, the allocation made by the countries to this programme area reflects 
a significant increase of nearly 70 per cent over the 1986-1987 biennium, 
which is due to four countries making enhanced allocations in their respective 
country programmes. One country has made a sizeable increase in view of the 
increasing priority being given to this programme area, while another will be 
initiating activities under this programme during 1988-1989 and two other 
countries have reduced their allocations. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us J us S X us S us S 

Country 

PROGRAMME 3.11.0 PROMOTION OF ENVIRONWNTAL HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the protection and promotion of 
human health through national, community, family and personal measures for the 
prevention and control of environmental conditions and factors that adversely 
affect health, and in the attainment of the goal of Health for All by the Year 
2000 through the promotion of a healthier environment. 

Proposed Programme Activities 

This programme consists of four sub-programmes, namely 3.11.1 - Community 
Water Supply and Sanitation, 3.11.2 - Environmental Health in Rural and Urban 
Development and Housing, 3.11.3 - Control of Environmental Health Hazards, and 
3.11.4 - Food Safety. Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken 
in 1988-1989 are indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 1 us S us S X us S us S 

Country 3 697 500 3 956 900 259 400 7.0 3 077 800 1616 500 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 984 900 971 700 (13 200) (1.3) 552 700 580 000 

Total 4 682 400 4 928 600 246 200 5.3 3 630 500 2 196 500 



PRoGRAmE 3.11.1 COMMUNITY WATEB SUPPLY AND SANITATION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the implementation of policies and 
strategies for accomplishing the goals of National Plans for IDWSS. 

Target 

By 1989, national water supply and sanitation decade targets that range from 
50 to 100 per cent population coverage for water and 12 to 100 per cent for 
sanitation will have been attained. 

Situation Analysis 

A progress review of the community water supply and excreta disposal services 
in the South-East Asia Region, indicating the achievements by the end of 1983 
was carried out in 1984. In 1983, eight countries of the Region participated 
in the updating exercise. Between 1980 and 1983, the urban population has 
increased by 22.5 million, which was almost fully covered, raising the 1980 
urban water supply coverage from 63 to 66 per cent. By 1983, the rural 
population coverage had increased to 43 per cent. In the area of sanitation, 
even though some attention has been generated since the commencement of the 
Decade, the pace has been very slow. The coverage by 1983, in urban areas, was 
32 per cent and in rural areas, 8 per cent. 

Eight countries have prepared Decade plans. Most of the countries have 
completed mid-Decade reviews and at least four countries have updated Decade 
plans based on experiences in the first half of the Decade. Nine countries 
have National Action Committees (NACs) or equivalent bodies to carry on, or 
monitor, Decade activities. However, the NACs are not functioning efficiently. 

In varying degrees, the systems implemented have not provided the expected 
health benefits due to deficiencies in the sector policies, strategies and 
approaches adopted in their implementation. Sanitation continues to lag behind 
water supply due to delays in the formulation of required policies, strategies 
and approaches. Also, linkage with the health sector requires further 
strengthening. 

Institutional weaknesses continue to have an adverse effect on the imple- 
mentation of national Decade plans even though much of it has been corrected 
in the past five years. The shortage of trained manpower continues to hamper 
sector development though a few countries have initiated training programmes 
in some form or other. There is a need to adopt a comprehensive human resources 
development approach involving the planning, production and utilization of 
manpower. Community participation, particularly women's participation, and 
health education on a large scale are yet to be operationalized. 

Considerable activity is taking place on technology development and a 
system for the exchange and transfer of technical information is being built 
up. To secure internal and external resources, especially for rural water 
supply and sanitation programmes, through a collaborative programme with GTZ, 
country-level activities are in progress and consultations with donor govern- 
ments are being planned in a few countries. However, due to a recession in the 
developed countries in the first half of the Decade, it was difficult to 
mobilize sufficient internal and external resources for the rural sub-sector. 



Programme Activities 

Based on the mid-Decade review and evaluation exercises and with the aim of 
fostering national and international actions, WHO support will be provided to 
the Member Countries on priority needs, enabling them to implement their 
Decade programmes and achieve national targets. 

At the country level, WHO support will be extended to Bhutan, Burma, 
Indonesia, Maldives, Nepal and Sri Lanka in the five areas of community water 
supply and sanitation collaborative activities, namely Decade promotion, 
institutional strengthening, manpower development, information and technology, 
and resource mobilization, with particular emphasis on the development, 
operationalization and implementation of sanitation projects as well as 
further strengthening of water supply and sanitation activities with the 
health sector at all levels. Also, efforts will be made to realign the 
institutions at programme and project levels, enabling project planning and 
implementation through a community-based approach enhancing community 
involvement, self-sufficiency, intersectoral collaboration and education at 
the community level as well as establishing responsive referral programme 
support networks. In India and Thailand, WHO support to the programme 
activities will be regulated specifically to the sub-item of work requested by 
the respective governments. 

In most of the Member Countries, support will be given for organizing 
national workshops to review water quality monitoring and surveillance. At 
least in five countries, the priority needs will be identified through 
workshops and further reviews and efforts made to secure necessary resources 
for the establishment of an appropriate water quality monitoring and 
surveillance programme. 

In all the Member Countries, technical collaboration will be provided 
through specific approaches and programmes for the development of priority 
projects for external assistance. 

At the regional/intercountry level, the Organization's support will be 
directed to support the country level projects and programmes on the 
strengthening of institutional capabilities, manpower situation, and resource 
mobilization. Promotion and implementation of the necessary support software 
components such as health education, sanitation, strengthening of 
community-level institutions and community involvement and participation, 
particularly women, will receive specific support. Situation analysis, 
evaluations and country-level assessment will be compiled and projects and 
programmes of felt-needs on priority issues initiated. Support will be 
provided for holding intercountry workshopslseminars and consultations and 
development of programme strategies and guidelines to assist the countries in 
planning and implementation. 

Budgetary Implications 

Though there is only a small increase in this programme, the total allocation 
by the countries and under the intercountry programme continues to be 
sizeable. The overall increase is mainly due to higher provisions made to this 
programme area by six countries. There is however an appreciable reduction in 
three country programmes. Funds are likely to be mobilized from other sources 
for undertaking activities under this programme area in one country. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 3 us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 3 007 400 3 090 700 83 300 2.8 2 543 800 989 000 

Regionall 
Intercountry 929 900 911 700 (18 200) (2.0) 302 700 

-- 

Total 3 937 300 4 002 400 65 100 1.7 2 846 500 989 000 

PR- 3.11.2 WVIRONHENTM, HBALTH IN RURllt AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT 
AND HOUSING 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the formulation of policies and 
strategies for rural and urban development and housing. 

Target 

By 1989, policies and strategies to ensure the incorporation of environmental 
health aspects in rural and urban development and housing will have been 
developed. 

Situation Analysis 

The development of a national programme for the prevention and control of 
environmental hazards has not, in general, kept pace with the increase in 
environmental health hazards brought about by uncontrolled rapid industrial- 
ization and urbanization. This is partly due to necessary funds not being 
allocated specifically for this programme. There is also a need for policy, 
legislative and institutional framework development of support programmes, 
intersectoral approach, and increase of awareness to support the implementation 
of national control programmes in many countries. An Intercountry Workshop on 
Environmental Health and Human Settlements in National Rural and Urban 
Policies is planned to be held at Madras in September 1986. The project 
proposals for the study of environmental health implications of Development 
Plan for Lumbini, Sacred Shrines and the neighbouring areas in Nepal and for 
intercountry project on incorporating environmental health in national 
development schemes, strengthening of environmental health in development 
schemes in three Member Countries, including guidelines, were prepared. 
Studies on indoor air quality in Nepal and India are in progress. A study on 
Assessment of Disease Pattern related to Environment-Sanitation in Rangoon was 
completed to formulate an integrated approach in environmental health in rural 
and urban development. A Regional Health Paper on Environmental Health Aspects 



of Industrial and Housing Estates aiming at assistance to Member Countries in 
promoting the environmental health component in industrial, agricultural and 
other economic development schemes was also prepared. 

Programae Activities 

The major emphasis of both intercountry and country-level activities will be 
placed on promotional activities, collection of data, situation and constraint 
analysis and development of guidelines for programme initiation. 

At the country level, subject to availability of resources, WHO'S support 
will be provided for undertaking a situation analysis and institutional, man- 
power coordination mechanism, legislative, socio- and health aspects of rural 
and urban development and housing in some countries of the Region and, at least 
in five countries, for organizing national workshops and consultations and 
developing projects and programmes on priority needs for external assistance. 
Technical collaboration will be provided for developing activities, such as 
solid wastes disposal, lorcost sanitary methodology for impact assessment, 
slum improvement and housing, and their implementation in three countries. 

At the regionalfintercountry level, efforts will be made to secure 
extrabudgetary funding from interested donors for supporting all or some of 
the activities relating to the development of plans and material for the 
promotion of environmental health in rural and urban development and housing 
and its incorporation within the national health plans and development of 
programme; develop strategies and guidelines for programme finalization at the 
country level, based on country needs, review of regional literature and norms 
and codes for health protection; hold intercountry workshops and consultations; 
collect available information on lorcost health technologies and housing, 
local material, types and level of intervention; and formulate projects and 
programmes for external funding on research and intervention activities to 
strengthen country-level undertakings. 

Budgetary Implications 

Only one country has continued to allocate funds for this programme area 
during 1988-1989, maintaining its allocation at the same level as of 1986-1987 
biennium. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us j us $ us j X us $ us $ 

----- 

Country 50 200 50 200 



Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the recognition and 
control of environmental hazards and conditions that affect public health. 

Target 

By 1989, environmental assessment and management programmes in Member 
Countries will have been strengthened. 

Situation Analysis 

In five countries of the Region, separate national boards/agencies have been 
established for environmental protection, while in some others the Ministries 
of Health continue to be charged with these functions. Managerial and 
technical capacity for implementation vary considerably in the countries, not 
to mention the scarce resources generally allocated at the national level for 
their activities. The problems of the countries are similar but their 
pollution and health hazards control programmes are in varying stages of 
development. Only in recent years, a trend is being gradually established to 
make prior assessment of environmental consequences of development projects by 
including such requirements in national and regional planning procedures. 

Following the Intercountry Workshop on Chemical Safety, held in 1984, in 
view of the interest expressed by the Member Countries, a major intercountry 
project on chemical safety and control of environmental health hazards has 
been prepared for UNDP support and has a good chance of being included in its 
Fourth Programme Cycle. In preparation for this project, a comprehensive 
assessment of the status of programmes in Burma, India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka 
and Thailand was undertaken. Based on the above assessment, most of the 
countries of the Region are in need of assistance in coordinated planning and 
programme development, legislation, chemical legislation, licensing, 
monitoring information system, manpower development and promotional and 
educational material. Also, the agreement for a large-scale project on 
"Control of Environmental Health Hazards" with UNDP funding was finalized and 
operation of the project started in DPR Korea. 

Two training courses on toxicology were supported and conducted in India. 
Also, under the Global Environmental Monitoring Systems (GEMS), water and air 
quality in four countries were monitored. A formal agreement between the 
Government of India and WHO was concluded for participation in the "Human 
Exposure Assessment Location (HEAL)" project. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, within the availability of resources, WHO will provide 
support for the strengthening of national capabilities for undertaking 
chemical safety and pollution control programmes, determining health effects, 
and evaluating control strategies; collaboration with national agencies in 
planning monitoring systems, collecting and analysing data and identifying 
high risk areas and groups; review of and strengthening legislation, standards 
and institutional and managerial capabilities with due emphasis on the role of 



health professionals; manpower development programmes through country-level 
studies; promotion of research and field investigations and community 
involvement and education; exchange and transfer of information, documentation 
of experiences, listing of pollutants and hazards, preparation of guidelines, 
monitoring and evaluation; preparation of new projects/programmes and 
mobilization of resources; and continuation of collaborative programmes on air 
and water quality monitoring through WHO/UNEP-sponsored "Global Environmental 
Monitoring Systems (GEMS)" in Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, and Thailand as 
well as "Human Exposure Assessment Location (HEAL)" project in India. 

At the regionallintercountry level, WHO support will be provided for the 
strengthening of national capabilities in coordinated planning and programme 
development, legislation, chemical legislation, licensing, monitoring 
information system, manpower development and promotional and educational 
material. Should the proposed IlHO/UNDP intercountry project be approved, major 
collaborative effort on this programme wfll be channelled through the 
activities of this project. However, with the available resources for this 
programme at the intercountry level, WHO will support the compilation of a 
situation analysis at the country level and development of approaches to be 
used by the Member Countries. Strengthening the collaboration of Member 
Countries and national institutions concerned with the International Programme 
on Chemical Safety (IPCS) will be another area receiving WHO'S support. 

Budgetary Implications 

The 1988-1989 allocation for this programme area registers a decrease of more 
than 6 per cent mainly because of reduction of resources to this programme by 
two countries. The budget for regional/intercountry activities for the 
biennium 1988-1989 as also the allocation for one country registers a modest 
increase due to priority being given to the activities to be carried out under 
this programme area. Funds from other budgetary sources are also likely to be 
mobilized for undertaking activities under this programme area in one country 
and under the intercountry programme. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (~ecresse) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us t us $ X us S us t 

Country 349 000 319 600 (29 400) (8.4) 424 000 204 500 

~egionall 
Intercountry 35 000 40 000 5000 14.3 250 000 580 000 

Total 384 000 359 600 (24 400) (6.4) 674 000 784 500 



PBOCPAllllB 3.11.4 FOOD SAFETY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in developing and implementing food 
safety programmes. 

Targets 

By 1989, all the countries of the Region will have: 

- established comprehensive food safety programmes concurrently 
with the provision of safe water and sanitation as a part of 
Decade activities, and 

- reduced or eliminated health hazards associated with chemical 
additives in food and food products. 

Situation Analysis 

Several countries of the Region have enacted food safety legislation. A few 
Member Countries have also established laboratories for the analysis of food. 
However, there is no comprehensive approach to food safety in any of the 
countries in this Region. Food safety is an intersectoral programme requiring 
effective community participation, health education, promotion of food-related 
hygienic practices and effective implementation of the programme at the 
grass-roots through the primary health care approach. 

WHO has collaborated with India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand in 
developing national food safety programmes. Laboratory infrastructure has been 
strengthened. Food inspectors have been trained and national food standards 
developed in three Member Countries. Three institutions are participating in 
the global programme of monitoring chemical contamination of food. Burma was 
assisted in developing food safety legislation, development and strengthening 
of food laboratories and training of technical manpower. Food programmes were 
reviewed in Nepal and work plan for the strengthening of food safety measures 
was prepared. Four countries have established food standards based on the 
recommendation of Codex Alimentarius. 

Programme Activities 

WHO will continue to collaborate with the Member Countries in developing and 
strengthening food safety programmes as a part of environmental safety in the 
context of primary health care. 

At the country level, WHO will provide support for technical collaboration 
with the Member Countries in reviewing their food safety programme and 
strengthening intersectoral coordination and community participation. 

At the regional/intercountry level, the Organization's support will be 
directed towards developing TCDC activities and collaborating actively in 
FAO~WHO programme in monitoring the chemical contamination of food. 



Budgetary Implications 

While two countries will be initiating activities under this programme, three 
countries have increased their allocations for expanding activities in the 
field of Food Safety programmes resulting in an overall increase of about 66 
per cent in the allocation during 1988-1989 as compared to 1986-1987 biennium. 
Funds from other sources are also likely to be mobilized for undertaking 
activities in this field in one country. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ % us $ us S 

Country 290 900 496 400 205 500 70.6 110 000 423 000 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 20 000 20 000 

Total 310 900 516 400 205 500 66.1 110 000 423 000 

PROGRAIU4E 3.12.0 DIAGNOSTIC, TBERAPEUTIC AND REHABILITATIVE TECHNOLOGY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in developing, strengthening, and 
adopting appropriate diagnostic, therapeutic and rehabilitative technologies 
and in the formulation of traditional medicine, including proper use of 
medicinal plants. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of five sub-programmes, namely, 3.12.1 - Clinical, 
Laboratory and Radiological Technology for Health Systems based on Primary 
Health Care, 3.12.2 - Essential Drugs and Vaccines, 3.12.3 - Drug and Vaccine 
Quality, Safety and Efficacy, 3.12.4 - Traditional Medicine, and 3.12.5 - 
Rehabilitation. 

Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken in 1988-1989 are 
indicated in the programme statements that follow. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 9 us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 3 503 300 4 420 000 916 700 26.2 3 467 000 1154 500 

~egionalt 
lntercountry 560 600 565 800 5200 0.9 872 100 

Total 4 063 900 4 985 800 921 900 22.7 4 339 100 1154 500 

PR- 3.12.1 CLINICAL, LABORATORY AND RADIOLOGICAL TECHNOLOGY FOR 
HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED ON PRIMARY HEALTH CARE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the development of 
appropriate health laboratory technologies at all levels of health care in 
support of prevention, control and eradication of diseases most prevalent in 
the countries of this Region, and the appropriate use of clinical and 
radiological technologies - both diagnostic and therapeutic - in accordance 
with specific country needs. 

Targets 

- national committees for the promotion and coordination of health 
laboratory services will have been established in all the Member 
Countries; 

- in-service training programmes for workers in peripheral labora- 
tories will have been established in all the Member Countries; 

- methodologies in clinical chemistry, microbiology and haematology 
will have been standardized; 

- laboratory reagents and their standardization will have been 
prepared in at least half of the countries of this region; 

- a network of laboratories in different countries for TCDC 
activities in the field of bacteriology, virology and immunology 
will have been established; 

- small laboratory animals breeding facilities in all the Member 
Countries will have been developedlstrengthened; 



- radiodiagnostic and therapeutic facilities will have been 
improved so as to reach a target of one radiodiagnostic apparatus 
per 50 000 population and one radio-therapeutic apparatus per 2 
million population in at least five Member Countries, and 

- basic radiological services (BUS) on a pilot basis will have 
been set up in at least three Member Countries of the Region. 

Situation Analysis 

WHO has been collaborating with all the Member Countries in developing health 
laboratory infrastructure. Appropriate technology for the rapid diagnosis of 
viral diseases has been introduced. In some countries, regional and district 
laboratories have been strengthened to give support to clinical diagnosis and 
epidemiological surveillance while in several countries, central laboratories 
have developed technologies for the diagnosis and surveillance of viral 
diseases, particularly hepatitis, Japanese encephalitis and dengue. Some 
countries have introduced these technologies in the regional laboratories. 
Quality control programmes including clinical chemistry have been introduced 
in most of the Member Countries while a few have strengthened quality control 
in bacteriology. Several laboratories are participating in the global external 
monitoring of quality control in parasitology and haematology. At least three 
Member Countries have already initiated programmes for the preparation and 
standardization of reagents. 

While the BRS concept has made progress in some countries of the Region, 
there is, on the whole, inadequate development of radiodiagnostic and 
radiotherapy feasibilities in most countries, particularly at intermediate and 
peripheral levels. Quality control in radiology and radiotherapy is absent in 
most of the countries, with the result that there are hardly any protection 
measures against radiation hazards. A few countries in the Region are 
participating in radiation monitoring programme. WHO is actively promoting 
quality control measures in radiology and radiotherapy. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with Member Countries in streng- 
thening the management and functioning of peripheral laboratories in support 
of primary health care; developing national programmes on the standardization 
and production of some biological reagents, and introducing technology for the 
rapid diagnosis of bacterial diseases. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate in the 
organization of periodic reviews of the CLR projects in the countries to 
assess the achievements and to improve further programme implementation. 
Support will also be provided to the IAEA/WHO TLD Inter-comparison programme. 

Budgetary Implications 

This programme continues to attract increasing priority at the country level. 
The increase in budget allocations during 1988-1989 over that allocated during 
1986-1987, is mainly for providing support to the primary health care 
programmes in peripheral laboratories and for the provision of inter-comparison 
for quality control in radiodiagnostics. Two countries have doubled their 
allocation and four countries have marginally increased their allocations for 



the purpose. One country has not earmarked any funds while another has reduced 
its allocation. Two other countries will be initiating activities during 
1988-1989 for this programme. Funds from other sources are likely to be 
mobilized for undertaking activities in this programme area in two countries. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proponed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us S us J X us $ us J 

Country 1 184 800 1 304 500 119 700 10.1 1 618 400 965 300 

Total 1 552 500 1 672 400 119 900 7.7 1 987 700 965 300 

PR- 3.12.2 ESSENTIAL DRUGS AND VACCINES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in attaining self-auEEiciency in 
regard to the supply of essential drugs and vaccines of assured quality for 
primary health care. 

Targets 

- all the Member Countries in the Region will have finalized drug 
policies; 

- all the countries will have strengthened the procurement, 
storage and distribution system of essential drugs required for 
primary health care; 

- six countries will have developed facilities for the production 
of essential drugs to meet the total needs of primary health 
care, and 

- Five countries will have developed self-reliance in the 
production of vaccines required for EPI. 



Situation Analysis 

The concept of essential drugs has become widely accepted and most of the 
countries in the Region have adopted Essential Drug Lists for their public 
sector institutions. Mechanisms for updating the lists have been established 
in several countries. In collaboration with WHO, many countries have reviewed 
their drug policies and management. Drug utilization and quantification studies 
have been initiated in at least two Member Countries. Bangladesh has adopted 
and vigorously implemented its drug policy based on WHO recommendations. 
Rational therapeutics has been promoted in at least three Member Countries. At 
least four Member Countries have established facilities for the production of 
essential drugs and three Member Countries have achieved self-reliance in the 
production of four vaccines used in EPI. 

Progranme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
strengthening of rational therapeutics in support of primary health care, and 
in undertaking realistic estimates of their needs for essential drugs for 
primary health care based on country-specific needs. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate with the Member 
Countries in the exchange of information on drugs and TCDC activities in 
pharmaceuticals. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an overall increase of nearly 40 per cent in the allocation during 
1988-1989 over that in 1986-1987, which reflects the expanding activities of 
the drug programme in most countries of the Region, particularly in two 
countries. One country has earmarked funds for initiating activities under 
this programme area, while two others have reduced their allocations. Also, 
funds from other sources will be mobilized for undertaking activities in this 
programme area in one country. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Propoaed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1986-1989 
us $ us $ us 3 X us t us $ 

Country 689 500 972 800 283 300 41.1 430 100 189 200 

Regionall 
Intercountry 30 000 30 000 

- - - 

Total 719 500 1002 800 283 300 39.4 472 700 189 200 



PR- 3.12.3 DRUG AND VACCINE QUALITY, SAFETY AND EFFICACY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting, developing and 
strengthening quality assurance of essential drugs and vaccines through 
regional collaboration and country level activities; training of national 
staff in the field of drug analysis and testing of biologicals; promoting, 
developing and strengthening drug logistics, registration, and evaluation; and 
developing national reference standards, national formularies and pharma- 
copoeias. 

Targets 

- all the countries in the Region will have established their 
infrastructure for quality assurance and at least six of the 
countries will have progressed in all stages including that with 
regard to vaccines; 

- most of the Member Countries will have established drug 
monitoring system, along with the setting up of national 
reference standards; 

- in most of the Member Countries, there will be at least one 
centre for drug evaluation with skilled clinical 
pharmacologists, and 

- a network of collaborating centres for quality assurance of 
drugs will have been established in the Region. 

Situation Analysis 

WHO has been collaborating with all the Member Countries in the strengthening 
of quality control of pharmaceuticals and biologicals. Laboratories for drug 
analysis were strengthened through the training of nationals, provision of 
supplies and equipment and technical advice on the establishment of techniques 
for quality control. Three Member Countries have established comprehensive 
quality assurance. A regional network for the quality control of drugs has 
been established. Through active WHO collaboration, mechanisms for drug 
evaluation and criteria for the introduction of new drugs were developed in 
India, Indonesia and Thailand. WHO also provided appropriate information to 
drug regulatory authorities on pharmaceuticals. ASEAN reference standards for 
eight drugs were established through TCDC in pharmaceuticals amongst ASEAN 
countries, and a regional GMP manual and a common manual for drug evaluation 
were prepared. Three Member Countries were assisted in the establishment of 
drug adverse reaction monitoring. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
developing clinical pharmacology and mechanisms for drug registration and 
evaluation. 



At the regional/intercountry level, a network of WHO Collaborating Centres 
for quality control in pharmaceuticals and biologicals will be established1 
strengthened. 

Budgetary Implications 

The substantial increase of 53 per cent in allocation during 1988-1989 over 
the allocations in 1966-1987 reflects the keen interest shown by the Member 
Countries in strengthening quality control activities, particularly the 
establishment of a network of collaborating centres for the quality control of 
drugs and pharmaceuticals. While budgetary allocations for six countries have 
been increased, one more country has earmarked funds for initiating activities 
during 1988-1989 under this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1986-1989 
us S us S us S Z us S us S 

Country 584 200 892 000 307 800 52.7 92 600 

~egionall 
Intercountry 

Total 584 200 892 000 307 800 52.7 446 500 

PROGRAMME 3.12.4 TRADITIONAL MEDICINE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the use of traditional 
practitioners and practices in primary health care. 

Target 

By 1989, research on the effective use of traditional practitioners and 
practices in primary health care will have been undertaken in all the 
interested countries of the Region. 

Situation Analysis 

Traditional medicine is deeply rooted in the socio-cultural milieu of all 
countries of the Region. While Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma, India, Mongolia, 
Nepal and Sri Lanka have developed parallel health infrastructures in 
traditional medicine, particularly Ayurveda, Unani, Sidha or Burmese or 



Mongolian medicine, other countries have permitted the growth and development 
of traditional medicine. Most of the Member Countries have programmes for 
research in traditional medicine, particularly medicinal plants. Several 
institutions in India, Indonesia and Mongolia have established excellent 
facilities for comprehensive research in medicinal plants. A network of those 
institutions has yet to be established. 

Countries like Bangladesh, Burma and India have well-formulated training 
programmes in traditional medicine. In India, there are advanced courses in 
several aspects of Ayurveda. WHO has been collaborating with all the Member 
Countries in strengthening the training of practitioners and health 
assistants, identifying a list of commonly-used traditional medicines, 
strengthening local production of traditional drugs and establishing methods 
for their standardization, and for undertaking clinical research in 
traditional medicines. WHO has also established two collaborating centres in 
traditional medicines and developed an information system for providing 
information on medicinal plants. 

WHO has developed a manual of about fifty commonly-used traditional 
medicines for use by community health workers in the primary health care 
programme. India has prepared a manual of traditional medicines to be used in 
primary health care. There is, however, a need to integrate traditional 
medicine in the primary health care programmes of the Member Countries and to 
actively stimulate standardization and quality control of herbal remedies and 
preparation of herbaria and herbal gardens. There is also a great scope for 
the further strengthening of TCDC activities considering that India and China 
offer a rich source of information on traditional medicine and facilities for 
training in research methodology. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
training of traditional practitioners in promotive, preventive and some 
curative aspects of primary health care; preparation of country-specific 
training material for the training of community health workers; literary 
research and planning of curricula for institutionalized training in 
traditional medicine; and whenever feasible, towards production, standardiza- 
tton and aualitv control of traditional drugs. Support will also be provided -~ - . . 
for undertaking a survey of medicinal plants, preparation of herbal gardens 
and strennthening research capabilities in pharmacognosy, phytochemistry and - - 
pharmacology in selected count;ies of the ~egion. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO Collaborating Centres will be assisted 
in evaluating the usefulness of some commonly-used traditional remedies in the 
treatment of health conditions seen in primary health care. 

Budgetary Implications 

The increase in allocation during 1988-1989 reflects the major emphasis being 
given to training programmes and promotive and preventive activities in 
support of primary health care. One country has now made an allocation for 
initiating activities under this programme area, while three others have 
increased their allocations for the purpose. Two countries have, however, 
reduced their allocations as compared to the 1986-1987 biennium. 



- - - -  ~ ~ ~~ ~ ~ ~p 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us S us S us $ X us S us $ 

Country 840 500 975 500 135 000 16.1 1142 800 

Regionall 
Intercountry 

Total 840 500 975 500 135 000 16.1 1 249 100 

FROGBAHHE 3.12.5 REHABILITATION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting and supporting the use 
of rehabilitative technologies appropriate to the social, cultural and 
institutional conditions in countries with emphasis on the prevention of 
disabilities and integration of services for rehabilitation with the general 
health services through a coordinated, community-based governmental and 
nongovernmental action; promoting social and community awareness of 
disabilities and generating social action for the integration of disabled 
persons in the community. 

Targets 

- at least four Member Countries will have formulated 
comprehensive national plans for the rehabilitation of persons 
afflicted with the most common types of disabilities; 

- at least six Member Countries will have established integration 
of rehabilitative care into general health and community 
services, and 

- all the Member Countries will have completed epidemiological 
studies on disabilities and rehabilitation. 

Situation Analysis 

The adoption of national policies and formulation of national plans have been 
stimulated in most of the Member Countries. The approach adopted has been the 
Integration of community-based disability prevention and rehabilitation as an 



integral part of primary health care. Towards this objective, training 
activities have been strengthened at the national level in all the Member 
Countries. Studies of pilot projects carried out in Bangladesh, Burma, India 
and Indonesia have proved the feasibility of the approach and identified the 
need to increase the coverage of community-based rehabilitation. Intermediate 
and tertiary-level institutions in India have been strengthened to provide 
back-up services and supervision of the peripheral-level activities. 

The adoption of appropriate technology in the production of lorcost aids 
has been promoted, particularly in Burma and India, and operational research 
with alternative strategies for the delivery of community-based rehabilitation 
has been carried out in some countries, including an outreach modality, in 
India. The prevention of hearing impairment and deafness has been taken up 
both at regional and national levels; national policies have been adopted and 
plans formulated with the assistance and support of WHO. 

At the regional level, these national activities have been supported for 
the strengthening of national capabilities to implement planned activities in 
the area of community-based disability prevention and rehabilitation. 

In respect of this programme activity, TCDC has been actively promoted in 
view of the advanced stage of development of the programme in countries like 
Burma, India, Indonesia and Sri Lanka. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate in the training of trainers in 
community-based rehabilitation programme and the inclusion in the training 
curricula of all health and allied personnel aspects of community-based 
disability prevention and rehabilitation technology. In addition, support 
would be extended to the establishment of further training and demonstration 
centres. Research into the develo~ment of orthotic and ~rosthetic a~~liances . . 
would be further promoted. National information systems on disability, using 
existing health and related information facilities, would be developed. 

At the regional/intercountry level, information on disability, its control 
and management will be collected, consolidated and disseminated to the Member 
Countries. Health services research would be supported and the development of 
appropriate technology, particularly with regard to the development of 
orthotic and prosthetic appliances and aids, will be promoted. 

Regional strategies would be developed for community-based prevention and 
control of disabilities resulting from auditory impairment and stroke and 
cardiovascular disabilities in collaboration with concerned programmes. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an increase of over 20 per cent in the overall budgetary allocation, 
which reflects increases in country as well as intercountry allocations for 
this programme area during 1988-1989 as compared to 1986-1987 biennium. Though 
the integration of disability prevention and rehabilitation with primary 
health care would tend to reduce the cost of implementing programme activities, 
the increased allocation is meant for a wider coverage planned during 
1988-1989. One country has earmarked funds for initiating activities in this 
field. 



3.12.5 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us 3 us 3 Z us $ us S 

Country 204 300 275 200 70 900 34.7 183 100 

~egionall 
Intercountry 162 900 167 900 5000 3.1 

Total 367 200 443 100 75 900 20.7 183 100 

F'R- 4.13.0 DISBASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention and control of 
major communicable and noncommunicable diseases. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of 17 sub-programmes, namely, 4.13.1 - Immunization, 
4.13.2 - Disease Vector Control, 4.13.3 - Malaria, 4.13.4 - Parasitic 
Diseases, 4.13.5 - Tropical Disease Research, 4.13.6 - Diarrhoea1 Diseases, 
4.13.7 - Acute Respiratory Infections, 4.13.8 - Tuberculosis, 4.13.9 - 
Leprosy, 4.13.10 - Zoonosea, 4.13.11 - Sexually Transmitted Diseases, 4.13.12 
- Smallpox Eradication Surveillance, 4.13.13 - Other Communicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities, 4.13.14 - Blindness, 4.13.15 - Cancer, 
4.13.16 - Cardiovascular Diseases, and 4.13.17 - Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities. Detailed activities that are proposed to be 
undertaken in 1988-1989 are indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 3 us 3 x us S us 3 

Country 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 1 812 700 1 902 500 89 800 5.0 5 139 200 400 000 

Total 13 447 400 13 985 200 537 800 4.0 17 297 300 6 417 500 



Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity, disability and 
mortality from diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus, tuberculosis, poliomyelitis, 
measles (and other diseases of public health importance for which potent, safe 
and cost-effective vaccines become available) to a level where these diseases 
cease to be a major public health problem; promoting country self-reliance in 
matters of vaccine production, and the delivery of immunization services 
within the context of comprehensive health services. 

Targets 

- By 1988, all the Member Countries will have established morbidity 
and mortality reduction targets for the EPI target diseases, and 

- By 1990, immunization against the EPI target diseases will have 
been made available to all children and immunization against 
tetanus to all pregnant women or women of child-bearing age. 

Situation Analysis 

During the 1984-1985 biennium, for the first time, all the countries of the 
Region reported data on most of the EPI target diseases and immunization 
coverage. Three countries of the Region performed their first coverage 
evaluation surveys during the biennium. Coverage surveys have now been 
conducted in the countries of the Region. It is expected that in the 1986-1987 
biennium, all countries will report data for all EPI target diseases including 
immunization coverage statistics, by age group of vaccinees. In countries where 
routine reporting systems are not reliable, sentinel surveillance systems will 
be established to assess disease trends and measure the programme impact. 

Five countries in the Region were noted to have established disease 
reduction targets. Such targets, however, were not eetabliehed for all 
diseases nor were they expressed in such a manner that they could be easily 
measured. The 1985 EPI Managers Consultative Meeting, for the first time, 
recommended regional targets for the reduction of neonatal tetanus mortality 
and paralytic poliomyelitis morbidity by 1990. It is expected that during the 
1986-1987 biennium, all countries individually and the Region as a whole would 
have established disease reduction targets for most of the EPI target diseases 
in a manner that the measurement of achievement is possible. 

All the Member Countries, for the first time, included all EPI antigens 
into their national immunization programmes. Some countries had begun to 
initiate accelerated immunization activities consistent with the Joint WHO/ 
UNICEF Statement on Planning Principles for Accelerated Immunization 
Activities. Immunization coverage achieved for infants in the Region during the 
biennium was as follows: BCG (58 per cent), DPT3 (40 per cent), OPV3 (29 per 
cent), Measles (2 per cent) and TT2 or booster in pregnant women (25 per cent). 

During the biennium 1986-1987, countries will continue to expand the 
geographical coverage of their immunization programmes and accelerate 
immunization activities to ensure that the 1990 goal of Universal Child 
Immunization (UCI) will be achieved. It is expected that measles immunization 
coverage will rapidly approach coverage of the third dose of OPV and that the 
coverage with all EPI vaccines will improve markedly. 



Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will provide support in line with the Five-Point 
Action Programme adopted by the Thirty-fifth World Health Assembly in 1982, to 
Member Countries to monitor the performance of EPI and keep abreast of the 
latest findings, provide information on immunization, examine EPI information 
systems and advise on relevant applied research. The Regional Office will 
provide technical cooperation to all the countries of the Region to develop 
sound immunization activities. WHO will continue to provide support for 
training activities on all aspects of EPI management and implementation, 
epidemiological surveillance of the EPI diseases and quality control of EPI 
vaccines. Relevant training materials and guidelines will be provided to 
ensure that adequate numbers of staff are trained. Information on EPI and 
educational materials to promote the acceptance of immunization will be 
disseminated to strengthen immunization as an integral component of health 
services. Efforts will continue to be made to attract extrabudgetary resources 
for the EPI to enable the provision of adequate funds to the Member Countries. 

Evaluation of national programmes will continue with WHO support for 
organizing, implementing and analysing the results of periodic audits of the 
EPI to assess achievements in relation to established targets and to set 
operational priorities. Development of mechanisms and expertise to report, 
record and analyse information on EPI activities and the surveillance of the 
EPI target diseases will be fostered to enable evaluation of the programme 
outputs and impact. As part of this activity, guidelines and material for the 
development of the EPI Information System will be provided to the countries of 
the Region. Periodic immunization coverage surveys will continue to be promoted 
in the Member Countries using WHO guidelines as well as epidemiological 
surveys on the EPI target diseases. WHO will also collaborate with the Member 
Countries in developing and implementing applied research with a view to 
improving the efficiency and effectiveness of immunization delivery with 
reference to training methodology, appropriate technology for the cold chain, 
local vaccine production, community participation and health education/public 
information. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will continue to assist the Member 
Countries in accelerating immunization activities in keeping with the joint 
WHO/UNICEF statement on "Planning Principles for Accelerated Immunization 
Activities" to achieve the EPI goal of Universal Child Immunization (UCI) by 
1990. WHO will conduct a biennial Intercountry Meeting of National EPI 
Managers to review the situation in each country, discuss the latest technical 
findings on the EPI and promote problem-solving to remove impediments to the 
achievement of UCI by 1990. It will further develop the computerized Regional 
EPI Information System to provide data on reported immunization coverage, EPI 
target disease surveillance, results of vaccination coverage surveys, types 
and number of EPI-related training activities, and results of special studies 
related to EPI. 

Budgetary Implications 

The enhanced budgetary allocations by four countries resulting in an overall 
increase in the allocation for this programme reflects the accelerated efforts 
being made by them to implement EPI activities. This programme will also 
continue to mobilize extrabudgetary resources from donor agencies in order to 
offset the reductions made in the budgetary allocations of five other Member 
Countries and also to supplement the EPI activities in the Region as a whole 
with a view to achieving UCI by 1990. 



Regular Budget Other Sourcea 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us t us t us t X us $ us S 

Country 1 703 400 1 914 300 210 900 12.4 485 300 

Regionall 
Intercountry 354 900 351 200 (3 700) (1.0) 521 900 

Total 2 058 300 2 265 500 207 200 10.1 1 007 200 

PBOGRAm4E 4.13.2 DISEASE VECTOR CONTROL 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the effective control of vectors 
and animal reservoirs of human diseases of major socio-economic importance; 
establishment of entomological/vector surveillance as an integral part of 
surveillance and monitoring of vector response to pesticides; and promotion of 
national self-reliance through training of staff, and encouragement of 
research in the field of vector biology and control. 

Target 

By 1989, at least five countries of the Region affected by vector-borne 
diseases will have acquired means for self-reliant development, implementation 
and evaluation of vector control strategies, involving communities in their 
self-protection. 

Situation Analysis 

WHO technical support has been provided to the countries of the Region during 
1984-1985 and will continue to be provided in 1986-1987 to facilitate training 
and advisory services for the promotion of their anti-vector intervention 
programmes. Emphasis has been laid on the identification of priority inter- 
vention and management technology for improving national vector control 
programmes. National efforts to develop bio-environmental methods and 
pesticides management policies for the rational use of pesticides in 
agriculture and public health have been supported. High priority has been 
given to the promotion of integrated vector control. Community participation 
in simple source reduction/elimination of breeding places in relation to 
malaria, filariaeis and denguelDHF, in close liaison with public health 
information and health education has been encouraged. Surveillance of vector 
resistance to insecticides has also been supported. 



Rapid growth of urban centres without adequate sanitation has resulted in 
increased transmission of bancroftian filariasis by Culex quinquefasciatus and 
has become a more serious urban problem in most of the major cities, especially 
in Bangladesh, Burma, India and Sri Lanka, although efforts for larvicidal 
control or source reduction are made on the general grounds of public hygiene 
and amenity or under national filariasis and malaria control schemes. Japanese 
encephalitis (JE) is another vectorborne disease affected by human activities. 
With increased rural economic activities such as expansion of irrigation 
facilities for rice production, local JE outbreaks in Sri Lanka and Nepal were 
closely associated with the seasonal prevalence of its known vectors including 
Culex tritaeniorhynchus, C.vishnui and C.gellidus, which breed exclusively in 
rice fields. 

Self-reliance through manpower development and training has been 
emphasized and pursued in recent years, and efforts will be continued in 
future years. Research on the development of technology by national 
institutions for integrated vector control and new cost-effective control 
methods suitable for application in different situations continues to be 
encouraged and assisted. 

Major vectorborne disease control programmes in the countries of the 
South-East Asia Region will continue to depend mainly on vector control with 
pesticides. It is anticipated that the integration of bio-environmental 
approach into chemical methods will increase, but at a slow pace, by 1989. In 
addition to operational constraints due to vector resistance to safer and 
cheaper insecticides, refractory behaviour of vectors, increased cost of 
insecticides and less or decreasing acceptability of pesticides by the 
community are some of the major problems contributing to the breakdown in 
vector control. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
improvement of national disease concrol programmes and promotion of effective 
vector control operations by participating in the planning, management and 
evaluation of anti-vector activities involving periodic assessment of the 
needs, problems and constraints being encountered. Emphasis will be laid on 
improving the operation of anti-vector measures by strengthening, monitoring 
and surveillance mechanisms for vector resistance to insecticides, vector 
prevalence and distribution. 

WHO will also collaborate with national research institutions in 
developing cost-effective control methodologies, and promoting integrated 
vector management suitable for application at the village level by the 
community. Community participation in simple source reduction, self-protection 
or prevention of breeding of vectors in their neighbourhood will also be 
encouraged and promoted in close liaison with health education. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will promote the communication and 
dissemination of technical information among Member Countries by calling more 
systematically on national institutions for research and training. WHO will 
also provide technical support to national scientists in gathering, analysing 
and documenting field data relevant to vector biology and control. WHO will 
also facilitate technical cooperation at the intercountry level by 
collaborating with the established regional reference centres or WHO 
Collaborating Centres on various subjects including species complexes and 
intraspecific variations of malaria vectors to enable it to constitute a 
network of centres available to all the Member Countries in the Region. 



In the search for cost-effective control technology, including innovative 
control management or locally developed non-chemical control agents, WHO will 
foster, on an intercountry level, exchange of staff between institutions by 
which multi-centred pilot demonstration projects can be set up under different 
ecological areas. In generating the motivation of community involvement in 
vector control activities, each of the community-oriented programmes will be 
reviewed technically and assessed socio-economically. To facilitate this, group 
educational activities such as visit-cum-workshops, study groups or seminars 
will be organized at the intercountry or regional level, in collaboration with 
various institutions of the Government as well as NGOs and UN agencies. 

Budgetary Implications 

While one country has enhanced its allocation by 100 per cent as compared to 
the 1986-1987 biennium, two others have reduced their allocations resulting in 
an overall decrease, though of a minor nature. The regionallintercountry input 
will be mainly in the form of technical services from the Regional Office. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us 3 us 3 X us t us 3 

Country 

~egionall 
Intercountry 152 800 178 300 25 500 16.7 
- 

Total 984 400 969 900 (14 500) (1.5) 792 300 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention and control of 
malaria and to enhance their socio-economic development. 

Targets 

- malaria control activities will have been extended to areas which 
are currently outside the purview of the anti-malaria programme 
to ensure at least coverage of the population at malaria risk in 
all priority areas of socio-economic development, and 



- annual parasite incidence (per 1000 population) for malaria 
will have been reduced to 7.3 in areas of intense transmission, 
2 in areas of moderate transmission and 0.1 in areas of low 
transmission. 

Situation Analysis 

Malaria continues to be a public health problem of high importance in 
Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. In 
Maldives, the malaria situation has improved considerably and the problem is 
less acute at present. The potential for malaria transmission remains high in 
most of the Member Countries irrespective of favourable changea that have 
occurred in the epidemiological situation of some areas during the last few 
years. 

The overall malaria situation in the South-East Asia Region has remained 
almost static during the biennium 1984-1985 with nearly 2.5 million cases per 
year; however, some improvement during the last year was observed in India, 
Indonesia (Java and Ball), Sri Lanka and Thailand. Reasonable control of the 
disease has been maintained in Bangladesh, Bhutan and Burma although the 
malaria situation did not show a significant change. In Nepal, the resurgence 
of malaria has been noted in the last two years as a consequence of increased 
number of cases in the far west region. 

Malaria control activities have extended to cover additional malarious 
areas of the Member Countries which are being incorporated in government- 
sponsored projects for socio-economic development, such as population 
resettlement schemes in the Chittagong Hill Tracts of Bangladesh and 
resettlement of the hill population in Terai of Nepal. In Indonesia, malaria 
control activities, which were mostly concentrated in Java and Bali, have been 
extended now to cover three provinces of Sulawesi and Timor Timor. 

Special attention has been paid to protect the population involved in move- 
ments across international borders such as migrant labour groups, from malaria. 

With the support of WHO, steps have been taken to counteract the adverse 
factors; the countries have identified areas with Plasmodium falciparum 
resistant to chloroquine, monitoring systems have been established and studies 
with alternative drugs are being initiated. Monitoring the susceptibility to 
insecticides of vector mosquitoes of malaria has permitted the selection of 
appropriate insecticides in all Member Countries. Alternative methods for 
vector control are under study in Bangladesh, Indonesia and Nepal. Training 
programmes for both the staff of the anti-malaria organizations and of the 
basic health services have been carried out in all countries. 

On the basis of the present trends which are dominated by growing 
technical problems resulting from the adverse response of P. falciparum to 
anti-malaria drugs and of vector mosquitoes to insecticides as well as from 
different behavioural attitudes of the human host related to socio-cultural 
and economical situations, it is anticipated that during the biennium 
1986-1987 the malaria situation in most of the countries of the Region will 
continue to improve, though at a slower rate. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
stratification of malarious areas into ecologically, epidemiologically and 
operationally homogeneous areas for the implementation of control measures 
adapted to local conditions and available resources; planning, implementation, 



monitoring and evaluation of realistic anti-malaria measures and, where 
feasible, eradication indicating effective provision and utilization of 
appropriate anti-vector measures such as chemical and bio-environmental 
control, chemotherapy, health education and active involvement of the 
community; conducting clinical trials of the candidate malaria vaccine(8) when 
such vaccines are available; improving the effectiveness of surveillance 
mechanisms for monitoring the malariogenic potential and malaria trends; 
development of warning systems for the early detection and control of 
epidemics as well as strengthening the response capability for the 
implementation of emergency plans; epidemiological studies and applied 
research to improve malaria control as part of primary health care; and 
training programmes in malaria control methodology for the various categories 
of health workers and other manpower needed for malaria control. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will assist in establishing 
coordination with other sectors and in orienting members of such sectors in 
the need for malaria control; disseminating technical information to keep 
malaria workers and the scientific community informed of the appropriate 
technology for the control of malaria; training of trainers and reorientation 
of training programmes for health personnel by introducing the teaching of 
methodology for malaria control through the primary health care approach and 
promote, support and coordinate country research activities on malaria and its 
control as well as health services research for the implementation of 
anti-malaria activities through primary health care. 

Budgetary Implications 

This programme continues to attract a fair share of the total resources. Four 
countries have increased their allocations for this programme area in order to 
strengthen ongoing activities. While two countries have reduced their 
allocations, sizeable funds from extrabudgetary resources are being mobilized 
to implement the malaria control programmes in two countries and under the 
intercountry programme. 

4.13.3 

Regular Budget Other Source6 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us S us $ us $ X us S us S 

Country 2 175 300 2 245 500 88 200 4.1 5 468 200 3 897 700 

Regionall 
Intercountry 696 200 717 800 21 600 3.1 100 000 100 000 

Total 2 853 500 2 963 300 109 800 3.8 5 568 200 3 997 700 

P a w  4.13.4 PARASITIC DISEbSES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing the morbidity and 
mortality from parasitic diseases to a minimum level. 



Targets 

- concerned countries in the Region will have developed national 
programmes for the control of parasitic diseases (including 
filariasis, leishmaniasis, guineaworm), and 

- most Member Countries will have developed research capability 
and research programmes on filariasis. 

Situation Analysis 

The targets for parasitic diseases control were partly achieved during 
1984-1985. The national programme for the eradication of guineaworm was 
developed only in India during the biennium 1984-1985. In case of filariasis, 
a national control programme was developed in India. Indonesia and Thailand. 
For schistosomiasis, which is prevalent in Lindu and Napu valleys of Central 
Sulawesi of Indonesia and Thailand and the Gimvi village of Ratnagiri of 
Maharashtra State in India, no national programme had been developed during 
1984-1985, but control activities such as multi-disciplinary approach, 
including chemotherapy with praziquantel, in Indonesia and Thailand had 
reduced the microfilarial rate in those countries. India is expected to 
initiate a programme for the control of schiatosomiasis by 1986-1987. Guinea- 
worm was eliminated from Tamil Nadu, one of the seven endemic States of India. 
It is expected that guineaworm will be eradicated from other States during 
1986-1987. In July 1985, the Regional Office developed a coordinated control 
project for the control of visceral leishmaniasis in Bangladesh, India, and 
Nepal with UNDP assistance. WHO and UNDP collaboration led to the formulation 
of a plan of action for control of visceral leishmaniasis during 1985-1986. 
The plan laid more emphasis on training and the strengthening of laboratory 
services. The IPI control in India is integrated with health and MCH and 
communicable diseases control programme in some States. This programme was 
assisted by the Government of India, UNDP, UNICEF, World Bank and DANIDA 
during 1984-1985. Some medical institutes, such as the National Institute of 
Cholera and Enteric Diseases at Calcutta and the National Institute of 
Communicable Diseases at Delhi, provided technical know-how and assistance in 
the IPI control programme during the biennium. In Indonesia, services for the 
control of IPI were delivered as an integrated primary health care package 
which entails nutrition, MCH, EPI, CDD and family planning. In Nepal, the 
integrated family planning and parasitic control (IP) project continued its 
activities under the auspices of the Family Planning Association of Nepal and 
voluntary organizations with financial assistance from Japanese Organization 
for International Cooperation in Family Planning (JOICFP). It gave mass 
treatment of all children once a year with combantrin, which was effective 
against roundworm during 1984-1985. 

In Sri Lanka, the anti-helminthic treatment to risk groups was carried out 
through MCH and school health programme. For the improvement of water and 
sanitary latrines, Sri Lanka obtained assistance from UNICEF, Norwegian 
Agency, Finish National Agency and Danish International Development Agency 
(DANIDA) . 

In Thailand, the IPI control programme has been integrated with primary 
health care. School children were given mass treatment with mebendazole. The 
control programme in Bangladesh is implemented through the primary health care 
approach. 



The wHo/TDR research programme supported six filaria research projects in 
India, seven in Indonesia, five in Sri Lanka and two in Thailand. As such, 
research capabilities had developed in these countries during 1984-1985. 

During 1986-1987, some Member Countries are expected to develop national 
control programmes for IPI. Bangladesh, Burma, Nepal and Sri Lanka are 
expected to develop national control programmes for some parasitic diseases. 

In respect of intestinal helminthic infections, most of the countries of 
the Region are expected to acquire adequate research capabilities and adopt a 
multi-disciplinary approach for the control of IPI through the primary health 
care system. During the biennium 1986-1987, national control programmes for 
leishmaniasis and schistosomiasis are expected to be developed in the affected 
countries. 

Prograrrme Activities 

At the country level. WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
developing epidemiological tools for training and the surveillance of 
parasitic diseases, and promoting community participation, including the 
training of mid-level workers in the control of parasitic diseases. 

At the regionallintercountry level, WHO will provide adequate support to 
national programmes for the control of parasitic diseases. Support will also 
be provided for study tours and pilot studies, development of rapid laboratory 
diagnostic tools, organization of group educational activities in connection 
with sero-diagnosis and the control of parasitic diseases, national training 
programmes/research projects, and coordination of intersectorall 
multidisciplinary approach for the control of parasitic diseases. 

Budgetary Implications 

The substantial increase in the overall budget allocation for this programme 
is mainly due to one country enhancing its allocation significantly, and 
another having earmarked funds for initiating activities for the control of 
parasitic diseases. There has also been an increase in the intercountry 
allocation. However, one country has reduced its allocation during 1988-1989 
for this programme. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 6 us J us 6 x us 6 us S 

- - 

Country 67 100 137 600 70 500 105.1 

Regionall 
Intercountry 188 000 190 300 2 300 1.2 292 600 

Total 255 100 327 900 72 800 28.5 292 600 



WOGRAMME 4.13.5 TROPICAL DISEASE RESEARCH 

Objectives 

- To develop new and improved tools for the treatment, prevention 
and control of tropical diseases, and to promote self-reliance 
in biomedical and health research in countries in which these 
diseases are endemic; 

- To promote and coordinate scientists and institutions of Member 
Countries for goal-oriented research, and 

- To train scientists and strengthen institutions with a view to 
increasing research capabilities in countries where such 
diseases are endemic. 

Targets 

- the Member Countries in which tropical diseases are endemic will 
have adequately participated in goal-oriented biomedical and 
health research to meet the countries' regional and global 
research needs; 

- a stage will have been reached when those countries will 
participate in clinicallfield testing of new tools for their 
application in health care programmes, as in the development of 
leprosy vaccine, biological control agents against vectors and 
new anti-malaria drugs; 

- improved epidemiological and socio-economic basis will have been 
established for the development of more effective national 
strategies for the control of tropical diseases, and 

- those countries will have increased research capabilities 
leading to self-reliance in biomedical and health research. 

Situation Analysis 

This programme is concerned with goal-oriented research in six diseases: 
malaria, filariasis, leprosy, schistosomiasis, leishmaniasis and 
trypanosomiasis. Five of these diseases are prevalent in South-East Asian 
countries; malaria, filariasis and leprosy are prevalent in most of the 
countries of the Region, leishmaniasis is prevalent in Bangladesh, India and 
Nepal while schistosomiasis is prevalent only in Indonesia. Since the 
inception of the programme, 7 out of the 11 Member Countries in the Region 
have participated in this programme. These are Bangladesh, Burma, India, 
Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. The total TDR funding in SEAR since 
1976 is about US $12 500 000. Scientists from the countries of the Region have 
completed 60 TDR research projects and there are 72 such ongoing research 
projects. Nine research institutions have received long-term support grants 
for institutional strengthening and 56 scientists have received research 
training grants. 



Progr- Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
formulating proposals for strengthening research institutions and promoting 
research in tropical diseases and relating these to the strategic plans of the 
Scientific Working Groups (SWGs) . 

At the regional/intercountry level, efforts will be made to update 
inventories of ongoing projects and promote research in tropical diseases; 
develop an inventory of institutions that are currently undertaking, or have 
the potential to undertake, research and training activities on tropical 
diseases with special reference to the strategic plan of the Research 
Capability Strengthening Group (RSG); develop, through intercountry workshops, 
guidelines/mechaniams for the promotion of operational/field research, 
including socio-economic research, with special reference to testing oew and 
improved tools for their application in the health care programme, collaborate 
and provide necessary assistance and guidance in formulating proposals for 
strengthening research institutions; and disseminate research information, 
with special reference to the Special Programme with WHO headquarters. 

Budgetary Implications 

The activities under this programme area in the Member Countries are supported 
by WHO Headquarters' Special Programme on TDR through extrabudgetary resources. 

Regular Budget Other Sourcea 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1986-1989 19861987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 80 600 117 200 36 600 45.4 84 000 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention of, and reduction 
of mortality from, acute diarrhoea1 diseases, and reduction of morbidity and 
associated ill-effects in infants and young children. 

Targets 

By 1989: 

- decline in mortality rates and an improved statua of nutrition 
among children under 5 years of age will have been achieved, and 



- more than 25 per cent of acute diarrhoea cases will have been 
provided with access to oral rehydration solution (ORS) and 
information related to child care practices within the primary 
health care context. 

Diarrhoea1 diseases are regarded as one of the major killers among children 
under 5 years of age. Morbidity due to diarrhoea leads to malnutrition and 
check of physical growth in children. Cholera incidence, although not high as 
compared to other acute diarrhoeas, remains an important epidemic disease in 
the Region. Shigella dysentery outbreaks are being reported more frequently 
from the Member Countries. 

Some countries of the Region have already exceeded the target of 25 per 
cent coverage of ORS in the under5 years age group, and substantial progress 
has been made by other countries in this regard. On a regional basis, however, 
programme evaluations will be continued to provide more complete data for 
assessing achievement of this target. The provision of information to mothers 
related to child care practices within the primary health care context has not 
been sufficiently evaluated. 

Regular research is carried out in different Member Countries in the areas 
of etiology, epidemiology and social and operational aspects of diarrhoea1 
diseases and the results of these studies have contributed to the growing pool 
of information that can be used to develop effective strategies for the preven- 
tion and control of diarrhoea1 diseases. Diarrhoea1 diseases control activities 
are regularly monitored through annual management information reports submitted 
by the Member Countries. The MIS reporting will be attempted on a quarterly 
basis, to facilitate timely programme adjustments and corrective measures. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
promoting the printing and distribution of health education material in 
national languages. Emphasis will be laid on the training of doctors and 
nurses in the clinical management of diarrhoea and that of village level 
workers in the use of ORT and training of health staff through national 
training courses. Comprehensive reviews of the national CDD programmes would 
be done with national authorities to identify areas of strengths and 
weaknesses of the programme and take appropriate actions. 

At the regionsl/intercountry level, WHO will organize an intercountry 
meeting of the national CDD programme managers from all the Member Countries 
each year to enable them exchange information among themselves and suggest 
measures for improvement. Courses on the clinical management and laboratory 
aspects of diarrhoea1 diseases will also be conducted. Support will be given 
for the production of oral rehydration salts. 

Budgetary I~plications 

The increase in allocation during 1988-1989 reflects the growing interest of 
the Member Countries in the intensification of the programme as evidenced by 
sharp increases for the programme activities in three countries. Three other 
countries have, however, reduced their allocations for this programme. 
Continued efforts will be made to explore extrabudgetary resources to effect 
an overall increase in programme activities. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1980-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us $ us 3 X us 3 us S 

Country 

~egionall 
Intercountry 2 269 000 

Total 490 300 611 000 120 700 24.6 2 269 000 

PROGRAMME 4.13.7 ACUTE KESPIRATORY INFECTIONS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing the morbidity and 
mortality from acute respiratory infections. 

Target 

By 1989, most countries of the Region will have established national control 
programmes on ARI integrated with basic health services/primary health care 
programme, and will have adequate infrastructure to ensure the flow of 
relevant data on ARI. 

Situation Analysis 

Activities for the control of ARI in the Region started only in 1982. The 
magnitude of the problem is yet to be clearly defined. However, increasing 
attention is given by most of the countries to this problem. Formulation and 
management of national programmes for the control of ARI are being seriously 
considered. Research institutes have also started taking interest in ARI. Some 
Member Countries have already prepared the required training material. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will provide support to population-based studies to 
determine mortality, morbidity and risk factors of ARI; clinical studies to 
correlate symptoms and signs with etiological agents; development of new and 
evaluation of available rapid immunological techniques for the diagnosis of 
ARI in children; and organization and conduct of training courses on 
supervisory skills for mid-level managers. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate with the Member 
Countries in the preparation of plans of operations and implementation of ARI 



control activities as an integral part of primary health care; development and 
field-testing of simple methods for periodic evaluation of the ARI programme 
as part of management of the primary health care programme, and adaptation of 
ARI guidelines and training modules for regional and national training courses. 

Budgetary Implications 

In many countries of the Region, there is an increased awareness of ARI as a 
major public health problem and is evidenced by increased allocations made in 
the budgets of two countries during 1988-1989. One country has also earmarked 
funds for initiating ARI control activities. However, the overall allocation 
has been reduced, which is mainly due to one country earmarking no funds and 
another having reduced its allocation. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us 3 us 3 X us $ us $ 

Country 183 200 145 800 (37 400) (20.4) 67 000 

Regionall 
Intercountry 25 000 25 000 40 400 

Total 183 200 170 800 (12 400) (6.8) 107 400 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention and control of 
tuberculosis till it is no more a major health problem in most countries of 
the Region. 

Targets 

- most Member Countries will have integrated tuberculosis control 
programmes into their health systems based on primary health 
care; 

- at least 90 per cent of the eligible age groups in the 
population will have been immunized with BCG vaccination and 
such coverage maintained in all countries of the Region; 



- most Member Countries will have ambulatory treatment services to 
ensure that every patient excreting bacilli receives adequate 
and effective chemotherapy; 

- most Member Countries will have sufficient number of trained 
workers for the control of tuberculosis, and 

- all country programmes on tuberculosis will have been evaluated. 

Situation Analysis 

Tuberculosis still remains a serious public health problem despite national 
efforts to control it. The average incidence of tuberculosis is estimated to 
be 100/100 000 per year. The emphasis has been on finding the infectious 
source within the community through microscopical examination of the sputum in 
persons with respiratory symptoms and rendering them non-infectious by 
specific treatment. Under the IiHO collaborative programme, steps were taken to 
promote research activities aimed at strengthening different components of the 
tuberculosis control programme. 

BCG immunization programme has been taken up by EPI and the  coverage of 
high risk groups has increased. Short-term chemotherapy has been initiated in 
many countries of the Region as a pilot project to gather experiences for 
undertaking countrywide programmes. 

The tuberculosis control programme is faced with many constraints, the 
most important being case-holding. In addition, inadequate health manpower, 
lack of laboratories and relevant supplies and equipment are also some of the 
constraints. For developing trained manpower, training programmes continued to 
be organized. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
planning and organization of integrated tuberculosis control programmes, 
motivating community participation in promoting BCG vaccination, case 
detection, and treatment; organizing training courses/seminars; disseminating 
valid scientific and technical information; helping in the expansion and 
development of facilities for bacteriological examination of sputum; 
strengthening of national efforts in the promotion of research and periodical 
evaluation and reformulation of the programme, and mobilizing external funds 
to support the programme. 

At the regional/intercountry level, it is proposed to initiate a 
commissioned research on short course chemotherapy in tuberculosis. 

Budgetary Implication8 

While one country has made a provision for initiating activities, three others 
have increased their country allocations in order to strengthen their 
respective national programmes. However, the overall allocation shows a 
decrease in the allocation due to reduced budgets proposed during 1988-1989 by 
four countries. Funds from other sources are likely to be mobilized for 
undertaking activities in one country under this programme area. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 1358 500 1 114 200 (244 300) (18.0) 1465 900 1580 900 

PRoGRAmE 4.13.9 LEPROSY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in progressively reducing the 
prevalence rate of leprosy by interrupting the transmission of infection and 
preventing the occurrence of sequelae of the disease. 

Targets 

By 1989: 

- all countries in the Region with endemic leprosy will have 
national managerial capability for planning, implementing, and 
evaluating leprosy control, implemented within the primary 
health care system, and 

- 90 per cent of multibacillary cases of leprosy will be brought 
under effective treatment. 

Situation Analysis 

Leprosy is prevalent in endemic form in nine of the eleven Member Countries of 
the Region. The latest number of patients is estimated at over 5 million, out 
of whom over 3 million are registered cases. Because of the social stigma 
associated with this disease, the percentage of case detection varies from 23 
to 80 in the countries of the Region. The percentage of cases registered and 
undergoing treatment also varies from 30 to 90. Drug resistance to dapsone was 
reported with increasing frequency from 6 out of 9 countries; multicentred 
studies on such drug resistance undertaken in India, where monotheraphy was 
practised for the past 20 years, indicated dapsone resistance varying from 20 
to 90 per 1000 cases. 

The multidrug therapy approach, as recommended by WHO, is being 
implemented in the countries of the Region for treating leprosy patients in 
order to overcome the problem of drug resistance and is being increasingly 
extended to more and more leprosy afflicted areas. 



In collaboration with UNICEF and voluntary organizations such a5 Sasakawa 
Memorial Health Foundation, Swedish International Development Authority and 
Damien Foundation, WHO'S collaborative activities in the Member Countries, 
including case-finding, case-holding, training, etc., progressed well during 
the 1984-1985 biennium. 

Field research activities have continued to progress as planned. An 
evaluation of the national leprosy eradication programme has recently been 
done in India with a view to, inter alia, assessing the effectiveness of the 
activities of the programme at unitlcentre, district and State levels. The 
findings of the evaluation revealed that 15-20 per cent of all leprosy cases 
were multibacillary and about 20 per cent of the cases occurred in children. 
WHO collaborative activities during the 1986-1987 biennium will witness an 
increasing emphasis on the development of trained manpower for leprosy 
control, health education and community participation, and extension of the 
multidrug therapy to more and more leprosy-endemic areas. 

Programre Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
reformulating national leprosy programmes, implementing leprosy control 
activities, i.e., case-finding and case-holding for regular treatment, through 
the development of competent health manpower, involvement of not only health 
personnel at different levels but also other groups of people ranging from the 
individual, the family, the community as well as personnel in other sectors 
such as school teachers, religious leaders, etc. They will be imparted 
knowledge on the symptoms of this disease in patients at its very early stage, 
through existing mass media such as newspapers, radio and tele-films and 
inculcated a belief that the disease is 100 per cent curable, if treated 
regularly. 

Research is another equally important area which will have to be promoted, 
though presently the existing approach of the multidrug therapy must be 
continued. For the intensification of this programme as a whole, collaboration 
of other international, bilateral and voluntary agencies for donating 
additional funds will be motivated. This programme will be linked with the 
primary health care programme for delivering services at the periphery and 
with managerial processes for national health development and health 
statistics, for assessment and further development, with health manpower 
development for training health workera. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will promote research and 
development of technical material and their dissemination to all Member 
Countries; organize intercountry meetings for the exchange of experience and 
development of improved strategies for the control programme; promote TCDC 
through award of regional fellowshipa and organization of study tours, and 
mobilize external resources. 

Budgetary Implications 

Despite increased allocations for three countries, there is an overall 
decrease in the allocation for 1988-1989 which is mainly due to reduced 
country allocations made by three other countries. This will be offset by the 
mobilization of funds from other sources for undertaking activities 
particularly in one country. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 1 378 000 1 166 200 (211 800) (15.4) 2 317 400 538 900 

Regionall 
Intercountry 

Total 1378 000 1166 200 (211 800) (15.4) 3 337 200 538 900 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development of strategies and 
programmes for the control of zoonoses and food-borne diseases. 

Targets 

- major zoonotic and food-borne diseases will have been recognized 
through surveillance programmes; 

- control programmes will have been initiated and strengthened; 

- health risks due to animals in urban areas and in large 
intensive animal production units will have been minimized, and 

- research priorities in zoonoses and food-borne diseases will 
have been identified. 

Situation Analysis 

Rabies has been identified as a serious health problem in most countries of 
the Region. Brucellosis is prevalent in those countries where the basic 
economy is agriculture and livestock breeding. Food-borne diseases have been 
identified as a zoonotic problem in all the Member Countries. Epidemiological 
surveillance mechanisms and health laboratory facilities and services for the 
prevention and control of rabies have been developed in five Member Countries. 
Operational research projects in the field of rabies have been initiated in 
three Member Countries. 



Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
promoting the establishment of national zoonoses and food-borne committees and 
assist in the intensification of surveillance activities at all levels with 
intersectoral involvement and international assistance. It will also provide 
support for the training of health workers through the organization of group 
educational activities and award of fellowships and production of training 
material; and strengthening of related research activities. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will organize intercountry group 
educational activities to review veterinary public health problems in the 
countries of the Region and to evolve appropriate strategies; promote and 
disseminate research and technical material; and also promote TCDC through the 
award of regional fellowships and organization of regional study tours, and 
provision of consultant services. 

Budgetary Implications 

The sharp increase of 40.5 per cent in the overall allocation of resources for 
this programme is owing to the increasing interest of some Member Countries, 
as evidenced by three countries increasing their allocations for strengthening 
their national programmes and intensifying the programme strategies during 
1988-1989. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 19861987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us 1 

Country 160 100 225 000 64 900 40.5 30 700 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 

Total 160 100 225 000 64 900 40.5 43 800 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in developing and strengthening 
national capabilities in the prevention and control of sexually transmitted 
diseases. 



Targets 

- at least four countries in the Region will have assessed the 
magnitude of the STD problem, particularly of PPNG resistance; 

- most Member Countries will have established facilities for 
diagnosis and contact-tracing, and 

- most Member Countries will have STD control programmes 
integrated into primary health care. 

Situation Analysis 

The rising trend in STDs has been viewed against rapid environmental changes, 
closer contact between young males and females, changing moral values, and 
lack of sex education. Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS), though of 
great concern, is still not a priority problem in all the Member Countries. 
This subject has also been dealt with under the programme on "Other 
Communicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities" since the modes of 
transmission could also be attributable to reasons other than sexual behaviour. 

WHO has been collaborating in the intensification of disease surveillance, 
strengthening of laboratory facilities, imparting of sex education and 
providing information to the public, and training personnel at all levels in 
the prevention and control programme. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will assist in the further improvement of the health 
infrastructure for early diagnosis, contact-tracing and treatment of cases; 
conduct of periodical epidemiological surveys to assess the magnitude of the 
problem; further integrating the specialized services into the periphery; 
creating improved mechanisms for source detection; strengthening the 
information system, increasing health-related sectors and encouraging 
community involvement; strengthening logistics and equipment as well as drug 
supplies, and developing adequate health manpower and promoting health 
education to the vulnerable age groups, etc. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will organize intercountry 
activities on STD, including a workshop on the latest advances in the control 
of these diseases. 

Budgetary Irplications 

STDs are assuming greater importance, particularly with the occurrence of AIDS 
cases in large numbers in Western countries and the apprehension of its spread 
to countries of this Region. Member Countries are now interested in more 
screening for STD cases for which peripheral laboratories are to be augmented 
with suitable diagnostic facilities. Some countries in the Region are 
interested in effective control/eradication of yaws. A significant increase in 
the budgetary allocation for 1988-1989 for this programme is due to funds 
having been earmarked for augmenting suitable diagnostic facilities by some 
Member Countries. While two countries have increased their respective 
allocations for this programme area, another has significantly reduced its 
allocation and two others have earmarked funds during 1988-1989 for initiating 
activities under this programme area. 



4.13.11 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us 3 us 3 X us t us t 

Country 128 000 206 200 78 200 61.1 

PROGBAllME 4.13.12 SHAGLWX ERADICATION SURVEULANCE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in maintaining continued surveillance 
of smallpox. 

Situation Analysis 

Following eradication of smallpox from the globe in 1978, WHO is maintaining 
an effective system to coordinate with the Member Countries in the 
investigation of suspect smallpox cases in the Member Countries. Reports about 
suspect cases are investigated promptly by the national authorities and, when 
needed, specimens are collected for testing in WHO Collaborating Centres. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will support all Member Countries in investigating 
reports about suspect cases of smallpox. 

Budgetary Implications 

No country or intercountry budgetary allocations are provided from the Regular 
Budget. However, funds from other sources will be mobilized for the continued 
surveillance of smallpox. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 3 us 3 us t X us t us t 

Country 



PR0CRA)IME 4.13.13 OTHW COMMUNICABLE DISEASE PREVENTION IWD CONTROL 
ACTIVITIES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in improving national capabilities in 
communicable diseases surveillance, prevention and control programmes with 
international coordination, where necessary, with special reference to the 
arthropod-borne viral and rickettsia1 diseases and acute viral hepatitis. 

Target 

By 1989, all Member Countries will have undertaken relevant research in the 
epidemiology and control of emerging communicable diseases, particularly 
arthropod-borne viral and rickettsia1 diseases, which are of concern to the 
Region. 

Situation Analysis 

Certain arthropod-related virus and rickettsia1 diseases have been endemic in 
some countries of the Region. Japanese encephalitis, meningococcal meningitis, 
viral hepatitis and dengue haemorrhagic fever drew special attention in the WHO 
collaborative programme of assistance. In addition, acquired immunodeficiency 
syndrome (AIDS) is another problem which is being felt in the United States 
and certain parts of Europe, and has created a suspicion for its likely travel 
to South-East Asian countries. 

Japanese encephalitis cases have been reported in India and Sri Lanka; 
meningococcal meningitis in Bhutan, India and Nepal; viral hepatitis in most 
of the countries of the Region, and DHF, primarily in Burma, Indonesia and 
Thailand. Depending upon the type of the disease, the WHO collaborative 
programme of assistance as a whole included provision of insecticides, 
technical expertise, development of vaccine, including organization of control 
activities, promotion of research, convening consultations for reviewing 
situations and evolving relevant recommendations and control strategies, etc. 
In order to combat the prevalence of these diseases, the situation demands 
full collaboration with the public health laboratory services integrated into 
the peripheral areas, intensification of epidemiological surveillance of known 
and emerging communicable diseases by establishing a mechanism that ensured 
reporting and exchange of information, promotion of research and development 
of vaccine, where necessary, and better preparedness, especially at times of 
outbreaks. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with Member Countries in developing 
epidemiological surveillance, strengthening health laboratory services, 
developing trained health manpower through organization of educational 
activities and award of fellowships, promotion of exchange of epidemiological 
data and research, and mobilizing additional financial resources to support 
national efforts in combating these diseases. 

At the regional/intercountry level, group educational activities in other 
communicable diseases will be intensified on the monitoring and diagnosis for 
anti-rabies and AIDS virus. Extended trials will be undertaken with hepatitis B 



and dengue vaccines. If verocell vaccine is available, then extended trial 
will be undertaken for the control of rabies. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a substantial increase in the overall budgetary allocation, which is 
mainly due to significant increases made in the allocations of three countries 
for intensifyiing monitoring and surveillance activities and continuing 
intensive and extensive epidemiological studies relating to the prevention and 
control of other communicable diseases. Also, one country has earmarked funds 
for initiating activities related to the integration of relevant communicable 
disease control activities with the ongoing activities of integrated health 
posts. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us t us t us t X us t us S 

Country 216 200 908 000 691 800 320.0 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 20 000 

Total 236 200 908 000 671 800 284.4 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting eye health of the 
population and preventing visual impairment and blindness through 
community-oriented ophthalmic services, including eye health education and 
social and economic rehabilitation of the incurable blind. 

Targets 

- all the Member Countries will have formulated or further refined 
their plans for the prevention and control of blindness; and 
establishedlstrengthened facilities for the training of health 
and allied personnel in community-oriented eye health care and 
for the delivery of essential eye care as an integral part of 
primary health care, and 



- most Member Countries will have undertaken, through regional 
collaboration, research on common eye health problems such as 
xerophthalmia, infections including trachoma, injuries, 
pre-senile cataract and glaucoma. 

Situation Analysis 

National plans for the prevention and control of blindness were being 
implemented in nearly all the countries of the Region. Epidemiological studies 
carried out in Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma and Thailand have provided data on 
the prevalence and causes of blindness. This information is being utilized to 
modify the plans and strategies, particularly with regard to manpower training 
and outreach services. The training of all categories of personnel has been 
the main strategy for achieving self-reliance in trained manpower. Such 
training programmes cover a wide spectrum of personnel. Support, especially 
for training community health workers, has been provided to Burma, India, 
Indonesia, Nepal and Thailand. 

Health systems research has been supported in Nepal and Thailand. 
Guidelines have been prepared for the introduction of eye care as an integral 
part of primary health care and these are being operationalized in several 
countries. Guidelines for the monitoring and evaluation of national programmes 
have also been prepared and these have been followed up by national workshops 
in India, Nepal and Thailand. 

The WHO collaborative programme during the 1986-1987 biennium will further 
help to achieve the targets of the medium-term programme. These would include, 
among others, support for research including health systems research, outreach 
services, particularly for the relief of curable blindness, training in 
community-based eye care and general integration of eye care as an integral 
part of primary health care. 

Programe Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in 
implementing activities as follows: in Bangladesh, support will be provided 
for the reorientation of selected ophthalmic personnel and the strengthening 
of training facilities; in Burma, the emphasis would be on training in 
community ophthalmology of ophthalmologists, medical officers and paramedical 
workers. Training manuals and health education materials would also be 
prepared; in Bhutan, the mobilization of resources for support of a primary 
eye care programme from extrabudgetary sources would be promoted; in India, 
activities proposed include training in community ophthalmology and in 
subspecialities, epidemiological studies on common eye conditions and 
strengthening of service facilities for the delivery of eye care; in 
Indonesia, efforts would be directed towards dealing with cataract through the 
primary health care approach using outreach services. The need to monitor and 
evaluate activities and training health personnel has been identified; in 
Nepal, the activities include training of all levels of manpower and provision 
of services and health systems research. An evaluation of the programme would 
also be undertaken; in Sri Lanka, the emphasis is on refresher training of 
primary health care workers in eye care, and national programme officers in 
the management of eye care programmes; and in Thailand, activities in 
blindness prevention are an integral part of primary health care. These 
include service delivery, training and operational research. 



At the regional/intercountry level, support would be provided to Member 
Countries in carrying out all country-level activities. Specifically, direct 
support would be provided for the training of health personnel, including 
continuing education in nine countries of the Region. In addition, areas for 
operational research would be identified and support provided to selected 
countries in support of such studies. The Regional Office would assist in the 
monitoring and evaluation of national programmes in five countries and in the 
reformulation of plans, including, where necessary, the redefining of targets 
and approaches. 

Budgetary Implications 

Despite increased allocations made in the budgets of four countries, there is 
a decrease in the overall allocation of resources for this programme area, 
which is mainly due to one country having reduced its allocation substantially 
during 1988-1989. Although there is a marginal decrease in the regionall 
intercountry programme, funds from other sources are likely to be mobilized 
for supporting the prevention of blindness activities in the countries. It is 
also expected that countries would increase their input to this programme 
following the trend in the 1986-1987 biennium. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us t us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 1 124 700 615 100 (509 600) (45.3) 1525 200 

~egionall 
Intercountry 129 400 124 400 (5 000) (3.9) 751 700 300 000 

Total 1 254 100 739 500 (514 600) (41.0) 2 276 900 300 000 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity and mortality 
due to cancer. 

Targets 

By 1989, most of the Member Countries will have: 

- widely promoted such life-styles and behaviour that are 
conducive to the reduction of cancer incidence, and 

- halted further deterioration of cancer problems and reduced the 
incidence of the commonest cancers. 



Situation Analysis 

In a number of Member Countries, cancer is emerging as one of the causes of 
significant morbidity and mortality. Oropharyngeal cancer is widely prevalent 
in Bangladesh, India and Sri Lanka. Cancer of the cervix uteri is a common 
form of cancer in several countries of the Region. Primary cancer of the liver 
is also an important cause of mortality. The mounting of an adequate programme 
on smoking and health would reduce the risk of lung cancer, which is also 
emerging as a growing problem in several countries of the Region. 

WHO has collaborated, during the biennium 1984-1985, in the development of 
national cancer policies, strategies and programmes in the countries of the 
Region. Two countries have already produced national cancer control programmes 
with emphasis on the prevention and early detection of the commonest cancers - 
oral, lung and uterine cervical - using the primary health care approach. 
These efforts will be further strengthened during the biennia 1986-1987 and 
1988-1989. During these years, three more countries are expected to develop 
balanced national programmes for the control of the commonest cancers. Cancer 
epidemiology is being studied through the setting up of hospital-based and 
population-baaed cancer registries. Appropriate and cost-effective treatment 
of cancer by surgery, radiotherapy and/or chemotherapy has been put into 
practice in a number of countries of the Region. Pain relief through the 
administration of analgesics, sedatives or narcotics for advanced cases of 
cancer with little chance of cure is being advocated. Manpower development for 
the diagnosis and treatment of cancer continues to remain an important area of 
emphasis. The control of tobacco consumption will continue to receive urgent 
attention for the prevention of tobacco-related cancers. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
formulation of national policies, strategies and programmes for cancer 
control. Facilities will be established or strengthened for community-oriented 
cancer health education, early detection, diagnosis, treatment and 
rehabilitation as an integral part of primary health care. 

Health and allied personnel will be trained in cancer prevention and 
control through team work. Essentially, screening for detection of the 
commonest cancers may be carried out by trained primary health care 
workers and referred to appropriate centres for definitive diagnosis and 
treatment. 

At the regional/intercountry level, collaborative research will be 
promoted to identify and select public health interventions for cancer 
prevention and control, especially in such cancers as oral, uterine cervical 
and liver. Efforts would also be made towards international coordination and 
therapeutic trials, training and research. 

Budgetary Implications 

The significant increase in the allocation of resources during 1988-1989 has 
been due to the enhanced allocations made by four countries for the 
development and strengthening of national cancer control programmes. One 
country has also earmarked funds under this programme area for initiating 
cancer control activities. Ongoing activities in other countries will also 
receive WHO support. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us 3 us $ Z us $ us $ 

Country 581 500 696 700 115 200 19.8 

PROGRMnE 4.13.16 CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity and mortality 
due to major cardiovascular diseases and adopt measures for their primary 
prevention. 

Targets 

- most Member Countries will have adopted public health interven- 
tion measures as an integral part of primary health care; and 

- at least two Member Countries will have implemented programmes 
based on improved methods and strategies for preventing 
cardiovascular diseases and selected priorities for intervention. 

Situation Analysis 

Cardiovascular diseases are emerging as a public health problem of importance 
in several countries of the Region. This is related to economic and social 
changes which are bringing about changes in the life-style, age distribution 
patterns, life expectancy and, consequently, new public health priorities. 
Such trends have been recognized in several countries of the Region, e.g., in 
Sri Lanka and in the urban populations of India and Thailand in relation to 
the increasing prevalence of coronary heart disease and hypertension. 
Hypertension is ubiquitous, and prevalence rates of about 150 per 1000 exist 
in both developed and developing countries. It is a risk factor for ischaemic 
heart disease. The prevalence rates of hypertension have been studied in two 
countries of the Region during 1984; these studies will be extended also to 
other countries during 1986-1987 and 1988-1989. Health education and 
information will continue to be disseminated with a view to reducing the risk 
factors for hypertension (high salt intake, little physical exercise, obesity, 
high fat and caloric content of diet) in several countries of the Region. 

Rheumatic fever, though readily preventable, is still prevalent showing 
rates of 10-20 per 1000 in underprivileged children. A programme for the 



prevention and control of rheumatic fever and rheumatic heart diseases was 
launched during 1984-1985. Three Member Countries are participating in the 
global AGFUND-supported project. This essentially is a service activity 
designed to prevent rheumatic heart disease in children 5-15 years old, having 
a history of rheumatic fever. During the biennia 1986-1987 and 1988-1989, more 
countries of the Region are expected to develop programmes for the secondary 
prevention of rheumatic feverlrheumatic heart diseases. It is hoped that 
during the biennia 1986-1987 and 1988-1989, at least 2-3 Member Countries 
would be taking up this activity. The aim of the programme is to extend these 
activities throughout each country in a phased manner. 

The rising trend of ischaemic heart disease in industrialized countries is 
not an unavoidable consequence of economic development. It is expected that 
during the biennia 1986-1987 and 1988-1989, larger segments of the populations 
in the countries of the Region will not only be aware of the important risk 
factors but would also be motivated to change their behaviour so as to adopt a 
healthier life-style - non-smoking, regular physical exercise, avoidance of 
high cholestrol, high calorie diet, avoidance of excessive use of alcohol and 
stresses and strains. 

Programme Activities 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries towards 
the further development of a programme for the prevention and control of 
rheumatic fever/rheumtic heart disease and carrying out epidemiological 
studies on the prevalence of cardiovascular diseases. Health education, to 
promote positive cardiovascular health amongst children, adults and workers 
exposed to health risks, will be undertaken. Community-oriented prevention and 
control of cardiovascular diseases as an integral part of primary health care 
will receive emphasis. Community workers, health and allied personnel will be 
trained in cardiac resuscitation and rehabilitation. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will promote appropriate 
technology, including traditional practices for cardiovascular health and the 
prevention of cardiovascular diseases. 

Budgetary Implications 

The sharp increase in the allocation of resources for the programme on 
cardiovascular diseases in 1988-1989 is due to enhanced allocations in the 
budgets of three countries for the strengthening of national CVD programmes. 
While one country has reduced its allocation, two others have maintained the 
same figures as provided for the 1986-1987 biennium. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us t us $ X us $ us j 

Country 709 000 887 200 178 200 25.1 



OTBER NONCOHHONICABLE 
ACTIVITIES 

DISEASE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing the socio-economic burden 
caused by noncommunicable diseases of major public health importance sach as 
diabetes mellitus, chronic respiratory diseases and rheumatic diseases. 

Targets 

By 1989: 

- in at least four countries of the Region, surveys to determine 
the magnitude of the problem of diabetes mellitus will have been 
completed; 

- in at least two countries of the Region, surveys to define the 
magnitude of the problem of chronic respiratory diseases will 
have been completed; 

- in some countries of the Region, surveillance of priority 
noncommunicable diseases as part of general disease surveillance 
will have been established, and 

- in most Member Countries, community-oriented measures for the 
control of diabetes mellitus will have been established and the 
burden of available socio-economic loss reduced. 

Situation Analysis 

Apart from cancer, cardiovascular diseases, hypertension and rheumatic fever, 
other noncommunicable diseases of metabolic and degenerative origin are 
emerging as public health concerns in the Region. Diabetes mellitus is one 
such disease which affects a large number of people, including children. 
Mortality due to diabetes mellitus, chronic rheumatic conditions, and chronic 
respiratory diseases gives a very small indication of the human suffering and 
the aggregate socio-economic burden that these diseases account for. 

WHO has been involved in the programme of primary health care for the 
diabetic patient through the training of various categories of health workers 
and medical personnel in the early detection and control of diabetes. In one 
pilot study, it was possible for trained primary health care workers to detect 
unsuspected cases of diabetes in the subject population, thus making it 
possible for steps to be initiated for the prevention of the usual 
complications of diabetes - atherosclerosis, ischaemic heart disease and 
cerebrovascular accidents. It is expected that during the biennia 1986-1987 
and 1988-1989, these activities will be further strengthened and extended in 
at least six countries of the Region. 

A pilot project has been undertaken in one of the countries in the Region 
to study thalassemia, which is a problem in that country. It is hoped that in 
the current and subsequent biennia, the problem will be further defined and 
health education measures adopted for the prevention of this genetic disorder. 
Similar projects and studies will be extended to at least 3-4 countries in the 
Region by the year 1989. 



Programme Activities 

At the country level, comprehensive programmes for prevention and control of 
noncommunicable diseases based on an assessment of currently available 
experience and knowledge and epidemiological studies on selected 
noncommunicable diseases will be formulated. Pilot studies will be carried out 
to develop and test methods for the combined control of selected 
noncommunicable diseases through the modification of life-styles. 

At the regionallintercountry level, research on selected noncommunicable 
disease control will be carried out. 

Budgetary Implications 

The shortfall in the allocation of resources for the programme on 
noncommunicable diseases is more apparent than real. Previously, some 
countries had an umbrella project on noncommunicable diseases to cover 
activities on cancer, cardiovascular diseases and other noncommunicable 
diseases. With the development of separate projects on cancer and 
cardiovascular diseases in these countries, the allocation of resources for 
this programme area, now designated as noncommunicable diseases, necessarily 
shows a reduction. Activities on smoking and health, and integrated approach 
to the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases, and control of 
genetic disorders will be included in this programme area during 1988-1989. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us S us 3 us S X us S us t 

Country 

~egionall 
Intercountry 190 800 198 300 7500 3.9 46 700 

Total 736 600 616 600 (120 000) (16.3) 46 700 

PR- 5.14.0 HEALTH INFORMATION SUPPORT 

Objective 

To ensure the availability to Member Countries of valid scientific, technical, 
managerial and other information relating to health, in printed and other 
forms, whether originating within the Organization or outside it, particularly 
in relation to the attainment of the target of Health for All by the Year 2000. 



Targets 

Health literature services: By 1988, a functioning mechanism will have been 
established in all the countries of the Region and in the WHO South-East Asia 
Regional Office, for collecting and disseminating valid and relevant health 
information and literature to all categories of users. 

Publications and documents: The translation of WHO publications in regional 
languages will have been promoted. The dissemination of WHO publications 
throughout the Region will have been expanded. 

Situation Analysis 

As regards health literature services, national health science libraries have 
now been linked to functional HeLLIS networks in Bangladesh, Burma, India, 
Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand, each with an identified focal point 
library and they in turn, are linked to a focal point located in the Regional 
Office. Progressive strengthening of the technical capabilities of national 
health science library staff has taken place with a series of national and 
regional training workshops. Sharing of resources is now taking place between 
the libraries, especially with reference to the procurement of reprints and 
photocopies of journal articles. Collaboration between national health 
services research and HeLLIS focal points has been established for the 
collection and indexing of "fugitive literature" as an essential support of 
national HSR efforts, while exchange of information between these national 
focal points is being promoted by exchange of national and regional HeLLIS and 
HSR newsletters. With the increasing emphasis on primary health care 
achievements, two Information Resource Centres have since been identified st 
the National Institute of Health and Family Welfare at New Delhi, India, and 
the ASEAN Training Centre for Primary Health Care at Bangkok, Thailand. The 
information resources available at these centres are being used to develop and 
support a primary health care Information Network in the countries of the 
Region. Efforts are also being made to establish functional linkages between 
the HeLLIS-HSR Network and the ESCAP-POPIN System to provide for a greater 
measure of resource sharing at country and regional levels. 

Abstracts from national health science and related periodicals have been 
collected, annotated and indexed for ~ublication of Volume I1 of the Index 
Medicus for South-East Asia. Volumes 1 and I1 have since been widely 
distributed within the Region and its sale to other libraries and institutes 
concerned is progressing satisfactorily. 

The achievement of the health-for-all goals envisages the increasing and 
active involvement of non-health professionals in health-related matters. This 
defines the need for libraries and information centres of the future to 
encourage and cater to the information requirements of totally new categories 
of users. The rapid growth of communication technology will soon begin to pose 
new problems relating to the cost and effectiveness of the traditional 
technologies now utilized in the libraries of the Region. These developments 
call for a clearer definition of national information policies. Their 
translation into plans that are more future-oriented will lay greater emphasis 
on the training and retraining of librarians in new skills, establishment of 
broader information bases and wider deployment of information facilities to 
meet the needs of the new category of users. 

Concerning publication and documents, the Regional Office is now 
publishing a large range of texts in three series. These series are tailored 
to meek the needs of the Member Countries both as regards health and 



biomedical information for promoting primary health care at the grassroots. 
The findings of groups of experts convened by the Regional Office to provide 
the latest scientific and technical advice on health on biomedical subjects 
are now being published in the SEARO Technical Publications series. The recent 
quantum leap in in-house printing and word processing technology has enabled 
the Regional Office to produce publications informally and inexpensively. In 
consequence, reports and other documents are also being brought out more 
rapidly and efficiently. 

WHO'S translation subsidy scheme is being promoted through briefings of 
consultants and by communication with the Member Countries through the WPCR 
offices. Committees or working groups have been established within the 
Ministries & Health of three countries in the Region to identity WHO texts 
suitable for translation under the subsidy scheme. Spontaneous requests for 
translation are also being received and approved. 

WHO and SEARO publications are being distributed free and sold throughout 
the Region from the Regional Office. The possibility of decentralizing the 
sales distribution network from the Regional Office to the countries is being 
studied. 

Programme Activities 

Health literature services: Support will be provided for national and regional 
activities concerned with the strengthening of the regional and national 
Health Literature and Library Services Network, with special emphasis on the 
training of health science librsrians in areas that foster network activities. 
This would include support provided for the publication of further updated 
volumes of the Index Medicus of South-East Asia and assistance provided for 
the classification and indexing of information generated at the national 
level, which is of significance in supporting national health services 
research efforts. 

Publications and documents: Publications and documents in support of WHO 
programmes in the Member Countries will be produced with emphasis on texts 
covering the development of health infrastructures and the related managerial 
process, health systems research and the delivery of primary health care with 
the support of the rest of the health system. An increasing proportion of the 
published texts will be devoted to information on health systems based on 
primary health care and their development and social control through community 
involvement and intersectoral action, including descriptions of innovative and 
successful examples that are to be found in the countries of the Region. All 
the Member Countries will be kept aware of WHO'S subsidy support for the trans- 
lation of publications into national and local languages. Better and cheaper 
dissemination of health and biomedical information in the countries will be 
attained by further improving the in-house printing technology of the Regional 
Office and developing improved distribution mechanisms in the Member Countries. 

Budgetary Implications 

The resource allocation for this programme area during 1988-1989 reflects a 
significant increase, which is mainly due to two countries increasing their 
allocations for this programme area in their respective country programmes, 
and four countries initiating activities related to this programme area during 
1988-1989. One country has, however, reduced its allocation. There is a 
marginal increase in regionalfintercountry programme, where also funds are 
being mobilized from other resources. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 198&1989 
US $ us $ us $ X us J vs J 

Country 106 900 240 900 134 000 125.4 

~egionall 
Intercountry 427 500 465 000 37500 8.8 33 ObO 35 000 

Total 534 400 705 900 171 500 32.1 33 000 35 000 

PROG- 5.15.0 SUPPORT SERVICES 

Objective 

To provide effective and efficient administrative support services at all 
organizational levels in support of the delivery of the WHO regional 
collaborative programme. 

Programme Activities 

This programme will evolve and utilize policies and practices that take into 
account the overall long-term and medium-term requirements of the 
Organization's health programme as well as statutory requirements such as 
those enunciated by the World Health Assembly, Executive Board, Regional 
Committee, Financial Rules and Regulations, and Staff Rules and Regulations. 

It will also provide the full range of administrative, constitutional and 
legal interpretation; personnel services; general services; supply services; 
budgetary and financial services necessary for timely health programme 
delivery and staff support and ensure appropriate liaison between the 
administrative support services and health programme management. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us 3 

Regionall 
Intercountry 4 156 600 4 792 500 635 900 15.3 134 100 168 000 



FROGRAPIEIE 5.15.1 PERSONNEL 

This programme provides the full range of personnel services appropriate to 
the implementation of the WHO regional collaborative programme and to WHO 
staff in the Region, within the context of the Staff Regulations, Staff Rules, 
and appropriate guidelines. These services include: recruitment and 
classification, staff relations, contract administration and staff development 
and training. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us 9 us S us $ X us $ us S 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 344 600 442 400 97 800 28.4 

FROGRAMME 5.15.2 GENERAL ADMINISTRATION AWD SERVICES 

This programme provides for administrative support to the Regional Director in 
all policy, legal and constitutional matters, as well as for the full range of 
general services required for the operation of the Regional Office; for the 
physical support of the staff working in this office and for the conduct of 
meetings held there. 

The estimates include requirements for (a) office of the Director, Support 
Programme, and (b) building/maintenance; utilities, acquisition, operation and 
repair of office furniture, office equipment and transport; communications; 
expendable office supplies, and staff of the General Administrative Services 
Unit. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us S us S X us $ us 5 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 3 005 600 3 441 000 435 400 14.5 38 500 50 000 



PROGRAMME 5.15.3 BUDGET AND FINANCE 

This programme provides budgetary and financial services in the planning, 
preparation and implementation of the regional collaborative programme, as 
well as financial services to WHO staff. It Includes preparation of the 
programme budget document, budget implementation monitoring, control and 
accounting of expenditures, maintenance of bank accounts, claims settlement, 
etc., and ensuring that transactions are in accordance with the Financial 
Rules and Regulations of the Organization. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

~egionall 
Intercountry 564 000 640 700 76 700 13.6 95 600 118 000 

PROGRAMME 5.15.4 EqUIPMWT MID SUPPLIES FOR UEFBER STATES 

This programme provides for the procurement, delivery, inventory and disposal 
of supplies and equipment necessary for the implementation of the regional 
programme. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us J us 9 us $ x us J us $ 

Regionall 
Intercountry 242 400 268 400 26 000 10.7 



INFORMATION ANNEXES 



Annex 1 

COUNTRY PROGRAMMES . COUNTRY STATEMENTS 
AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 

Bangladesh 

Bhutan 

Burma 

Democratic People's Republic of Korea 

India 

Indonesia 

Maldives 

Mongolia 

Nepal 

Sri Lanka 

Thailand 

Page 

115 

127 

135 

149 

159 

173 

189 

199 

209 

223 

239 



SUMMARY OF DIRECT TECHNICAL COOPERATION WITH, 
AND SERVICES TO, GOVERNMENTS 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Approved Country Budget Proposals Budget Proposals 

1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 
us $ us S us $ us $ 

Bangladesh 7 555 400 8 462 600 3 994 600 1 228 800 

Bhutan 843 300 1 134 600 1 442 200 812 500 

Burma 4 849 700 5 432 000 5 411 500 1 725 000 

Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea 1 548 500 1 924 400 445 100 204 500 

India 11 623 700 13 019 300 9 829 200 6 429 400 

Indonesia 8 292 000 9 287 600 3 638 300 2 172 300 

Maldives 892 500 1 189 700 237 700 

Mongolia 1 711 100 2 106 500 174 400 

Nepal 5 302 500 5 939 200 2 506 100 706 200 

Sri Lanka 3 812 000 4 269 700 1 319 300 

Thailand 4 465 300 5 001 400 389 7rJO 

MTAL 50 896 000 57 767 000 29 388 100 13 278 700 

- 



BANGLADESH 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL EEALTB DEWLOPMENT SITUATION 

The Government started implementation of the Third Five-Year Plan (1985-1990) 
from 1 July 1985. The health situation in Bangladesh is improving gradually. 
Mortality and morbidity rates from major communicable diseases have shown a 
declining trend. This improvement is reflected by the important health 
indicators, as of 1984, like life expectancy at birth, crude birth rate and 
death rate, and infant mortality rate. Taking 1980 as the base year, life 
expectancy at birth has increased from 47 to 54 years for both males and 
females, and infant mortality has decreased from 140 to 125 per 1000 live 
births. It is also noted that the crude birth rate has decreased from 43.25 to 
39 and the crude death rate from 16.75 to 15 per 1000, resulting in the 
natural population growth rate of 2.4 per cent. 

The reorganization of the administrative infrastructure, involving the 
creation of 64 districts and 495 upazilas, is almost complete. In the context 
of decentralized administration, the health infrastructure was also being 
developed. The target of establishing functional upazila health complexes was 
almost achieved. A total of 2 329 union level establishments are available, 
consisting of 1 054 union health and family welfare centres (UHFWCs) and 1 275 
union level rural dispensaries, which will be converted into UHFWCs in due 
course, as a part of the target of setting up 4 500 UHFWCs. Previous thana 
health complexes were converted into upazila health complexes, headed by 
Upazila Health and Family Planning Officers. This will form the health 
infrastructure for the delivery of various health programmes through the 
primary health care approach. 

A notable development is that a PHC Committee, headed by the Director, 
PHCIITHC and Disease Control, has been formed and has become operational. The 
Committee includes Health Programme Managers from both health and population 
control sides. The Committee is responsible for overseeing the 
operationalization of health and family planning programmes through the 
primary health care approach and establishing modalities for integration at 
the service delivery level. This step will lead to a better delivery of health 
and family planning services in an integrated approach at the upazila level 
and below. 

The Government is implementing the essential drugs policy. The 
pharmaceutical production unit at Dhaka is already functional while a second 
one is being completed at Bogra. The production of tetanus toxoid and 
intravenous fluids is almost self-sufficient; the annual output of ORS packets, 
which was just 2 million a few years ago, exceeded 12 million in 1985. 

Various types of health workers, including professionals are being 
produced according to a plan and there is practically no quantitative shortage 
of health manpower in the country, except in regard to nurses to some extent. 

The Government is committed to the launching of the universal child 
immunization programme leading to universal coverage of children, and mothers 



with immunization. It is intended to achieve 85 per cent coverage of the 
eligible population with the six EPI antigens by 1988. This is a big challenge 
for which preparatory steps have been already undertaken. The Government, 
UNICEF and WHO will be working closely towards this goal. 

On the other hand, progress in the socio-economic sector has been slow. 
The implementation of various programmes at the upazila level and below is yet 
to pick up momentum, which is causing concern all round. The production of 
food grains is satisfactory, though the production of important food items 
like pulses has decreased. 

Per capita nutrition intake over the years has not improved, which has 
resulted in an increase of common nutritional disorders. The literacy rate is 
not improving, and there is decreasing attendance at the primary education 
level. The Government has attributed the current economic difficulties to the 
natural disaster of last year, causing substantial damage to agricultural 
production and world economic recession, resulting in unfavourable trade for 
the country. 

It is increasingly clear that the people of Bangladesh are keen and 
enthusiastic about the improvement of their socio-economic status in general 
and health situation in particular. It is expected that community 
participation and acceptance would be excellent once the existing health 
infrastructure is able to deliver the results. The critical issue is how the 
current health infrastructure, along with health technology programmes, would 
effectively deliver the components of primary health care. 

The major constraints concerning effective delivery of health care in 
general, and the primary health care programme covering only 30 per cent of 
the total population in particular, may be enumerated as shortage of revenue 
funds to meet operational expenses, underutilization of the upazila health 
complexes owing to shortage of drugs and other support facilities therein 
resulting in overcrowding by patients at higher level health institutions, and 
management and supervisory problems, especially at intermediate and peripheral 
levels of the health care delivery system. 

The main thrust of the WHO programme in 1986-1987, continuing into 
1988-1989, will be on addressing the priority health problems of the country 
and the related issues noted above. 

WE0 COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGEAMKE 1908-1989 

The WHO collaborative programme for 1988-1989 has been formulated in the light 
of the Regional Programme Budget Policy for the South-East Asia Region, and 
the Government of Bangladesh/WHO Coordination Committee reshaped to this end. 
Some of the mechanisms that have been evolved to support the Coordination 
Committee in the formulation, implementation and monitoring of the programme 
are the grouping of WHO-supported projects to get regular interface between 
WHO staff and national project managers, regular meetings at the DGHS level of 
WHO staff and national project managers, and the use of a micro-computer to 
produce information on programme implementation, including pipeline activities. 

The approaches and methods for the formulation, implementation and 
monitoring of the WHO collaborative programme have been realigned in line with 
the Regional Programme Budget Policy with a view to enhancing the efficiency 
and effectiveness of the programme. During 1988-1989, emphasis will be laid on 
activities relating to the training of upazila chairmen and imams to take on 



the role of Health for All leaders, the involvement of NGOs in this training, 
micro-planning at the periphery for the implementation of primary health care, 
support to information sub-systems on primary health care activities, EPI and 
manpower management to facilitate the decision-making process, and the 
promotion of optimal use of resources through coordination of inputs of all 
donor agencies. 

The detailed Programme Budget for 1988-1989, which will be finalized in 
the first half of 1987, will identify, in greater detail, the activities that 
will be undertaken in the priority areas identified in the Regional Programme 
Budget Policy. 

The main thrust of the 1988-1989 WHO collaborative programme will be in 
the following areas: 

(1) Dissemination of Health for All message on a broader basis 
in the context of developing Health for All leadership at 
the country level; 

( 2 )  Support to the planning and management process of the 
Ministry of Health and Population Control; 

(3) Further development of the health information system in 
order to monitor programme delivery and its impact; 

( 4 )  Technical support to the priority health programmes of the 
Government as well as emerging health programmes, and 

(5) Collaboration with UN, multilateral and bilateral agencies 
in jointly supporting government efforts towards the goal of 
Health for All by the Year 2000. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

The Ministry of Health and Population Control will be supported in the 
development of the health information system in general and information 
subsystems in important programme areas like EPI, so that their capability to 
monitor and evaluate the health programmes would be enhanced. Modern 
technology for data processing and analysis will also be effectively 
introduced. Epidemiological surveillance will form a part of the health 
information system in order to assess the changing patterns of priority 
diseases and also to serve early warning signs for epidemiological 
preparedness. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

The main thrust of WHO support to the Ministry of Health and Population 
Control will be directed towards enhancing the planning and management 
capabilities along with the development of Health for All leadership in the 
country. 

Health Systems Research 

This programme area should be seen together with that of research promotion 
and development. However, the focus will be on the development of health 



systems or services research with a view to generating innovative ideas and 
findings in support of health programmes which are delivered through the 
primary health care approach. 

Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

This is the most important programme area for promoting health activities 
through the primary health care approach in order to increase the coverage by 
such health programmes from 30 per cent of the population as of 1985 to a 
reasonably good level. The main thrust will be towards the operationalization 
of major components like EPI, water supply and sanitation, diarrhoea1 disease 
control, malaria control, maternal and child health and family planning as a 
package of primary health care from the upazila level down to the villages. As 
the country is utilizing more and more sophisticated equipment in support of 
health technology, repair and maintenance facilities would be further improved 
with the support of WHO. 

Health Manpower 

WHO support will be utilized in the planning, rational utilization and 
deployment, and production of health manpower according to the needs of the 
country, and improvement of teaching methods, viz., curricula, and periodical 
assessment of health manpower needs in the country. Nursing services, both in 
quantity and quality, will be improved with WHO support. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

The primary focus will be on the promotion of health literacy of the 
population at large. The dissemination of the message of health for all across 
the country and through all strata of the population will also be supported. 

Research Promotion and Development 

WHO will collaborate in the promotion and refinement of a research methodology 
as well as the formulation of a research protocol with particular reference to 
health services research. 

Nutrition 

WHO will support the Institute of Public Health Nutrition which may act as a 
focal point for the training of health workers, development of nutrition 
surveillance and dissemination of nutrition education in the country. Specific 
and important nutrition programmes dealing with vitamin A deficiency and 
iodine deficiency will be addressed. 

Oral Bealth 

WHO will provide support for the development of dental health manpower and 
introduction of community-based oral health activities in the context of 
primary health care. 



Accident Prevention 

WHO support will be utilized to appraise the situation arising due to 
accidents in general, and road traffic accidents in particular, with a view to 
generating information leading to preventive intervention. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

This is a relatively new area of WHO collaboration, closely linked with 
population control activities. Support will be provided to instil knowledge 
and experience from other countries in the area of maternal and child health, 
primarily focusing on infant and childhood mortality. 

Workers' Health 

WHO will extend support to appraise occupation-related health problems in the 
major industrial areas of the country. This project will be linked with other 
activities, like control of environmental health hazards. 

Health of the Elderly 

The main support will be for institutional development concerning health of 
the elderly through the Institute of Geriatric Medicine. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

Mental and neurological disorders are still common in the country and WHO will 
provide support for the development of expertise and promotion of 
community-based mental health care. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

The strengthening of national capabilities for accelerated coverage of the 
population with water supply and sanitation facilities will be the focus of 
WHO support. To maximize the health benefits of water supply and sanitation 
systems, emphasis will be laid on the development and establishment of 
necessary software programmes such as institutional and manpower development 
in line with the needs of a decentralization plan, strengthening of linkages 
with the health sector at all levels, health education, water quality 
improvement and resource mobilization. New areas like urban and rural 
development and housing as well as prevention and control of environmental 
health hazards will also be envisaged. 

Food Safety 

Primarily, WHO will support the development of laboratory facilities to 
monitor food safety through an appropriate institution. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will continue to support the Institute of Public Health and other related 



institutes for the development of public health-oriented laboratory services, 
training of technicians and paramedical personnel and production of vaccines 
and sera. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

WHO will continue to support the production of essential drugs. 

Drugs and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO support will be provided through relevant institutions to monitor and 
control the quality, safety and efficacy of essential drugs and vaccines, in 
close collaboration with the drug administration body of the Government. 

Traditional Medicine 

Continuing support will be provided in the main areas of traditional medicine, 
including the development and introduction of manpower in primary health care 
programmes. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO support will be provided to the Rehabilitation Institute and Hospital for 
the Disabled in terms of expertise development and the training of medical 
officers working in the periphery. 

Immunization 

WHO input will complement the other inputs into the area of universal child 
immunization, particularly focusing on the technological aspects of cold 
chain, antigen production, training of managers and the development of 
information sub-system in support of proper monitoring and evaluation. 

Malaria 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in its efforts to contain malaria all 
over the country, to monitor the problem of drug and insecticide resistance 
and promotion of community-based innovative control methods. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

WHO will continue to support the development of appropriate technology 
concerning ORT. This programme will be closely linked with activities like 
dissemination of health education, immunization, maternal and child health and 
family planning, forming a package of primary health care. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO support will be provided to assess the magnitude of the problem and 
promote case-finding and case-holding aspects. 



Leprosy 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in conducting ad surveys to 
appraise the epidemiological situation of the disease, expanding case-finding 
activities in phases into other areas of the country (apart from north-west 
districts) and introduction of multidrug treatment. 

Blindness 

WHO will extend support to the National Institute of Ophthalmology in 
community-based blindness prevention activities. 

Cancer 

WHO will support national efforts in developing and maintaining the cancer 
registry, study of its epidemiology and acquisition of knowledge on recent 
developments on the subject, like cancer chemotherapy. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO support will be provided for the promotion of community-based prevention 
of common cardiovascular diseases including epidemiological studies and 
training of peripheral medical officers. Areas related to rheumatic 
feverlrheumatic heart diseases will also be focused on. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control Activitie# 

The main support will be provided to the Bangladesh Institute of Research and 
Rehabilitation in Diabetes, Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders (BIRDEM) in the 
development of community-based diabetes prevention and control activities 
starting with selected rural areas. 

Health Information Support 

WHO support will be provided for the development and strengthening of selected 
libraries in order to disseminate information on health for all as well as 
other technical matters. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

In accordance with the criteria for WHO support, as defined in the Regional 
Programme Budget Policy, enhanced allocations have been made for the programme 
areas of Primary Health Care, Nutrition, Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and 
Efficacy, Immunization and Malaria. Allocations have also been made for 
initiating activities relating to programmes of Oral Health, Traditional 
Medicine, Health Care of the Elderly and Health Information Support with a 
view to achieving the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000 in the national 
context. Other programmes will receive continuing support and the shortfall in 
some of the areas will be offset by extrabudgetary resources during 1988-1989. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
BANGLADESB 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research 

-. ~. 

Organization of Health Systems 
based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 37 800 42 400 RB 

(continued) 



(continued) 

BANGLADESH 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1986-1987 1988-1989 Punds 
us S us $ 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the Health 
of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.9.3 
Workers' Health 

3.9.4 
Health of the Elderly 

3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

3.11.4 
Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technoloa 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 188 200 210 800 RB 

150 700 LS 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
BANGLADESH 1986-1987 1988-1989 ~ m d s  

us t us $ 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.14 
Blindness 

4.13.15 
Cancer 

4.13.16 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

4.13.17 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

BANGLADESH TOTAL 11 550 000 9 691 400 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



BHUTAN 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL K I T E  DBVBLOFMENT SITUATION 

The health policy of the Royal Government of Bhutan seeks the attainment by 
all people of the highest level of health that can be achieved through the 
provision of modern health services. The Government is committed to the 
development of primary health care as the key approach to achieving the goal 
of health for all by the year 2000. Preventive, promotive and rehabilitative 
health care has been receiving increasingly more attention in preference to 
the traditional curative care, and reshaping of the national health system has 
been steadily progressing in that direction. 

The main thrust of the ongoing Fifth National Health Development Plan is 
towards the strengthening of the health infrastructure and expansion of the 
population coverage with primary health care. Two of the five major 
development strategies of the Fifth National Socio-Economic Development Plan 
(1981-1987) include the decentralization of development administration to the 
district level entrusted to the District Development Committee, and 
participation and involvement of the people in developing activities towards 
the attainment of self-reliance at community and district levels. 

One significant recent development is the creation of a new Niniatry of 
Social Services comprising the Department of Health, Education, PWD and 
Culture and upgrading the post of Director of Health Services to that of 
Director-General. This administrative recognition has accelerated the tempo of 
developmental activities, particularly in the social sector. 

District health units of the Dzongkhag administration were established 
in all districts in 1984 with resultant strengthening of the health sector 
component of the District Development Committee. A high-level National Health 
for All Coordination Committee/National Health Council was established early 
in 1985 with the following terms of reference: to review national health 
policy and HFA strategies, to generate resource for primary health care 
development, and to effect multiaectoral coordination. 

The basic health units (BHUa), dispensaries, village volunteer health 
workers (VVHWs) along with supporting and referral district and regional 
hospitals constitute the primary health care infrastructure in Bhutan, of 
which BHU is its cornerstone. The achievement in the development of health 
infrastructure during the last two years has been remarkable in that 15 BHUs 
and 7 dispensaries have been established, thus raising their number to 65 and 
45 respectively. A considerable expansion of basic health care has been 
attained by these new health units. Simultaneous strengthening of supporting 
and referral hospitals and of the two health training institutions through the 
promotion of staff training and addition of trained personnel and facilities 
has been progressing satisfactorily. About 100 WHWs have so far been trained 
and the target is to train about 800 WHWs to obtain countrywide coverage with 
primary health care, of which 200 VVHWs will be trained in the next few 
months. A training manual has been developed for standardizing training and 
services of the WHWs. At present, there are 21 government hospitals 



(including 3 regional hospitals and 5 mission hospitals), 3 army hospitals, 2 
Imrat hospitals and 2 Dantak hospitals - a total of 28 hospitals with about 
830 beds. But the mountainous terrain and the remote and inaccessible location 
of many villages makes the referral system very difficult. 

A series of countrywide surveys on infant and maternal mortality and 
morbidity and on EPI coverage and target diseases prevalence had been carried 
out in 1984 and some baseline data obtained from them. The survey on iodine 
deficiency disorders, conducted in 1983, showed a high endemicity of goitre 
and cretinism throughout Bhutan. 

Morbidity and mortality rates are still high, the crude birth and death 
rates being 39.1 and 13.4 respectively per 1 000 population. Life expectancy 
at birth is 45.6 as of 1980. The demographic data obtained from the survey 
showed that the infant mortality rate, which was stated at 147 per 1 000 live 
births two years ago, has decreased to 102.8 - a very significant development 
indicating the effectiveness of health programmes and other socio-economic 
development activities. Diarrhoea and dysentery, acute respiratory infections, 
helminthic infestation and scabies are very common. Malnutrition, simple 
goitre and anaemia are quite prevalent, along with some endemic diseases like 
tuberculosis, leprosy and malaria, the last being restricted to five southern 
districts below an altitude of 5 000 feet. Problems of dental caries, 
sexually-transmitted diseases, cancer, psychiatric disorders and cardio- 
vascular diseases are increasing. Poor personal health practices, inadequate 
and unsafe community water supply, lack of proper environmental sanitation and 
protein and micronutrient deficiencies are the major causes of most of the 
ailments. 

In spite of the efforts made so far, the effective access to minimum 
health care remains elusive to large sections of the population, especially 
those living in remote villages. A vast majority of the deliveries are 
conducted at home and perinatal maternal mortality is high. Only 14 per cent 
of the rural population and 49 per cent of the urban population have 
reasonable access to safe drinking water supply. The coverage with basic 
sanitation is much poorer. 

A number of serious problems and constraints are hindering the 
development of health services in the country. Difficult terrain and scattered 
population are limiting factors in the expansion of health care coverage. 
Communication and transportation are extremely difficult, many localities and 
even most health units are inaccessible by roads, and external and internal 
communications are still not well developed. The adult literacy rate is 10 per 
cent, with the primary school enrolment at 21 per cent. The scope of higher 
education in the country is strictly limited. The GDP at 1982 market prices 
was estimated at $116.00 per capita. The Fifth Plan provided an outlay of Nu. 
185.315 million to the health sector, which is 4.3 per cent of the national 
budget, and the health budget is divided into Nu. 110.315 million for 
maintenance and Nu. 74.585 million for development expenditure. 

WHO C O W R A T I W  U T H  PRWRAI4ME 1988-1989 

In the formulation of broad programme budget proposals for the 1988-1989 
biennium, the objectives of the Regional Programme Budget Policy have been 
followed and the main thrust of the strategies has been maintained 
accordingly. Programmes and activities have been identified with a view to 
making optimal use of WHO'S resources at the country level in support of its 
onward march towards achieving the goal of health for all. The selection of 



programmes has been done on the basis of the guiding principles enunciated in 
Chapter IV of the Regional Programme Budget Policy entitled "Areas and Criteria 
for WHO Support". Periodic review of the health system in terms of development 
of primary health care, community participation, intersectoral coordination, 
joint Government/WHO coordination mechanisms, establishment of BHUs, Health 
for All leadership training, etc., are some of the important activities within 
the country which are in line with the Regional Programme Budget Policy. 

However, programmes for the 1988-1989 biennium have been identified on 
the basis of priorities established in consideration of the Master Plan of 
Operations for Development of Health Services in Bhutan, priorities of the 
Government, relevant ongoing activities, proposed concept/structure of the 
Sixth National Health Development Plan, Seventh General Programme of Work, 
Regional Medium-Term Programme, assistance from other UN agencies and 
bilateral sources and, above all, in consideration of development and 
strengthening of the health infrastructure for the implementation of the 
health-for-all strategies and development of primary health care. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

The development of the integrated health information system, including 
surveillance of important communicable diseases, is given priority attention 
by the Government, and activities are implemented with significant support 
from WHO. With a view to obtaining valid and needed information in support of 
planners and managers of health programmes, a planning-cum-information unit 
has been established in the Department of Health Services with consequent 
improvement in the collection and compilation of statistical reports received 
from the health units. 

WHO will provide support for the further strengthening of the 
epidemiological services in the country as well as the integrated health 
information system. 

Managerial Process for National Aealth Development 

WHO support will be extended through technical collaboration for review of the 
sixth health sector development plan, training of senior and middle-level 
officers in health planning and management with a view to achieving the goal 
of Health for All by the Year 2000, development of a core of Health for All 
leaders through in-service training and study tours abroad and strengthening 
of the managerial capability for planning, implementation, monitoring and 
evaluation of the health programmes. 

Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will collaborate in the further development and strengthening of the basic 
health infrastructure in order to obtain a better coverage of the population 
with a reasonable access to health care facilities. In particular, WHO support 
will be mainly directed to the development and expansion of primary health care 
facilities in conformity with the National Socio-Economic Development Plan. 

Health Manpower 

Acute shortage of trained manpower at all levels is a serious hindrance in the 
development and expansion of health services in Bhutan. At present, there is 



heavy dependence on non-national medical and health staff. As such, the 
development of health manpower has been receiving priority attention of the 
Government in order to meet the needs of trained staff for existing and 
developing health services. WHO will support the promotion and strengthening 
of the training capability of the two health training institutions viz., 
Thimphu Health School and National Institute of Family Health (NIFH). 
Similarly, the Indigenous Hospital, Thimphu, will be strengthened with a view 
to promoting the training of indigenous physicians, compounders, and monk 
physicians. WHO support will be extended for the advanced training of middle- 
and seniorlevel officers covering different programme areas as well as for 
group training activities of health and related staff and of community leaders 
within the country. 

The two UNDP-funded projects on health manpower development, viz., 
Manpower Development: Health, and Strengthening and Development of Nursing 
Services, will terminate in 1987 and 1989 respectively. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

Public information and education for health is treated as a priority programme 
by the Royal Government of Bhutan with a view to securing the support of the 
population in carrying out the health plans and programmes and for motivating 
and encouraging the community in the development of primary health care. WHO 
will continue to provide technical and financial support for the development 
and promotion of health education activities in the country, establishment of 
a health education unit as a cell in the NIFH, training of senior and 
mid-level health staff in health education, and supply of health education 
materials covering important programme areas not only for the updating of 
knowledge but also as a means of continuing education of health staff. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

The UNFPA-supported project has proved successful in achieving its primary 
objective of strengthening and expansion of maternal and child healthlfamily 
planning services, development of the health infrastructure in support of 
MCHIFP care, and training of officers and staff, both refresher and in-service 
training within the country. The establishment of the National Institute of 
Family Health is an outstanding contribution of this project. Encouraged by 
the success of the project, the Government requested continued support of UN 
Agencies in the further strengthening and development of family health 
services in the country, where WHO'S support will be needed in executing the 
project activities. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO'S involvement in the control of tuberculosis, which is a major health 
problem, will be limited to the strengthening of the surveillance system. 

Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

WHO support will be limited to carrying out a small-scale survey in areas with 
a high prevalence of this disease. 



Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention , 
and Control Activities 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in assessing the magnitude of the 
problem of easily detectable cancers (cervical, breast, etc.), problems of 
cardiovascular diseases and in the identification of measures for the 
prevention and control of these diseases. 

BUDGBTUY IMPLICATIONS 

The main thrust of collaboration will be on the organization of health systems 
based on primary health care, and the establishment of a health infrastructure 
in support of implementation of health-for-all strategies and development of 
primary health care. The Government prefers one umbrella project in this 
programme area that would cover relevant activities of primary health care, 
but with a high priority on the development of health manpower mainly through 
group training within the country and partly through the provision of 
fellowships abroad. 

Activities in the field of mental health, community water supply, 
clinical, laboratory and radiological technology for health systems based on 
primary health care, and immunization which are currently being undertaken as 
part of the umbrella project during the current biennium will be continued 
during 1988-1989. Thus the budgetary table does not indicate any allocation 
for these programme areas. While the Government proposed an allocation for 
oral health in the broad programme budget for 1986-1987, due to other priority 
considerations, no activity is proposed to be carried out during the current 
and the ensuing biennia. 

The programme areas of Managerial Process for National Health 
Development, Disease Prevention and Control, and Health Situation and Trend 
Assessment will continue as in the biennium of 1986-1987, again with the same 
emphasis on manpower development. The increase in the budget under the MPNHD 
is owing to the provision for the training of nationals in health planning and 
management so as to strengthen the managerial capability for planning, 
implementation, monitoring and evaluation of health programmes. In view of the 
priority attached to the health education of the people for obtaining the 
participation of all strata of the population in support of health programmes, 
a new project on the establishment of a health education unit, separate from 
the mainstream of the PHC umbrella project, has been decided on by the 
Government. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
1986-1987 1986-1989 Funds 

us j us j 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.4.0 
Organization of Health Systems 
based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

2.6.0 
Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

~~ ~ 

Protection and Promotion of the Health 
of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

BHUTAN 
Approved Budget Propoaalr 

1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 
us 3 us S 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.17 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

BHUTAN TOTAL 2 285 500 1 947 100 

Of which: Regular Budget 843 300 1 134 600 
Other Sources 1 442 200 812 500 



BURMA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATION& HEALTH DEVEMFMENT SITUATION 

During the Second People's Health Programme (PHP 111, primary health care 
activities were extended to 314 townships in Burma. The extent of the coverage 
however, varied widely. In the more accessible areas, the coverage reached as 
much as 100 per cent in most of the townships. In the less secure border areas 
of Shan, Karen, Kayah, Kachin and Mon States the coverage was thin. The 
present situation regarding PHC coverage can be summed up as follows: 

Villages covered by CHWs and midwives 52.1 per cent 

Villages covered by VHWs 

Villages covered by CHWs 

Villages covered by AMWs 

62.2 per cent 

46.9 per cent 

15.3 per cent 

In four townships that have achieved good coverage by VHWs, the programme 
has been extended to develop a network of "Ten Household Health Workers (THHW)" 
operating at the village level and serving mainly as health promoters and 
health informers. This programme will be extended to more townships, in a 
phased manner, throughout PHP 111. The emphasis of PHP I11 will be on the 
consolidation of the achievements, improvement of the quality of trainlng and 
services, expansion of the sanitation programme and improved surveillance and 
control of communicable diseases. 

The country is committed to implement the Global EPI coverage by 1990, 
and plans for developing an implementation strategy in collaboration with WHO 
and UNICEF are being developed. 

The successes achieved in the latrine construction programme in several 
rural townships will be replicated in other townships with the involvement of 
the communities concerned, material support of UNICEF and collaboration of 
WHO. The improvement in sanitation has not been matched in all cases wlth the 
provision of water. The impact on the incidence of diarrhoea1 diseases has not 
been as good as expected. This has been attributed to the high cost of 
purchasing water and the need for improving health education programmes 
concerning the use and handling of drinking water. 

Attention is being directed to the health of the urban population. VHWs 
for 20 urban townships have been trained and this programme will be 
consolidated and expanded. Urban environmental conditions have been the 
subject of a number of studies and action programmes relating to water, 
sanitation, waste disposal and environmental control are being formulated. 

The control of communicable diseases, especially malaria, has improved. 
It is planned to review the present stratification on which malaria control 
activities are based and improve the strategies whenever necessary. There has 
been an increase in the incidence of dengue haemorrhagic fever, and studies in 
Rangoon have shown high antibody titres in children. DHP control measures are 
being intensified with community involvement. 



Considerable progress has been made during PHP I1 in improving the 
management of the health systems and in the management training of middle-level 
health administrators. Management training modules have been developed and 
will be used to extend the training to TMOs and responsible programme staff. 

The health systems infrastructure has improved but the number of station 
hospitals being built through community resources cause a strain on health 
manpower as the creation of new posts has not kept pace with the increased 
demand. The network of indigenous medicine dispensaries and cooperative 
dispensaries has increased; both supplement the services provided by the 
national health authority. 

The quality of the training programmes for health personnel has improved 
with better educational technology practices and support. The new Nurse 
Training Centre in Rangoon should enhance the quality of nursing practices. 

Progress has been made in most areas in the implementation of the 
health-forall strategies and the achievement of the goal of health for all. 

PHP 111, which has been formulated through the country health 
programming (CHP) mechanism, became operational on 1 April 1986 and will 
terminate on 31 March 1990. The WHO collaborative programme for the biennium 
will, therefore, provide support to the latter half of PHP Ill. For this 
reason, the programme will be mainly a continuation of the 1986-1987 
collaborative programme with two notable extensions, i.e., increased attention 
to the building up of the infrastructure in support of EPI and intensified 
training in epidemiology for most of the community health doctors and other 
staff . 

The main programme areas in PHP I11 will be the same as in PHP I1 and 
will include community health care, hospital care, disease control, 
environmental health, and support programmes, i.e., laboratory services, 
supply and logistics, health manpower development and health education. Health 
information services and research components are included in all the five 
programme areas. 

FXOPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME 1988-1989 

The formulation of the Third People's Health Programme (PHP III), 1986-1990, 
had been carried out, as in previous years, through the CHP mechanism. The CHP 
exercise started in October 1984 and the draft PHP I11 was finalized by the 
end of 1985. 

The draft Regional Programme Budget Policy document was reviewed by the 
national authorities and the WHO Programme Coordinator and Representative, 
jointly and individually, to study its implications on the use of WHO'S 
resources and the development of programme activities at the country level. 

The broad programme budget proposals for the biennium 1988-1989 were 
finalized in October 1985. In formulating these proposals, the Regional 
Programme Budget Policy document and the PHP I11 document provided the basis 
for programme development. The objectives of both PHP I11 and the Regional 
Programme Budget Policy focus on the implementation of the health-for-all 
strategies. The Regional Programme Budget Policy was found useful in 
identifying areas and activities where WHO'S resources could be utilized in 
the 1988-1989 biennium in support of PHP 111 and the national strategies for 
Health for All by the Year 2000. 



Health Situation and Trend Assesement 

Progress in developing an effective health information system (HIS) has been 
slow. A start has been made in using midwives for reporting on vital events 
and this activity as well as lay reporting activities will continue to receive 
WHO support. Support will also be provided to improve the technical capability 
of HIS staff, to local training programmes to improve recording, reporting, 
and data analysis, to conduct health impact studies and the monitoring and 
evaluation of rural health centre activities, and to strengthen the computer 
system and mechanisms for the reporting and dissemination of health situation 
information. 

The communicable diseaaes surveillance system will continue to be 
developed to collect information on epidemiological trends of selected 
diseases. WHO will enhance the support to local training programmes in 
epidemiology and support the training of nationals in epidemiology abroad. 
Material support will also be provided to equip a network of public health 
laboratories for improved surveillance and monitoring of the disease trend. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

There has been a steady improvement in the managerial process for national 
health development. Middle-level health staff in managerial positions have 
been given formal training in management skills, and procedural manuals have 
been reviewed and upgraded. These activities will continue to receive WHO 
support whilst local training programmes for lower level managers using 
national resources will continue. Support will be provided for the training of 
nationals in management and health services planning, to the central and 
middle-level management offices to ensure better communications and 
information exchange, and to advise on technology and conduct training 
programmes. The office of the WHO Programme Coordinator and Representative 
will continue to provide all the necessary support to the implementation of 
PHP 111. 

Health Systems Research 

Health systems research activities in Burma are coordinated by the Department 
of Medical Research and provision is made in its budget for supporting such 
activities. The funding of health systems research will be made by WHO through 
various projects as research and services are interlinked. 

Organization of Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 

WHO'S support will be used mainly to strengthen the system's management and 
evaluation process. Local training programmes in supervision, management and 
evaluation will be supported as well as continuing education programmes for 
PHs I1 and Health Assistants (supervisors of voluntary health workers and 
rural health centre managers). Support will also be provided for the training 
of trainers of THHWs in 13 townships as well as of 9 000 THHWs. The 
development of local training materials will receive support through subsidies 
for local costs. Support for technical collaboration on programme planning. 
evaluation and management and development of national expertise in the 
planning and management of health systems will be provided. 



Substantial material support will be extended to peripheral workers, 
VHWs and THHWs, through the provision of essential monitoring and reporting 
tools, vital for the evaluation of the programme. In order to respond to the 
upgrading of the primary health care referral system, WHO will provide funds 
for the training of nationals in nursing management, hospital engineering and 
preventive maintenance and management of sterilization units and support local 
training programmes to improve hospital and ward management. Funds will be 
provided for the procurement of hospital equipment and spare parts to keep 
equipment operational. 

WHO inputs are complementary to UNICEF and US AID assistance in this 
programme area, and the support to the system is shared in accordance with the 
policies and priorities of each agency. 

The supplies logistics and maintenance workshops system receives support 
from UNICEF, US AID, and several bilateral sources; this assistance is 
expected to continue. WHO support will be used mainly to provide training 
abroad in supply logistics and maintenance and repair technology to strengthen 
the staff capability. 

Health Uanpower 

In the training of undergraduates, WHO'S support will be directed to improving 
the staff capability, particularly that of teachers of basic health senices 
and education technology. Technical collaboration will be provided to advise 
the Government on the curricula of physicians and dental surgeons. Support 
will also be provided for undertaking studies in areas relating to 
undergraduate and postgraduate training and utilization of graduates. Material 
support will be provided to improve training facilities in laboratories at 
medical and dental institutes and to upgrade their library services. Support 
will also be provided for the training of nationals in clinical areas to 
upgrade their knowledge and capability. 

WHO support to the development of paramedical manpower will be directed 
to the improvement of teacherltraining capability through local training and 
training abroad. Technical collaboration will be provided to advise the 
Government on manpower planning and manpower research. It is expected that by 
1988 a manpower planning unit will be fully established in the Department of 
Health. Material support will be provided to paramedical training institutions 
to upgrade their training facilities and libraries. In addition, support from 
UNICEF, UNDP and US AID will continue to be provided for the development of 
health manpower. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

WHO support will be provided to the newly established health education units 
at the state/division level for the training of nationals in health education. 
Technical collaboration will be provided on methods of improving the opera- 
tional research capability of the Health Education Bureau as well as support 
for local training programmes on research methodology and the development of 
educational materials at central and peripheral levels. Support will be 
provided for procuring supplies to maintain equipment in working order and for 
conducting selected operational studies relating to behavioural aspects and 
communications. 



Research Promotion and Development 

WHO will support the Department of Medical Research (Dm) in conducting 
research relating to problems identified during the CHP, the development of 
research manpower and research infrastructure. In health research related to 
PHP 111, WHO will provide technical collaboration in selected areas of research 
to help achieve the national health aims, and support for the development of 
national expertise to improve specific research capabilities and the research 
activities. Equipment and supplies will be provided to upgrade the facilities 
at DMR. In the area of research manpower, WHO will provide technical collabo- 
ration to organize and conduct training programmes to improve the capability 
of new research workers and strengthen research methodologies. In the area of 
strengthening of the research infrastructure, WHO will support the dissemi- 
nation of research information and the publication of the DMX newsletter and 
other research publications. 

Nutrition 

WHO'S support will be used selectively to enhance the national nutrition 
programme through technical collaboration on economic development and income- 
generating activities of women; conduct joint reviews of nutrition activities 
by lWOs, nutrition programme staff, People's Councils and representatives of 
consumers; train nationals as trainers; and develop educational aids. Supplies 
and equipment will also be procured to support the educational component of 
the programme and programme support and communication (PSC). Nutrition 
activities also receive the support of UNICEF, US AID and WHOIUNICEF through 
JNSP. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

WHO'S support will be directed to facilitate the evaluation of the family 
health care programme at all levels and the training of LHVs, midwives and 
School Health Officers. Support will also be provided for conducting workshops 
to motivate township administrators to the Lethes (TBAs) programme, undertaking 
operational studies on maternal and child health and school health, training 
of nationals in MCH and school health activities in neighbouring countries, 
and provision of supplies in support of MCH activities. In addition, UNICEF 
and US AID extend support to these programme activities. 

Workers' Health 

WHO has been involved in the health of workers programme for several years, 
first focusing on the newly industrialized area of the west bank of the 
Irrawaddy River and later through a broader-based national project. WHO will 
continue to provide equipment for the monitoring of the working environment 
and industrial wastes and strengthening of the industrial toxicology 
laboratory. Technical collaboration will be provided for conducting training 
programmes locally in occupational health for professional and paramedical 
staff. Support will also be provided to enable nationals to study analytical 
chemistry and environmental health monitoring. 

Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse 

The UNFDAC/Burma Programme for Drug Abuse Control will be in Phase I11 of its 
activities during the biennium. During this phase, WHO'S programme will 



continue to focus on case finding, treatment, detoxification and joint follow 
up and rehabilitation of cases. Funds will be provided for strengthening the 
laboratory services, training abroad in the management of drug-dependent 
persons and laboratory technologists, and local training of health staff for 
the drug abuse control programme. Whilst the emphasis on urban drug users will 
continue, the programme will also develop activities to cater for the rural 
drug users and will involve primary health care workers in the overall 
programme. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO will continue to provide the services of a national sanitary engineer. 
Local training workshops to enhance the latrine construction programme and 
motivational activities relating to this programme will also receive WHO 
support which will also be utilized to conduct evaluation workshops involving 
RlOs' and community leaders of areas, where sanitation activities have been 
developed. Local training programmes in rain water collections as well as 
studies to assess the impact of latrine construction programmes on the 
community's well-being will receive WHO support. Training abroad will be 
provided through basic training and study tours in the countries of the 
Region. Grants for the local production of PSC materials relating to 
sanitation and water handling will also be provided. Material support to 
ensure the smooth implementation of the programme will be given. Technical 
collaboration will be provided in regard to programme implementation and the 
introduction of appropriate technological procedures. 

The Rural Water Supply Division of the Ministry of Agriculture and 
Forests is responsible for the provision of rural water supplies, pumps, water 
reticulation systems and small town water supplies. WHO will provide support 
through the training of nationals in areas related to the maintenance of water 
systems, logistics and design. UNICEF, ADAB and other bilateral agencies 
support the rural water supply and sanitation programme. 

Environmental Health in Rural and 
Urban Development and Housing 

WHO'S support to improve the peri-urban/environmental situation will continue. 
Technical collaboration on environmental improvements, particularly in 
relation to urban sanitation, will be provided as well as support for local 
training programmes relating to the conversion of bucket latrines in towns and 
cities to more sanitary latrine facilities and undertaking studies relating to 
the subject. Support will also be provided to study the impact of housing on 
the incidence of tuberculosis and the training of a national in urban 
environmental health. 

Clinical. Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

Laboratory services in station and township hospitals and some stateldivision 
hospitals are being upgraded through a government loan from the Asian 
Development Bank. 

WHO'S support for the promotion of health laboratories will focus on 
improving the technical capabilities of the staff through training abroad in 
selected areas, where improved competency Is required, and through local 



training programmes aiming at improving diagnostic capabilities and quality 
control. Technical collaboration will be provided to enhance the capability of 
the national health laboratory. The use of BRS machines will continue to be 
monitored. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO will continue to support the Biological Division of the Burma Pharma- 
ceutical Industry to enhance its capability in the production and quality 
control of vaccines. Support will also be provided to improve test animal 
production facilities and increase productivity. Technical collaboration will 
be provided to improve the production of tetanus toxoid, initiate the 
production of pertussis vaccine and train staff in tissue culture vaccine 
production if a tissue culture laboratory is set up in the near future. WHO 
will also provide support for the strengthening of the national quality 
control laboratory at the National Health Laboratory. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO'S support to traditional medicine will continue through UNDP-funded 
projects relating to manpower development and studies on traditional medicine 
drugs and medicaments. 

Rehabilitation 

Community-oriented disability prevention and rehabilitation activities set up 
in the pilot areas under the UNDP/WHO project will be extended to other parts 
of the country using national resources. 

Immunization 

WHO will continue to support the training of TMOs to improve their managerial 
skills in relation to EPI and to train health workers in programme implemen- 
tation skills. Support will be provided for training in epidemiology, 
conducting immunization coverage surveys, ensuring adequate recording and 
reporting of EPI activities, and strengthening of the infrastructure in 
support of EPI to ensure that the efforts made in achieving Universal Child 
Immunization coverage will continue after 1990. 

The immunization programme is also supported by WHO and UNICEF, which 
supplies most of the vaccines for the programmes and provides support to the 
cold chain. Save the Children Fund, UK, provides limited quantities of oral 
polio vaccine. By 1988, the inputs into the EPI programme will be enhanced 
considerably as part of the global EPI coverage activities. 

Disease Vector Control 

WHO'S support to the programme will continue to be directed towards improving 
the management of the programme. Support will be provided to facilitate 
mid-term and annual reviews at all levels for the various sub-units of the 
programme. Technical collaboration will be provided for the review and 
implementation of the programme. Local training programme for laboratory 
technologists and malaria assistants/malaria inspectors, production of 



educational materials and the conduct of applied field research, provision of 
supplies and equipment to ensure the necessary logistic support and 
maintenance of equipment in an operational condition, and training of national 
officials to improve staff capability will be supported. 

The VBDC programme also receives assistance from CIDA and US AID as well 
as drugs from UNICEF under a "noted" project. Further collaboration in the 
programme from other bilateral sources is expected to develop. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO'S support to the tuberculosis programme will focus on improving the 
technical capability of the staff through training abroad and local training 
of the tuberculosis control programme staff. Support will be provided in the 
form of teaching aids and equipment for improving the TB/PSC activities. The 
national tuberculosis programme receives very little external support. UNICEF 
provides drugs under a "noted" project. 

Leprosy is prevalent in several parts of Burma principally in the dry zone 
areas of Upper Burma. WHO will provide facilities for improving assessment 
activities, i.e., transportation and laboratory supplies and equipment. 
Support will also be provided for the conduct of an annual technical seminar, 
the local training of basic health services (leprosy) staff, visit of national 
staff to countries in the Region to observe leprosy control activities and for 
academic training of a national outside the Region. Support will be provided 
to research activities concerning chemotherapy trials, case-finding and 
case-holding methodologies. Technical collaboration will be provided on the 
clinical aspects of leprosy and in the organization and conduct of educational 
activities. The programme receives drugs from UNICEF through a "noted" project 
and from voluntary sources. 

Blindness 

The prevention of blindness programme covers all the conditions leading to 
loss or impairment of vision. WHO will focus its activities on improving the 
quality of the staff. Support will be provided for the training of a national 
in community eye health and in the prevention of blindness programmes in other 
countries. Local training of prevention of blindness programme staff will be 
supported and grants provided for the local production of manuals and 
educational materials. Technical collaboration will be provided on those 
aspects of the programme that need further strengthening, and support will be 
provided to facilitate programme management, monitoring and implementation. 

Cancer 

Cancer control activities are rudimentary and focus attention on early 
diagnosis and treatment. WHO will continue to support the ongoing activities 
and provide for the training of a physicist in dosimetry and a physician in 
medical oncology. Due to the shortage of cancer drugs and facilities, support 
will be provided for the purchase of essential equipment and cancer drugs. 



Cardiovascular Diseases 

The cardiovascular diseases control programme has made considerable progress 
in increasing CVD awareness and in establishing CVD control activities. WHO 
will provide support for the training of nationals abroad in CVD control and 
CVD education as well as for CVD staff to attend clinical and other similar 
meetings relating to the CVD country programme and technical collaboration to 
review CVD activities and advise on improving the management of the programme; 
organizing local training programmes on CVD health education and rehabilitation 
for expansion of CVD and hypertension clinics, CVD registry and the journal 
reprint service used for diffusing CVD information to the township level; and 
for equipping the CVD clinics, cardiac units and dissemination of information. 

Health Information Support 

WHO will provide equipment to facilitate the proper functioning of a reference 
library and dissemination of articles, publications and documents. The 
translation of selected publications, mainly WHO publications, relevant to the 
implementation of PHP I11 and the health-for-all strategies will be supported. 
A local training programme to train staff in the organization of library 
services will also receive !4HO support. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

Funds allocated to ongolng projects during the 1986-1987 biennium will 
continue at the same level for some projects during 1988-1989. The programme 
areas of Health Situation and Trend Assessment and Managerial Process for 
National Health Development register significant increases. The largest 
increase in resource allocation is in the area of Disease Prevention and 
Control where all the extra funds will be utilized for the strengthening of 
the EPI infrastructure within the context of an integrated health services 
delivery system, with a view to ensuring that the infrastructure is able to 
provide the necessary support to maintain the achievements of universal EPI 
coverage (UCI) beyond the target date of 1990. 

Health manpower has been allocated more resources mainly to enhance the 
support to undergraduate and postgraduate medical education. The Research 
Promotion and Development programme also receives more resources to enable it 
to disseminate research information and intensify the development and training 
of research workers/scientists. A small increase in the resource allocation to 
the programme Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy is proposed. A 
slight reduction in the allocation is proposed for the programmes of nutrition 
and leprosy in view of the anticipated inputs from other sources. 
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baaed on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 
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3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development 

3.8.0 
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3.8.1 
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including Family Planning 
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3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.2 
Prevention and Control of Alcohol 
and Drug Abuse 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

3.11.2 
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Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
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Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 
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Disease Prevention and Control 
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Immunization 
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DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPPWlT SITUATION 

Since liberation, the country enshrined in its Socialist Constitution the 
rights of the people to health protection, proclaimed health as one of the 
important tasks for ensuring the people's well-being, formulated the National 
Health Policy at the Sixth Supreme People's Assembly and adopted the Public 
Health Law. Furthermore, the State has established an excellent infrastructure 
for the delivery of primary health care and is at present in the process of 
consolidating the health delivery system and strengthening training, services 
and research at all levels of health and medical care services. As a signatory 
to the Alma Ata Declaration on Primary Health Care, the country is also 
committed to achieving the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000. 

In this context, the targets set by the Government for 1990 are to 
reduce infant mortality below 10 per 1 000, raise the average expectation of 
life to above 76, increase the physician population ratio to 1:350 and 
hospital beds to 140 per 10 000 population. At the same time, it is proposed 
to strengthen national self-reliance in medical science and promote 
appropriate technology through collaboration in specialized priority areas, 
viz., maintenance of environmental hygiene, promotion of health education, 
survey and analytical investigations on nutrition with special emphasis on the 
monitoring of the quality of food; immunization, maternal and child health; 
prevention and control of emerging health problems such as haemetological 
disorders, cardiovascular diseases, acute and chronic renal diseases; allergy 
and related immunological conditions; development of surgical technology for 
neurosurgery, organ transplantation, microvascular surgery, plastic surgery, 
management of portal hypertension, correction of congenital cardiac anomalies, 
replacement of diseased joints; organization of early detection facilities and 
surgical management of cancer of the lung, liver and brain; biochemistry and 
biology of cancer, radiotherapy and nuclear medicine; prevention and management 
of childhood diseases including congenital anomalies; diagnosis and treatment 
of dermatological diseases such as dermatitis and psoriasis; management of eye 
diseases with special reference to cataract and development of technology of 
contact lens; prevention and control of deafness, rhinitis, rhinopharyngeal 
cancer; promotion of oral health with special reference to the prevention of 
dental caries, periodontal conditions, orthodontics through school dental 
health services, early detection of oral cancer, conservative and restorative 
dentistry; establishment of rehabilitation services, development of pharma- 
cology and pharmaceutics of traditional medicine, chemotherapy of cancer, 
hypertension, hormones, antibiotics, long-acting drugs; introduction of recent 
advances in laser surgery, genetic engineering, biochemistry and virology and 
integration of basic genetics in clinical sciences. 

These priority areas have been identified for technical cooperation 
during the biennium 1988-1989 and are specifically selected in support of 
primary health care for achieving the objectives of Health for All by the Year 
2000. 



PROPOSED UHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME 1988-1989 

The WHO collaborative programme for 1988-1989 has been formulated on the basis 
of the guiding principles contained in the Regional Programme Budget Policy, 
with its eight priority areas. The essential elements of primary health care 
to meet the needs of the entire population have been taken into consideration. 
Further, an effort will be made to strengthen the managerial process for 
assessment of trends in the health situation through epidemiological 
surveillance, monitoring and evaluation of the implementation of the national 
strategies, and optimal utilization of resources. 

Aealth Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO will continue to support the development of health information systems 
using modern microcomputers for epidemiological surveillance and monitoring 
implementation and evaluation of health programmes in the context of 
health-for-all strategies. 

Managerial Process for National Aealth Development 

WHO collaborative programme will support the strengthening of the managerial 
process for health planning through health services research and utilization 
of an information system developed for monitoring morbidity patterns and 
evaluating health and medical care programmes. 

Health Manpower 

WHO will provide support for the development of health manpower and their 
acquisition of advanced technical skills and knowledge in genetics, genetic 
engineering; vaccine production, quality control, operation of the cold chain 
system, standardization of immunization methods; advanced laboratory 
technology; high level of surgical techniques such as plastic surgery and 
learning of English language and methods of pedagogy through the provision of 
fellowships, supply of literature and consultancy services. 

Research Promotion and Development 

WHO support will be provided for the strengthening of research institutions; 
development of national expertise through training in research methodology; 
technical collaboration for training research workers and dissemination of 
scientific literature for the promotion of biomedical research to solve 
priority health problems in the country. 

Nutrition 

WHO will collaborate with the Institute of Child Nutrition in undertaking 
studies on nutrition, analysis of food and the nutritional requirements of 
children, mothers and the elderly. 

Oral Health 

WHO support will be provided for the prevention of dental caries through 
fluoridation, prevention and management of periodontal diseases, school dental 



health services, conservative and restorative dentistry and training of dental 
health manpower. 

Maternal and Child Realth, including Family Planning 

WHO support will be utilized for antenatal care, management of toxaemia of 
pregnancy, care of the newborn, study of the fertility pattern, fertility 
control through contraceptives including "safe-period", obstetrical services, 
anaesthesia for painless delivery, management of premature babies, early 
detection and management of gynaecological problems, breast-feeding and 
maternal and child nutrition, reduction of infant mortality, end paediatric 
practices including prevention and management of congenital anomalies. 

Workers' Health 

Areas for WHO collaborative support will include the maintenance of optimal 
working environmental conditions; regular monitoring, surveillance and 
identification of possible risk factors for developing suitable intervention 
measures and protection of workers' health, and training of workers in 
adopting preventive measures. 

Health of the Elderly 

Health promotion, disability prevention; in-depth studies on the ageing 
process; training of health workers in health care of the elderly; 
organization of self-care, home care and family care and psychological 
well-being of the aged will receive WHO support. 

Psychological Factors in the Promotion of 
Health and Human Development 

Life-style and behaviour with special reference to education, work environ- 
ment and occupation for enhancing the quality of life will receive WHO 
support. 

Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the preservation of environmental 
hygiene; training of personnel for the monitoring and surveillance of 
environmental health hazards; protection of water, soil, food and air from 
environmental pollution; study and control of environmental pollution in 
urban, semi-urban and rural areas with special reference to industries 
including factories; hazards caused by pesticides and insects (control of 
flies and mosquitoes); environmental education and demonstration of ideal 
environment for different types of workers and development of educational 
material for these purposes. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will be provided for the strengthening of,clinical laboratory with 
recent advanced technology for early detection, diagnosis and epidemiological 



investigation of health problems; development, standardization and quality 
control of clinical laboratory, radiology and nuclear medicine procedures, and 
protection against radiation hazards. 

D r ~ g  and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO will support efforts for the strengthening of facilities for the identifi- 
cation and isolation of active principles in traditional herbs and drugs; 
production, quality control, safety and efficacy, monitoring of adverse drug 
reaction; manufacture of biologicals, including vaccine, preparation of 
hormones, antibiotics, long-acting drugs, and chemotherapy of cancer and 
hypertension. 

Traditional Uedicine 

WHO will support the conduct of a survey of indigenous herbs and plants of 
medicinal value, exchange of visits for study and training abroad of health 
workers to share experience with countries having similar systems and 
organization in the use of traditional medicine for primary health care. 

Immunization 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in vaccine production, standardi- 
zation, quality control, cold chain for distribution, training of health 
and related personnel, monitoring and evaluation of immunization including 
planning and management, and production of education and training 
material. 

Cancer 

WHO support will be extended to the development of a system of registration, 
early detection, diagnosis, surgical treatment and rehabilitation of lung, 
brain, liver cancer; use of nuclear medicine and radiotherapy in treatment, 
and biology and biochemistry of neoplasms. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

Prevention and control of atherosclerosis, ischaemic heart disease, 
hypertension, rheumatic fever and heart disease; correction of congenital 
anomalies of the heart; development of coronary bypass and microvascular 
surgery and management of portal hypertension will receive WHO support. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO support will be extended to the prevention of other noncommunicable 
diseases such as dermatological disorders, prevention and control of deafness, 
allergic rhinitis, management of cataract, laser surgery in ophthalmology, and 
genetic disorders including genetic engineering and chronic diseases caused by 
viruses. The development of technology for contact lens and study of brown 
cataract will also be supported. 



The total country allocation has registered an increase of over 24 per cent. 
This increased allocation reflects the high priority being given to programmes 
for the strengthening of national health strategies. Some of the programme 
areas which are vital to the achievement of Health for All by the Year 2000, 
within the national context, such as Health Manpower, Traditional Medicine, 
Cardiovascular Diseases, Research Promotion and Development, Clinical, 
Laboratory and Radiological Technology for Health Systems based on Primary 
Health Care, Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy have received 
significant increases in resources as compared to the 1986-1987 allocation. 
Some other programmes have been given lower priority in the allocation of 
resources from WHO regular budget but this shortfall is expected to be offset 
by other inputs. 
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INDIA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

India is committed to attaining the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000 
for developing the country's vast human resources and accelerating and 
speeding up total socio-economic development and attaining an improved quality 
of life. For achieving this goal, the national health policy - which was 
endorsed by the two Houses of Parliament in 1983 - has identified primary 
health care as the main instrument of action. The Government is directing all 
its efforts towards the expansion and improvement of primary health care in 
rural areas, reorganization of the health delivery systems to improve the 
quality of service; bringing essential medicines within the reach of all; 
community participation in health programmes; continued emphasis on the 
control and eradication of communicable diseases; provision of additional 
resources for curing blindness and other physical handicaps; revision of 
medical education with focus on community problems; encouragement to Indian 
systems of medicine; promotion of research in frontier areas; bringing down 
the net reproduction rate to 1; covering the remaining 20 per cent of the 
problem villages with safe and clean drinking water by 1990 and providing 
adequate and safe drinking water to every habitation so as to cover 100 per 
cent of the rural population during the period 1986-1991 and also supplying 
100 per cent of the urban population with piped water supply; and taking 
effective steps to control air and water pollution. 

Significant progress has been made in the improvement of the health 
status of the people during the last three decades. In the Sixth Five-Year 
Plan period (1980-1985), an infrastructure has been created that will facili- 
tate the delivery of primary health care in the country. For example, about 3 
lakh additional village health guides have been trained and positioned; about 
35 000 sub-centres have been established; about 600 primary health centres and 
subsidiary health centres have been established; the training capacity in 
respect of paramedical personnel, particularly female multipurpose workers, 
has been increased from 5 000-6 000 per year to about 15 000 per year; there 
has been a sizeable reduction in the cases of malaria (the number of cases has 
decreased from 7.4 million in 1976 to less than 2 million by the year 
1984-1985); similarly, case detection in tuberculosis has increased to a large 
extent (in 1978, less than 5 lakh cases used to be identified every year which 
has increased to over 10 lakh cases during the year 1984-1985). 

During the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1986-1991), emphasis would continue 
to be laid on preventive and promotive aspects, and on the organization of 
effective and efficient health services which are comprehensive in nature, 
easily and widely available and accessible to and affordable by the people. 

The Minimum Needs Programme would continue to be the sheet-anchor for 
the promotion of primary health measures, with greater emphasis on improving 
the quality of services rendered, backed by adequately strengthened infra- 
structural facilities and establishing these where they are not available with 
effective coordination and coupling of health and health-related services and 
activities, e.g., nutrition, safe drinking water supply and sanitation, 
housing, education, information and communication and social welfare. 



Qualitative improvements would be made in health and family planning 
services, supplies for such services as well as in education, training and 
management. Emphasis would be directed to adequate provision of essential 
drugs, vaccine and sera in terms of production, pricing and distribution to 
ensure universal accessibility, availability and affordability. Special 
efforts would be made with regard to urban health, school health, mental and 
dental health services to ensure comprehensive coverage. Achieving active 
community participation and involvement in health and health-related 
programmes, particularly of nongovernmental organizations in massive health 
education efforts, would also be part of the strategy. The Seventh Five-Year 
Plan will pay increasing attention to gradual implementation at all levels of 
national programmes on cancer, coronary heart diseases, hypertension, 
diabetes, accident, etc., which are emerging as major health problems in the 
noncommunicable diseases area. Efforts will be made to make the training and 
education of doctors and paramedical personnel relevant to the health problems 
of the people, need-baaed, problem-centred and community-based. Continuing 
education would be given appropriate attention so that it becomes an essential 
part of teaching and training programmes. 

Medical and health services research related to the common health 
problems of the people, which is helpful in evolving cost-effective 
intervention technologies, would be given greater emphasis and priority. 
Effective and efficient management information system would be evolved for 
proper planning, implementation and evaluation of health services. There is 
greater scope for the Indian systems of medicine for better standardization, 
integration and wider application, particularly in national health programmes. 
Teaching, training, research and service activities in the development of 
these would be pursued vigorously. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME 1988-1989 

The Government has formalized the mechanism for a joint Ministry of Health and 
Family Welfare/WHO programme planning, implementation and monitoring of the 
interrelated activities. From 1983 onwards, this coordination mechanism has 
identified key priority programme areas for WHO support, with direct relevance 
to the Sixth and Seventh Five-Year Health Plans of the country and in 
consonance with the WHO Seventh General Programme of Work covering the period 
1984-1989. 

The programme budget proposals for the biennium 1988-89 have been 
formulated in the light of the guidelines enunciated in the Regional Programme 
Budget Policy. The main directions of WHO collaboration and support will be on 
the development of a critical mass of HFA leaders including political leaders, 
senior administrators and professionals, trainers of training institutions, 
people's representatives at the district level and leaders of NGOs; promoting 
meaningful intersectoral cooperation, transfer of epidemiological knowledge 
for application at the field level, research and development to identify/ 
provide solutions to problems impinging on health development, and action 
programmes to achieve the goal of health for all by the year 2000. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

Support will be provided for the development, taking advantage of current 
computer technology, of a nationwide organizational set-up to facilitate the 
collection and dissemination of essential health information, establishing a 
nationwide epidemiological services network at district/sub-division levels 



which will greatly facilitate integrated action plans in the prevention and 
control of diseases and could also provide valid information on health needs 
during floods, droughts and famines, etc.; and developing mechanisms for the 
most effective utilization of modern procedures for preventing the import of 
quarantinable diseases and for improving sanitation and hygiene of ports and 
airports. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

The management of national and WHO programmes will be strengthened to ensure 
maximum impact for more efficient and effective health development through 
greater use of coordination mechanisms for ensuring optimum utilization of 
bilateral/multilateral resources. Capabilities will be developed at all levels 
for monitoring and evaluation and for the strengthening of expertise in health 
economics and financing. 

Efforts will be made to disseminate valid and relevant information on 
the country's health policies and strategies; build up a critical mass of 
Health for All leaders; promote intersectoral action to implement the health- 
for-all strategy; utilize the findings of health systems research for solving 
obstacles in the carrying out of the health-for-all strategies; analyse 
training needs in respect of middle and lowerlevel managers, develop modules, 
and train them in their use at the existing training centres, including 
management institutes; and to arrange study tours for the orientation of 
senior/middle- level personnel of the Ministry of Health and Family 
~elfare/~irectorate General of Health Services. 

Health Systems Research 

Support will be provided for the development of appropriate methodologies and 
competence for the conduct of health systems research as an integral part of 
the managerial process for national health development and to promote their 
continuous application in order to generate the knowledge required to improve 
the planning, organization and operation of the health system. In the 
selection of subjects, priority will be accorded to applied operational 
research, including action/problem-oriented research so as to determine 
alternative approaches and discovery of simple cost-effective appropriate 
technology for accelerating progress towards the goal of Health for All by the 
Year 2000. 

Health Legislation 

Support will be provided for the review and codification of all existing 
legislation, identification of problems in their implementation and of the 
missing links, and bringing them in harmony with national health-for-all 
strategies. 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

Activities will continue to be directed towards the strengthening of the 
required organizations and effective operation of the health system at the 
most peripheral level (village to primary health centre). Priority will be 
accorded to the identification of disadvantaged/underprivileged areas/groups 
of population (e.g., tribal, hill, backward areas, urban slums) and developing 



a plan of action for accelerated primary health care coverage in line with the 
Minimum Needs Programme. Voluntary organizations will be encouraged to involve 
themselves in the strengthening of primary health care in underprivileged and 
disadvantaged areas. Necessary support will be provided to the states for 
augmenting community health programmes aimed at producing an impact at the 
grassroots and correcting the imbalance in the health services in urban and 
rural areas. The development of district health systems with referral support 
for primary health care will be supported. 

Health Manpower 

Support will continue to be provided for the strengthening of health manpower 
planning, development and assessment in tune with the requirements of the 
national health policy and national strategies for the attainment of Health 
for All by the Year 2000. Efforts will continue to be directed to the 
reorientation of medical education which has the objective of involving the 
medical colleges in the direct delivery of health services so that they 
inculcate a positive bias in medical students and faculty in promoting health 
care for rural and semi-rural population. The training programmes for other 
categories of workers will likewise be modified so as to give them special 
orientation and technical skills to meet the health needs of the population 
they are to serve. This will include the study of nursing personnel 
curriculum, broad nursing system, continuing education, etc. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

Support will continue to be provided for the development of competence of the 
Central Health Education Bureau and the State Health Education Bureaux to 
enable them to foster information and education activities which will 
encourage people to want to be healthy, to know how to stay healthy, to do 
what they can individually and collectively to maintain health, and to seek 
help as needed. Involvement of mass media support for the advocacy of Health 
for All by the Year 2000 through primary health care will be sought through 
innovative approaches in health education, intersectoral cooperation of the 
Ministry of Information and Broadcasting and the Institute of Mass 
Communication, and involvement of nongovernmental organizations. Efforts will 
also be made to modify the existing teaching curricula so that the 
capabilities of health education specialists and health professionals are 
strengthened to acquire necessary skills for the advocacy of Health for All by 
the Year 2000 and community participation. 

Research Promotion and Developlent 

Catalytic support will be continued for the promotion of research activities 
in national priority areas such as health-for-all strategies, health 
economics, environmental and occupational health. WHO will continue to support 
the programme for the strengthening of institutions and further increasing 
research capabilities. It will also provide institutional support for the 
creation of faculties in the areas of field and clinical epidemiology. 

Nutrition 

Activities will be directed towards the strengthening of the Central and state 
Nutrition Divisions and national institutes to facilitate the implementation 



and monitoring of national nutrition programmes. Support will be provided for 
the conduct of surveys in conjunction with the Ministry of Agriculture, to 
ascertain the local availability of nutritional food in non-privileged/ 
disadvantaged areas (Orissa, Bastar, etc.), and studies on minimum nutritional 
requirements, goitre, iron deficiency of children and pregnant women. 

Oral Health 

Support will be provided for the assessment and development of appropriate 
programmes for the prevention of common oral health problems, particularly at 
the primary health care level. 

Accident Prevention 

Support will be provided for the development of preventive measures to 
minimize injury and disabilities resulting from accidents. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

Support will continue to be provided for national efforts to reduce morbidity 
and mortality among mothers and children by improving the care of mothers, 
newborns and infants; reduce the birth rate progressively so as to achieve the 
target of 21 per 1 000 population by 2000 A.D. through various family planning 
methods and strategies; and improve the delivery of family welfare and primary 
health care services in urban areas. 

Workers' Health 

Support will be extended for specific occupational health hazards to 
industrial workers and for developing models for integrating workers' health 
as part of primary health care. 

Health of the Elderly 

Support will be provided for the conduct of studies in collaboration with the 
Ministry of Human Resources Development, and to assess the magnitude of the 
problems likely to emerge in the 19908, affecting the health of the elderly. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and 
Neurological Disorders 

Support will continue to be provided for the training of trainers in community 
mental health; assessment of training needs of primary health workers; 
development and testing of modules for the training of community health 
workers; and development of educational material for the community with the 
help of psychiatrists. 

Co-ity Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO will continue collaboration with the Government in the planning and 
coordination of the development and implementation of community water supply 



and sanitation in urban and rural areas in the context of International 
Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade and to promote waste management 
leading to better sanitation, as well as human resources development. 

Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

Collaboration with the Government will continue in promoting the recognition 
and control of air and water pollution as well as support to institutions and 
health manpower engaged in pollution control. 

Food Safety 

Major inputs from WHO will be directed towards planning strategies for 
consumer awareness and consciousness; involvement of voluntary organizations; 
development of simple food-testing procedures; training of nationals in food 
safety programmes; and conducting studies on behavioural pattern vis-;-via 
food habits in order to strengthen the food safety programme at the community 
level. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will be provided for improvement of the quality of laboratory 
work; transfer of appropriate technology to peripheral laboratories, and 
strengthening of laboratory support to primary health care. 

Essential Dmgs and Vaccines 

Support will be provided for the strengthening of mechanisms for the rational 
use of drugs including the conduct of utilization studies at the primary 
health care level, monitoring of adverse drug reactions and providing 
appropriate information on drugs to different groups of health personnel, and 
organization of medical stores to improve its procurement, inventory control 
and distribution system. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

Support will be provided for the development of facilities to evaluate the 
safety and efficacy of new vaccines and the strengthening of quality control 
of vaccines and other biologicals. 

Traditional Medicine 

Support will be provided to Government efforts for promoting the utilization 
of practitioners of traditional systems of medicine in primary health care 
programmes. 

Rehabilitation 

Support will be provided for the delivery of rehabilitative services through a 
community-baaed approach, including the prevention of impairments and 



disabilities; development of pilot areas in each state in selected primary 
health centre areas where these approaches are operationalized; training of 
all levels of manpower to facilitate the implementation of these approaches; 
development of suitable training manuals and materials; strengthening of 
services for the elderly within the framework of primary health care delivery 
systems taking into account the greater health needs of this specific 
population group; and promotion of health of the elderly, with special 
reference to the stress of pre-retirement, retirement, dependency, loss of 
spouse, etc. 

Immunization 

WHO support will be provided for the training of senior and mid-level officers 
on the planning and management of EPI and health workers on vaccine handling 
and vaccine administration; carrying out epidemiological studies to collect 
baseline data for planning and evaluation and also to decide on the 
necessity of addition of other vaccines; evaluation of services provided 
including vaccination coverage, cold chain and surveillance system, studying 
the impact of services on disease incidence so that corrective actions are 
taken; strengthening of routine and special surveillance systems; improvement 
of the cold chain by using proper vaccine handling procedures st all 
levels from the manufacturer to the periphery and maintenance of the 
equipment; procurement of essential supplies and equipment including health 
literature; and regular monitoring of the programme and ensuring community 
participation. 

Malaria 

WHO will continue to support the National Anti-Malaria Programme in order to 
prevent mortality and reduce morbidity due to malaria; ensure community 
participation in various types of anti-malaria activities; provide effective 
control of Plasmodium falciparum malaria by reducing the incidence, endemicity 
and drug resistance; forecast and suppress, at their onset, epidemic outbreaks 
of malaria; and develop an early epidemiological system. 

Parasitic Diseases 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the development of epidemiological 
tools, training for the surveillance of parasitic diseases and eradication of 
guineaworm diseases. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

WHO support for the national diarrhoea1 diseases control programme will be 
provided through intensive training programme of staff, development of health 
education programmes and production of ORS. 

Tuberculosis 

The main thrust of WHO support will be in the field of training and research, 
intensification of epidemiological surveillance and strengthening of 
laboratory support. 



Leprosy 

The major thrust of the programme will be on the intensification of case-find- 
ing and case-holding activities and the use of multidrug therapy and extension 
of the treatment and surveillance programme to newer geographical areas. 

Zoonoses 

Support will be provided for further strengthening of the national programme 
for the prevention and control of canine rabies. Emphasis will be on manpower 
development, strengthening of diagnostic laboratories, development and 
production of vaccine, and education of the general public, especfally in the 
rural areas. 

Sexually Transmitted Disease 

WHO support will concentrate on the training of medical and paramedical 
personnel of state level public health laboratories and provision of essential 
laboratory equipment. Support will also be provided for the acquisition of 
technology in the identification of HLTV relating to AIDS. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities 

WHO support will focus on evolving epidemiologically based and monitored 
control strategies for diseases like viral hepatitis, Japanese encephalitis 
and meningitis. 

Blindness 

WHO will continue to support government efforts towards reducing the incidence 
of blindness and preventable visual impairment and restoring sight to the 
curable blind through an intensified programme of cataract operations. 

Cancer 

WHO will support the national cancer control programme with its major thrust 
on health education and public information for the prevention and early 
detection of cancer through the primary health care approach, assessment of 
the existing technologies for the diagnosis and treatment of cancer and 
training of manpower and research on the commonest cancers. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO will support national programmes in the prevention and control of 
rheumatic fever and rheumatic heart disease and in the identification of risk 
factors of ischaemic heart disease including hypertension. 

Health Information Support 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in improving the national HeLLIS 
network, developing a national data-base of health sciences literature in the 
country, and training and development of manpower for health science libraries. 



BUDGETARY MPLICATIONS 

The shift in resources is in line with the Regional Programme Budget Policy. 
The Propoaed Programme Budget will support the total health development: in the 
country which is geared to the achievement of the goal of Health for All by 
the Year 2000. Although the activities initiated in the biennium 1986-1987 
will be continued by and large, some programmes will be given increasing 
importance. These are HFA Leadership Training, Review of Health Legi#lation, 
Direct Support to States for the Organization of Health Systema based on 
Primary Health Care, Public Information and Education for Health, Community 
Aspects of Mental Health, Strengthening of the Food Safety Programme at the 
Community Level, Strengthening of Mechanisms for the Rational Use of Drugs, 
Reduction of Child Mortality due to Diarrhoea1 Diseases and Eradication of 
Guineaworm. Tuberculosis programme has been given reduced a1locat:ion in 
1988-1989. Even though no budget had originally been allocated for 1986-1987 
for the programme area of Health Systems Research, activities being initiated 
during the current biennium will be continued on the same scale during 
1988-1989. Since the activitiee in the area of other ooncommunicable disease 
prevention and control are expected to be completed during the current 
biennium, no allocation of resources is proposed in this area during 1988-1989. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
INDIA 19861987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research 

2.3.4 
Health Legislation 

2.4.0 
Organization of Health Systems 
based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDIA 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

Protection and Promotion of the Health 
of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.9.3 
Workers' Health 

3.9.4 
Health of the Elderly 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Diaorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

3.11.3 
Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

3.11.4 
Food Safety 

----.. 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDIA 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us t us S 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 174 400 250 000 RB 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.4 
Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.12 
Smallpox Eradication Surveillance 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDIA 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us t us t 

4.13.13 
Other Communicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

4.13.14 
Blindness 

4.13.15 
Cancer 

4.13.16 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

4.13.17 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

INDIA MTAL 21 452 900 19 448 700 

Of which: Regular Budget 11 623 700 13 019 300 
Other Sources 9 829 200 6 429 400 



INDONESIA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEhlTB DBWIOPZIPNT SITUATION 

The Government of Indonesia has adopted a national policy and a strategy for 
Health for All by the Year 2000, designed to meet the basic health needs of 
the population, socio-economic development and prosperity. The National Health 
System (SKN) reflects the effort of the Indonesian people to strengthen their 
ability to achieve an optimal state of health as a realization of general 
welfare and as meant in the Preamble of the 1945 Constitution. It consists of 
three parts, i.e., Basic Policies for the National Health System, Long-term 
Health Development Plan and Basic Structure of the National Health System. 

The Basic Policies for the SKN stipulate the direction, goals and 
conceptual basis of health development as a comprehensive, integrated and 
well-coordinated part of the overall national development. The Long-term 
Development Plan in the field of health is intended to serve as a guideline 
for all parties concerned with health development; government agencies as well 
as the public, including private bodies and individuals, in working out their 
policy and steps concerning long and medium-term development in the field of 
health. 

The Basic Structure of the National Health System provided guidelines 
for the organization of the health system to enable concerted health efforts 
to achieve the stated goals efficiently and effectively. 

The national goals are grouped into three broad categories: 

(1) Goals concerning the overall socio-economic development, 
which imply equitable access to health, wealth and 
education, social justice and democratic participation in 
all decisions concerning the community, with special regard 
to decisions in the field of health development. Political 
commitment at the highest level to endorse and support 
development policies with special regard to national health 
development is a priority goal. 

( 2 )  Goals concerning the health status of the population as 
expressed by life expectancy at birth, morbidity and 
mortality patterns, infant and child mortality rates, 
nutrition status, etc. 

(3) Goals concerning the continuous flow of health efforts and 
services directed to the well-being of the population, such 
as (a) coverage of maternal and child health and immuniza- 
tion, (b) provision of potable water, (c) percentage of 
gross national product (GNP) devoted to the health sector, 
ratio of doctors/nursea to the population, etc. 

The responsibility for achieving these goals lies with the Ministry of 
Health, all health-related sectors, and the community. The first of the above 



goals, which bears a very high value to the Ministry of Health and which, to a 
great extent, determines the impact of the health sector, will require a 
sustained commitment from all health-related sectors and the community. The 
other goals, which require commitment and a leading role of the health sector, 
must be pursued in collaboration with other sectors through an integrated, 
multisectoral approach. Therefore, for the first type of goals, qualitative 
criteria to measure the relative degree of achievement have been set. For the 
other two sets of goals, quantitative targets have been set in the Long-Term 
Health Development Plan to express the determination and commitment to achieve 
the goals of health development by the end of Repelita VI in 1999. 

The Basic Principles of the National Health System which guide the 
health development efforts during Repelita IV are the following: 

(1) All citizens have the right to attain an optimal level of 
health in order to be able to live and work productively and 
with human dignity. 

(2) The Government and the community are responsible for 
maintaining and raising the level of health status of the 
community. 

(3) Execution of the health effort is directed by the Government 
and carried out harmoniously in cooperation between the 
Government and the community, and is mainly implemented 
through promotive and preventive activities. 

(4) Each form of health effort has to follow humanitarian 
principles based on belief in God and with emphasis on the 
national interest for the community at large and not merely 
the interest of groups or individuals. 

(5) The Indonesian attitude and tradition of kinship and mutual 
help, and all available resources should be maintained, 
tapped and directed, as far as possible, for promoting 
health development. 

(6) In conformity with the principles of justice and equity, the 
achievement of development has to be enjoyed equally by all 
people. 

(7) All citizens have the same position and rights under the law 
and are obliged to fully honour and obey all the regulations 
in the field of health. 

(8) National health development should be based on 
self-reliance, capability, strength and national identity. 

The targets of Repelita IV represent the first set of intermediate 
targets for achieving the ultimate targets set in the Long-Term Health 
Development Plan by the end of Repelita VI in 1999. 

The health situation in Indonesia is improving. The national targets for 
Repelita IV are being achieved. The estimated population is 165 million. The 
annual population growth rate is decreasing from 2.6 per cent in 1960 to less 
than 2.3 per cent for the period 1981-1985. The crude birth rate decreased 
from 43 in 1960 to 33.7 per 1 000 population in 1985. The crude death rate 
decreased from 21.4 in 1960 to 11.7 per 1000 population in 1984. The life 



expectancy at birth, which was estimated at 47.5 years in 1960, has increased 
to 56.5 and 60 years for males and females respectively for the period 
1981-1985. The infant mortality rate decreased from 125 in 1960 to less than 
90.8/1000 live births in 1984. The maternal mortality rate continues to be 
high and was estimated at 3.5 per 1000 live births in 1983. 

The New Order Government has given top priority to health development 
since Repelita I which resulted in the above favourable trends of health 
indicators. The infrastructure of health services and the required health 
manpower development continue to be strengthened. The number of health centres 
increased from 1 637 in 1970 to 5 453 in 1984, and the number of health 
sub-centres increased from about 10 000 rural MCH centres and polyclinics in 
1970 to 15 134 in 1984. In addition, there are about 2 500 mobile units (land, 
sea and air) to serve the remote areas. The number of public hospital beds 
increased from 70 842 in 1960 to 108 140 in 1985. In addition, the number of 
private hospital beds increased from 27 729 in 1980 to 33 006 in 1985. The 
number of doctors increased from 2 938 in 1960 to 17 647 in 1984 and is 
estimated to be about 19 000 in 1985 (including 1975 specialists). The number 
of dentists is 3 822 in 1985. The number of nurses and midwives increased from 
27 787 in 1970 to 51 897 in 1985. The number of auxiliary nurses increased 
from 5 202 in 1960 to 35 679 in 1984. 

The Ministry of Health budget has increased significantly from Rp.52.4 
billion in Repelita I (1969-1974) to Rp.272.3 billion in Repelita I1 
(1974-1979); and, Rp.1 017 billion in Repelita 111 (1979-1984). The allocation 
for the first year of Repelita IV (1984-85) was Rp.311 billion, which 
increased to Rp.342.9 billion during the second year (1985-86). However, the 
percentages of the Ministry of Health budget out of the total government 
expenditure were 2.16 for Repelita I, 1.61 for Repelita 11, 1.77 for Repelita 
111 and 1.5 for the first two years of Repelita IV. 

WHO COLLABOBATIVB HEALTH PROGUMW 1988-1989 

The proposals for the 1988-1989 biennium are in line with national and WHO 
policies, priorities and guidelines. They are mainly in continuation of the 
detailed programme budgeting for the biennium 1986-1987 and have taken into 
consideration the principles of optimal use of WHO resources and the draft 
guidelines of the Regional Programme Budget Policy. The proposals are based on 
the expected priority activities for the last two years of Repelita IV, 
expected changes in the economic situation, ensuring complementarity and 
avoiding duplication of national and international resources and important 
role of WHO limited inputs in attracting extrabudgetary resources. 

The collaboration between the Government of Indonesia and WHO is based 
on the process of total integrated national health development. A Protocol for 
Programme Collaboration has been concluded between the Government of Indonesia 
and WHO for Repelita IV. It supports the total health development in 
Indonesia, based on national objectives for national health development (Panca 
Karsa Husada) and their five operational strategies (Panca Karya Husada). 

In Government of IndonesiaIWHO Collaboration programme, a multisectoral 
approach to achieve these goals is envisaged and actuated at the central level 
down to the local community level, with particular emphasis on the priorities 
of the national programme. This is in conjunction with the direct support to 
planning and implementing efforts in selected regencies in four provinces for 



which WHO provided additional inputs to support the training, managerial, 
technical and HSR aspects in the implementation of the integrated family 
health package to reduce infant, child and maternal mortality. The policies, 
strategies and principles to achieve Health for All by the Year 2000 in 
Indonesia have been integrated into the National Health System (SKN). 

Innovative mechanisms for joint collaboration have been operational 
based on a Ministerial Decree establishing a Joint Government of Indonesia/~H~ 
Collaboration Committee, Secretariat and Working Groups. The Collaboration 
Committee met periodically and reviewed the progress in the implementation of 
the collaborative programme during 1984-1985, formulation of the broad and 
detailed programming for 1986-1987, proposals for the broad programming for 
the biennium 1988-1989, preparations and approval of the national report on 
monitoring the progress and evaluation of the national policies and strategy 
for health for all based on the common framework and format, progress in the 
implementation of additional WHO inputs for the integrated family health 
package in four provinces and approval of the draft Regional Programme Budget 
Policy, which was reviewed by the Regional Committee in 1985 and is expected 
to be approved by it in 1986. In addition, the Committee was briefed on WHO 
policies as resolved by the World Health Assembly, Executive Board and the 
Regional Committee, and pipeline projects for health and health-related 
sectors proposed for funding by the UN system and bilateral agencies, in which 
WHO played a catalytic role. 

The proposals for the biennium 1988-1989 will be effectively and 
efficiently utilized to review and assess the national programme for Repelita 
IV and the formulation of Repelita V. There would be an increased use of 
national experts on long-term and short-term basis, increased placement of 
fellows in national and regional institutions and increased proportion of 
direct financial cooperation in the national programme than in the earlier 
biennia. The latter includes inputs for the strengthening and expansion of the 
integrated family health package and its assessment, development and 
assessment of integrated CDC within primary health care in selected provinces 
and the development and expansion of urban PHC. These innovative approaches 
have, and will continue, to receive additional inputs from WHO. WHO support 
under all programme areas will include mid-term assessment of Repelita IV and 
the formulation of Repelita V. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO will support the Centre for Health Data and all units at Central, 
provincial, regency and health centre levels in the development of a health 
information system, training courses at all levels, training of manpower in 
the country and abroad, development of a monitoring and evaluation system, 
strengthening of epidemiological surveillance and training in epidemiology, 
strengthening of the sub-systems for health centres, health manpower, hospital 
and laboratory information as well as group educational activities. All 
activities regarding health information will be coordinated by the Centre for 
Health Data. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

Support will be provided for the strengthening of coordination mechanisms, 
ensuring the best utilization of WHO resources and attracting extrabudgetary 
resources. Particular emphasis will be laid on the strengthening of expertise 
in health economics and financing for a more efficient management of health 



resources and the strengthening of national monitoring and evaluation 
capabilities at all levels. 

Health Systems Research 

WHO will support the Centre for Health Services Research in the strengthening 
of research capabilities and promoting HSR relating to health care delivery 
and development of a managerial process for health institutions. Priority will 
be given to the conduct of health series research and solving priority 
problems related to the implementation of the SKN which is the national 
strategy for health for all. 

Health Legislation 

Support will be given for continuing the activities initiated during 
1984-1985, those planned for 1986-1987, reviewing the existing laws and 
regulations, identifying problems in their implementation, and updating them, 
including the basic health laws enacted in 1960. Support will also be provided 
for the strengthening of public awareness of health laws and regulations. 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will be directed to the organization and expansion of health 
centre services, promotion of community participation in health activities to 
achieve optimal health status of the population, improvement of coverage, 
effectiveness and efficiency of the health centre programme including service 
delivery management and development through the micro-planning and 
stratification approach. The health centre programme and primary health care 
infrastructure will be further strengthened through assessment and expansion 
of the integrated family health package through the posyandu approach. Support 
will also be provided for the preparation of training materials, training in 
health planning, public health, hospital administration and management, which 
is receiving particular emphasis in Repelita IV. A new project will assist the 
hospital referral system in support of primary health care including training 
of staff and provision of experts in the field of noncommunicable diseases, 
which are emerging as public health problems. 

Health Manpower 

WHO will support the organizational development of the Centre for Education 
and Training, strengthening of the structures and the functional framework in 
the provinces, development of the nursing manpower educational system and of 
the higher education programme to strengthen nursing leadership, strengthening 
of the capabilities of the nursing teachers at all levels, further development 
of the public health education system by expansion, and revision of curricula, 
strengthening of the new faculties of public health, monitoring and evaluation 
of the implementation of the community-oriented curricula of all medical and 
dental schools, updating of the expertise and functional patterns of the 
teacher training centres; assessment and strengthening of the training of 
other paramedical manpower by reorientation of the curricula towards primary 
health care needs. Special emphasis will be laid on the strengthening of the 
diploma level programme for paramedical staff, and programme evaluation to 
ensure optimal utilization and absorption of national and bilateral1 
multilateral inputs in which WHO had played an important catalytic role. 



Public Information and Education for Health 

WHO'S support will be directed towards the training of staff, development of 
health educational methodology based on communication, information and 
education, joint review of the curricula for school health and training 
institutions for the primary health care team. 

Research Promotion and Development 

WHO collaboration will be directed to the strengthening of research capabili- 
ties of the National Institute of Health Research and Development and its 
centres including the Health Ecology Research Centre, Biomedical Research 
Centre, Noncommunicable Diseases Research Centre, and Drug Research Centre. 
Training of research manpower, institutional strengthening and provision of 
research grants to scientists in the Ministry of Health, universities and other 
research institutions will be further strengthened. Priority will be given to 
national priority health and behavioural problems. Dissemination of research 
findings, including abstraction, translation and publication, will be further 
strengthened. 

Nutrition 

Support will be provided for the further development of nutrition surveillance 
activities, strengthening of rural hospital and labour force institutions in 
the field of nutrition, provision of relevant information on food and 
nutritional surveillance, proper planning and management of food supplies, and 
training of staff at central and provincial levels. 

Oral Health 

WHO will collaborate in the strengthening of the oral health programme and in 
the prevention of oral and dental diseases. Workshops on surveys of oral 
health will be promoted, as also training of personnel in dental health and 
water fluoridation. 

Accident Prevention 

Support will be provided for manpower training and development in this area. 
This will be a component of a new health project with the Directorate General 
of Medical Care for the strengthening of the medical referral system in 
support of primary health care. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

WHO will support the strengthening of the delivery of the integrated family 
health package (MCH, family planning, nutrition, CDD and EPI), enhancement of 
technical and managerial aspects, group educational activities, preparation of 
training materials, training in the fields of school health and family 
planning, and workshops to review MCH programmes at different levels. WHO 
inputs will also be provided for strengthening of the implementation of the 
integrated family health package in selected provinces with emphasis at the 
community level and its assessment and expansion to other provinces. Special 
attention will be paid to school health and family planning medical service 
assessment of public health nursing activities. 



Workers' Health 

WHO support will strengthen national capabilities in order to develop 
occupational health and safety services in a phased manner through the primary 
health care approach. It will also collaborate with the Government in 
gradually covering the labour force engaged in agriculture and small and 
cottage industries who are increasingly exposed to pesticides, inaeccicides, 
fertilizers and various toxic chemicals and occupational accidents. 

Health of the Elderly 

WHO support will be provided for training in the field of health problems 
affecting the aged, formulation of national policies and plans of action to 
implement the approaches for the care of the elderly. As life expectancy is 
increasing, chronic diseases are also increasing. WHO support will be extended 
for strengthening of the medical referral programme in support of primary 
health care. 

Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse 

WHO will support the Directorate General of Food in strengthening the narcotic 
and psychotropic drug control system and its monitoring as well as the 
promotion and development of the hazardous substances control programme, and 
the control of environmental health hazards. 

Prevention and Treatment of Uental 
and Neurological Disorders 

WHO support will be provided for training activities, rehabilitation of mental 
patients, strengthening community mental health, recording and reporting 
system in mental health institutions, and promotion of health services 
research in mental health. 

Co.runity Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO support will be extended for the strengthening of programmes undertaken by 
the Ministries of Health, Public Works, Interior, Population and Environment, 
in order to increase the coverage of rural and urban population with clean 
water supply, basic sanitation, sanitary housing and environments, solid waste 
management, environmental quality monitoring and surveillance and control. WHO 
inputs will be directed to achieving the objectives of Repelita IV, which 
coincide with the national plan for International Decade for Water Supply 
and Sanitation. It will also play a catalytic role in coordinating large 
inputs from multi- and bilateral sources and in att~acting extrabudgetary 
resources. 

Control of Environreatal Bealth Hazards 

WHO will support the training of nationals concerned with the control of 
environmental health hazards, including chemical safety, pesticides. 
insecticides and industrial base. 



Food Safety 

WHO will support the strengthening of the programme for food safety, with 
special reference to training courses for food inspectors, strengthening of 
food control laboratories, training of central and provincial staff in food 
inspection, and food analysis of hazardous materials. WHO inputs will 
strengthen the Directorates of Foods and Beverages, and Hygiene and Sanitation 
in a complementary manner. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Aealth Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will support the strengthening of regional laboratory services in the 
field of microbiology, haematology, immunology, clinical toxicology and 
quality control at the health centre level and type C and D hospitals in 
support of primary health care. 

Essential D ~ g s  and Vaccines 

WHO support will be extended to activities designed to strengthen the supply 
and management system for the production and distribution of drugs, including 
the training of staff. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in improving the quality, safety and 
efficacy of drugs and vaccines, training of staff in quality control, promotion 
of drug utilization studies and the strengthening of all government food and 
drug quality control laboratories. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO support will be provided for training in traditional medicine, conduct of 
group educational activities and research on medicinal plants. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO support will be extended to manpower training for the formulation of a 
policy and plan of action for disability prevention and rehabilitation through 
a community-based rehabilitation approach. 

Imunieation 

WHO will support all aspects of the managerial process for EPI within the 
integrated family health package, training of EPI personnel, organization of 
workshops and strengthening of the management of epidemiological data. 

Disease Vector Control 

WHO will support national disease vector control programmes for malaria, 
filaria, DHF and surveillance of plague vectors in identifying priority 



activities for improving the vector control component of disease control. 
identifying and developing entomological and operational methods, and 
developing a vector surveillance mechanism, as well as a system for detecting 
and monitoring vector resistance to pesticides. It will also support national 
training programmes and the strengthening of research capabilities in disease 
vector control. 

Malaria 

WHO will support malaria control assessment exercises, monitoring of 
falciparum chloroquine resistance as well as anopheline resistance to 
insecticides, assessing field malaria operations including logistics of 
insecticides, anti-malaria drugs, organizing training courses for malaria 
operations at different levels, preparation of educational materials and 
training and operational manuals, malariometric and entomological surveys. 
Emphasis will be laid on expanding malaria control in the outer islands, where 
intensive group educational activities will be conducted. 

Parasitic Diseases 

WHO will support the implementation of parasitic diseases control activities 
and the training of national health personnel in order to reduce the incidence 
and prevalence of intestinal parasites, filariasis, schistosomiasis and 
scabies. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

WHO support will be provided for epidemiological, laboratory and clinical 
morbidity and mortality patterns, investigating outbreaks, surveillance of 
cholera and training of staff. Strengthening of CDD and its expansion 
within the integrated family health package will be emphasized. WHO inputs 
will be intended to play only a catalytic role in attracting extrabudgetary 
resources. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

WHO will support the assessment of the magnitude of the problem of acute 
respiratory infections, development of training and health education 
materials, and extension of the national programme within the integrated 
family health package. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO will support the evaluation of the national tuberculosis control programme 
with focus on case-finding, case-holding and investigation of contacts, 
training of staff in tuberculosis control, and group educational activities. 

Leprosy 

WHO support will be extended for the training of leprosy control personnel at 
Central and provincial levels, and to conduct national workshops. Leprosy 
control will also continue to attract extrabudgetary resources. 



Zoonoses 

WHO will support activities for the implementation and evaluation of the 
rabies control programme, in collaboration with the Directorate General of 
Veterinary Medicine in the Ministry of Agriculture. 

Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

WHO support will be extended for the training of central and provincial staff 
in sexually transmitted diseases, yaws control programme, and surveillance of 
AIDS, especially in tourist areas. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO will support the integration of relevant communicable disease control 
activities with the ongoing activities of integrated health posts (posyandu) , 
health centres and sub-centres. Support will be provided for the training of 
nurses in hospitals for the prevention and control of nosocomial infections 
including supervision of the activities and of village cadres. 

Blindness 

WHO will support the training of health personnel and community workers in 
community-oriented eye health care. Emphasis will be laid on service delivery 
through the primary health care approach and referral system especially for 
the prevention of xerophthalmia, cataract surgery and correction of refractive 
errors, especially among school children and labour force through vision- 
testing in health centres and peripheral hospitals, and provision of cheap eye 
glasses. Extrabudgetary resources will also be explored for the purpose. 

Cancer 

WHO support will be extended for training manpower for the development of a 
national strategy for the prevention and control of cancer and promotion of 
cancer health education, early detection, diagnosis and treatment, including 
rehabilitation through the primary health care system with adequate referral 
support. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO support will be provided for training manpower in the strengthening of 
surveillance and identification of the risk factors and the population at 
risk, as well as training of health personnel in the prevention and control of 
cardiovascular diseases. 

Health Infornation Support 

Support will be provided for training in the fields of information sciences, 
use of storage and retrieval of medical health information, and the 
strengthening of national libraries through the provision of books and 
periodicals including linkage with the HeLLIS network. 



The Programme Budget proposals support total health development in the country 
based on the national objectives for national health development. They support 
all the national programmes in Repelita IV except the programme for 
strengthening and expansion of health facilities. However, WHO plays a 
catalytic role in the programmes by attracting extrabudgetary resources. The 
activities being undertaken during 1986-1987 will be continued. Some programme 
areas that will get increasing importance are Health Situation and Trend 
Assessment, Managerial Process for National Health Development, Organization 
of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, Research Promotion and 
Development, Accident Prevention, Health of the Elderly, Community Water 
Supply and Sanitation, Drug and Vaccine Quality - Safety and Efficacy, 
Traditional Medicine, Rehabilitation, Immunization, Malaria, Acute Respiratory 
Infections, Blindness, Cancer, and Cardiovascular Diseases. Other programmes 
have been maintained at about the same level as for 1986-1987 with the 
exception of Health Manpower Development, which has been reduced taking into 
account the massive resources it will receive from World BankfAIl~fU~ AID and 
UNDP. The Nursing programme will receive high priority. The provision under 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines has also been reduced because of inputs from the 
Government of Japan. The provision under Maternal and Child Health. Dieease 
Vector Control and Health Information Support have also been decreased taking 
into account the availability of national resources. New proposals being made 
include those for Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse and Other 
Communicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities. 



p~p ~p-p 

INDONESIA 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 
us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research 

2.3.4 
Health Legislation 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

2.6.0 
Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget  proposal^ 
INWNESU 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us t us t 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the Health 
of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.9.3 
Workers' Health 

3.9.4 
Health of the Elderly 

~ ~ ~ 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.2 
Prevention and Control of Alcohol 
and Drug Abuse 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 489 500 578 500 RB 

1 810 800 989 000 DP 
3.11.3 
Control of Environmental Health 
Hazards 8 400 RB 

3.11.4 
Food Safety 

Diagnostlc, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 91 000 75 000 RB 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDONESIA 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.2 
Disease Vector Control 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.4 
Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDONESIA 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us 3 us 3 

4.13.13 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

4.13.14 
Blindness 

4.13.15 
Cancer 

4.13.16 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

INDONESIA TOTAL 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



MALDIVES 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTE DEVBLOPHENT SITUATION 

Through a country health programming (CHP) exercise, carried out in 1980, with 
active WHO support and collaboration, the Government of Maldives adopted its 
national health policy and strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000. These 
strategies are in the process of continued monitoring and evaluation. 

The country's overall rate of progress is remarkably fast. In the health 
sector, the achievement is generally satisfactory and, in some areas, (like 
reduction of IMR) the target has already been achieved. As such, the Ministry 
of Planning and Development (MPD) has already reset targets in consultation 
with the Ministry of Health and other ministries concerned and has launched an 
interim three-year Socio-economic Plan 1985-87, basing the health sector plan 
as a model. 

Maldives is a country with a population of only 181 000 (52 per cent 
male and 48 per cent female) but is spread over a vast ocean area of 90 000 
sq. km. under a virtually sea-locked condition. The country's main constraints 
are lack of adequate manpower, high drop-out rates of trained manpower and 
transport. Again, its main resources are its diligent people and fish. The 
country has no mineral resources and has little acope for industrial 
development. Its economy is reared mainly by fishing, shipping, and a newly 
emerging tourism sector. These sectors have shown promising economic 
viability. During the period 1978-82, an increase of 11.8 per cent in GDP was 
achieved. The GDP for the year 1984 was estimated at US $524 660 000. About 
2.4 per cent of the GDP and about 6 per cent of the national budget is spent 
on the health sector. The per capita health expenditure was Rf. 56.36 in 1984. 

The country has one 90-bed general hospital at the capital city of Male. 
Three regional hospitals with 12 beds each are functioning in three rural 
atoll capitals while one more will be established in due course. In addition, 
there are two MCH centres and four clinics (one each for tuberculosis, 
leprosy, malaria and filaria, situated in Male) and 21 health centres in the 
19 rural atolls. Manpower to run the hospital, clinics and health centres is 
very limited and, therefore, emphasis is laid on health manpower development 
through training both within and outside the country. The 1986 indices of 
availability of manpower were 1.15 doctors and 12.0 rural health workers per 
10 000 population. 

The leading health problems of the country according to the 1980 CHP 
exercise are diarrhoea, malaria, tuberculosis, pyrexia of unknown origin, 
intestinal parasitic infestation, etc. The other problems for which government 
programmes are available from earlier dates are malaria, tuberculosis, leprosy 
and EPI diseases. Of these, malaria is completely under control and there have 
been no indigenous cases during the past two years. Efforts for filaria case 
detection has been accelerated. The coverage for immunization against EPI 
diseases is good and improving, particularly with the establishment of mobile 
teams from 1985. Leprosy is showing an appreciable downward trend from about 
12.0 per 1000 in 1980 to about 5.0 per 1 000 in 1985 while tuberculosis is 



also under control. In fact, diarrhoea1 and other water-borne diseases are the 
main threat to the people's health. However, the results of the 1983 health 
survey and 1985 mobile teams show a very high percentage of mothers having 
appropriate knowledge of diarrhoea management. Consequently, deaths due to 
diarrhoea, particularly among infants and children, have decreased remarkably. 
Infant mortality has decreased from 126 in 1978 to about 65 in 1985. Mainly 
due to this high reduction in IMR, in particular, and overall health and 
social development in general, the expectation of life at birth has increased 
from 46.5 years in 1977 to 52.2 years in 1982. Although diarrhoea management 
and control efforts have been developed very satisfactorily, total control 
will depend on the availability of safe drinking water and hygienic disposal 
of excreta on a national basis. This challenge is well taken by the 
Government. The Government has launched ambitious projects on water supply, 
sewage disposal and sanitation in the country. For Male, there is a project 
jointly funded by the Government and a consortium of bilateral donors, Saudi 
Fund (SFD), West German Kreditanstalt fur Weidernafbau (KfW) and European 
Economic Community (EEC) with technical collaboration in implementation by 
WHO. For other parts of the country, there are projects implemented with the 
collaboration of WHO and other UN agencies such as UNICEF, UNCDF, UNEOTF and 
UNDP and bilateral organizations such as US Save the Children, International 
Human Assistance Programme (IHAPP), Norwegian Save the Children Fund (Redd 
Barna) . 

The Government has also launched a countrywide child spacing programme 
since late 1984 with the objective of promoting family health with emphasis on 
the health of mothers in the child-bearing age group and children. This 
project is funded by UNFPA and executed by WHO. 

Finally, with the successful implementation of the mobile team strategy, 
which aims at providing service, monitoring and evaluation of performance, the 
health situation of the country will steadily march forward towards the 
achievement of health for all by the year 2000. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGUlWZ 1986-1989 

The WHO collaborative programme for the 1988-1989 biennium has been formulated 
on the basis of the Regional Programme Budget Policy. While resources have 
been earmarked for the programme areas of organization of health system based 
on primary health care, health manpower, community water supply and 
sanitation, malaria, immunization, tuberculosis, leprosy, nutrition, oral 
health, maternal and child health, mental health, prevention of blindness, 
cancer and thalassemia, essential drugs, rehabilitation, etc., some activities 
falling within the purview of the priority areas identified in the Regional 
Programme Budget Policy such as HFA leadership development training, will be 
undertaken. 

Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

The Government is proposing to strengthen the management of health services, 
especially programme formulation, implementation, monitoring and evaluation at 
the country level, and promote the coordination of resources for the develop- 
ment of health programmes at the country level as an intrinsic part of organi- 
zation of health systems based on primary health care. It will also expand the 
delivery system and implement a programme of primary health care through the 
development of the basic health services network, national health information 
system and updating and implementation of the manpower development plan. 



WHO will continue to support national activities for the planning, 
programming and management of national health programmes, promotion of 
coordination between national health programmes and collaboration with other 
national sectors and bilateral and international agencies including those of 
UN. Training of national staff, development of specialized services, 
strengthening of national capabilities in some disease control or preventive 
activities and promotion of service delivery will also be undertaken. 

Health Manpower 

WHO will support national activities aimed at improving health manpower 
development capacity through the training of teachers, field-based training 
activities, higher training of doctors, development of specialities in the 
Central Hospital, etc. 

Nutrition 

The Government is proposing to undertake training and health education 
activities in this field. WHO support will be directed to the strengthening of 
government efforts. 

Oral Health 

WHO support will be provided for the strengthening of training and health 
education activities in this field. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

MCH and school health services will be further strengthened through 
consultancy services and provision of essential supplies and equipment. 

Protection and Promotion of Mental Health 

WHO support will be provided for activities relating to the protection and 
promotion of mental health. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO collaboration in the sector will continue to aim at realizing the national 
objectives for the provision of safe drinking water supply and sanitary 
excreta disposal. In particular, WHO will provide technical collaboration in 
the implementation of the Male Water Supply and Sewerage Project being funded 
by the European Community, West German Bank for Loans and Reconstruction, and 
Saudi Fund for Development, as well as of projects funded by other UN 
agencieslorganizations for the provision of rain water storage tanks and 
sanitary latrines. It will also support the development of human resources 
through the provision of fellowships to enable nationals to follow specific 
training courses abroad or by arranging observation/study tours in selected 
countries. The tours will be designed to assist sector agencies in the 
selection of suitable technologies to be adopted in the country, particularly 
with regard to rain water collection, solar distillation of brackish waters, 
and sanitary disposal of human excreta. Technical cooperation will also be 



provided in the promotion of community participation and in the implementation 
of health education programmes in the sector. 

Food Safety 

WHO support will be provided for the development and strengthening of the food 
safety programme in the country, including training and health education. 

Clinical Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will be continued for the further strengthening of laboratory 
services in the Central Hospital, Regional Hospital and health centres through 
the supply of laboratory equipment, chemical reagents etc. 

Eesential Drugs and Vaccines 

WHO will support the strengthening of the pharmaceutical supply system. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO will support the strengthening of rehabilitation services in the country. 

Immunization 

WHO will support national activities such as the training of personnel, 
monitoring vaccines and the immunfzation statua of the people to expand the 
coverage of the immunization programme with a view to reducing particularly 
infant mortality and morbidity from EPI diseases. 

Malaria 

The situation with regard to malaria control continues to show quite 
encouraging results. There was not a single indigenous case during 1985 among 
more than 47 000 persons examined. The last indigenous case was in August 
1984. It is planned to carry out an independent assessment during 1987 if the 
results of such an assessment support the 1984-85 trend, then there is scope 
to declare full eradication. During 1988-89, WHO will assist the Government in 
wider coverage of malaria surveys which are essential for the consolidation 
and maintenance of the gains achieved. 

Parasitic Diseases 

WHO will assist the Government in the case-finding and treatment programme for 
filaria in non-localized foci. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO will continue to support the national tuberculosis programme in order to 
reduce the incidence and prevalence of tuberculosis in the country. 



Leprosy 

WHO has been collaborating in the strengthening of the national leprosy 
control programme mainly with continued support from the Damien Foundation. 
WHO support will be provided for the further strengthening of national efforts 
to reduce the incidence and prevalence of leprosy in the country. 

Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

The Government wishes to establish a laboratory for the screening of suspected 
cases of AIDS and also to initiate a training programme in the field of 
sexually transmitted diseases. WHO support will be extended for the 
strengthening of the government programme. 

Blindness 

The Government has already initiated programmes for the prevention and control 
of visual impairment and organized a number of eye camps through 
extrabudgetary resources. WHO support will be provided for the strengthening 
of training activities in this field. 

Cancer 

WHO support will be provided for activities relating to early detection and 
prevention of oral cancer. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO will also support national activities relating to the prevention and 
control of other noncommunicable diseases such as thalassemia and 
cardiovascular diseases. 

Health Information Support 

Support will be provided for training in the fields of health information 
sciences, use of storage and retrieval of medical health information, and the 
strengthening of HeLLIS network. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

For 1988-1989, the total country budget has been increased by 33 per cent 
i.e., from US $892 500 in 1986-1987 to US $1 189 700 in 1988-1989. Therefore, 
increased allocation has been made for almost all the ongoing programmes/ 
projects, particularly Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health 
Care, Health Manpower, and Malaria. The reduced allocation for programme areas 
of Immunization and Leprosy is due to inputs from UNICEF and the Damien 
Foundation respectively. In the field of Tuberculosis, it appears as if the 
allocation has decreased but as compared to actual inputs during 1986-1987, 
the allocation during 1988-1989 has increased. Several new programmes have 
also been included for WHO support during 1988-1989, i.e., Nutrition, Oral 



Health, MCH, Mental Health, Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, Essential Drugs and Vaccines, 
Rehabilitation, Food Safety, Parasitic Diseases, Sexually Transmitted 
Diseases, Blindness, Cancer, Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities and Health Information Support. 

All these allocations have been made keeping in view the eight areas 
identified for WHO support in accordance with the draft Regional Programme 
Budget Policy and to help the country in further accelerating the progress 
towards health for all by the year 2000. 



Approved Budget Proposal8 
1986-1987 1988-1989 Fund6 

us t us t 

Organization of Health 
Systems based on Primary 
Health Care 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection 
and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population 
Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and 
Sanitation 



(continued) 

MALDIVES 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 
us t us $ 

3.11.4 
Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.4 
Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.14 
Blindness 

4.13.15 
Cancer 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Propoeale 
1986-1987 1988-1989 Puade 

us S us S 

4.13.17 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

MALDIVES TOTAL 1 130 200 1 189 700 

Of which: Regular Budget 892 500 1 189 700 
Other Sources 237 700 



MONGOLIA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL. HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

The right to health is one of the basic human rights guaranteed by the 
Constitution of the Mongolian People's Republic. A health care delivery system 
ensuring adequate coverage of the population, preventive orientation and 
community involvement in health matters are the main features of the national 
health policy. The national strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000 
reflects the commitment of the Government for the health of the people. The 
programme of the Mongolian People's Revolutionary Party also contains the 
following main directions for achieving the health-for-all goals: 

(1) Protection and improvement of people's health and of their 
living and working conditions. 

(2)  Improvement of maternal and child health care. This is with 
special reference to the problems of child mortality up to 1 
year of age and of maternal mortality. 

(3) Prevention and control of infectious diseases, particularly, 
control of hepatitis, typhoid and other viral and enteric 
diseases. A number of infectious diseases are to be 
eradicated by successfully implementing the immunization 
programme. 

(4) Mobilization of the population and mass organizations for 
the improvement of environmental health. 

( 5 )  Deepening of knowledge on hygiene and health problems. 

(6) Opening specialized medical services to the rural population. 
Reorganization of the rural medical institutions and 
services. 

(7 )  Strengthening the material and technical basis of the health 
care delivery system, particularly in rural areas. 

(8) Improvement of the supply to medical institutions of 
necessary equipment, instruments and drugs; wider use of 
local medicinal herbs for the production of drugs. 

During the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1981-1985), the budget allocation for 
health increased by 25.7 per cent. A sum of Tughriks 476.2 million was 
invested on the strengthening of the material basis of health services. The 
stocks of the health sector grew by Tu. 400 000 and amounted to Tu. 780 
million. A total of 87 medical institutions were operating, namely, 5 joint 
hospitals and specialized hospitals, 8 children's hospitals and departments, 8 
maternity homes, 43 physicians units, 6 ambulatory-polyclinics, 4 intersomon 
hospitals and 13 creches. The Ontological Centre and the new Third Clinical 
Hospital in Ulan Bator and the Joint Hospital in Erdenet were constructed and 
more than 30 new modern diagnostic capacities (isotopic diagnosis, angiography, 
echography and others) were developed. 



Particular attention was paid to maternal and child health services. 
Their hospital bed stock increased by 600 beds. There are 373 paediatric 
district units in the country now. 33.6 per cent of the somon hospitals are 
staffed with paediatricians. The capacity of creches increased by 10.8 per 
cent. 145 infant-feeding centres (milk kitchens) were established in aimak and 
somon centres. The infant mortality rate was reduced by 5.5 per cent in 
comparison with 1980 and the maternal mortality by 0.2 per cent. Preparatory 
work on the construction of a baby food factory funded by UNDP started. 

Primary health care is the basic approach in health care delivery in 
Mongolia. The health sector provided its part of primary health care through 
out-patient services, home visits, first-aid by medical personnel and 
appropriate hospital care through a network of feldshers' health posts, somon 
and intersomon hospitals in rural areas, first and emergency aid services, 
territorial (district) and industrial doctors cabinets as well as polyclinics 
and dispensaries in the towns. The evaluation report on the effectiveness of 
the health-forall strategies (February 1985) reflects that the entire 
population of Mongolia had access to primary health care, i.e., safe water is 
available to 100 per cent of the population; about 50 per cent of urban 
population reside in modern houses equipped with hygienic waste disposal 
system; the immunization coverage of eligible children against diphthesia, 
tetanus, whooping cough, measles, poliomyelitis and tuberculosis amounts to 98 
per cent; coverage with health 'are including the availability of 108 
essential drugs exists for 100 per cent of the population; trained personnel 
is available for the care of pregnant women, 99.6 per cent of the deliveries 
take place in hospitalslmaternity homes, and 40 per cent of the units in somon 
centres are staffed with 2-3 doctors and transformed into aomon hospitals. A 
system of "family dispensarization" for full coverage of the population is 
being introduced. It includes the good functioning of referral services. By 
now, children up to three years of age, pregnant women and female industrial 
workers have been covered by this kind of systematic health surveillance. 

During the Eighth Five-Year Plan for Socio-economic Development covering 
the period 1986-1990, a total amount of Tu. 465 million will be allocated to 
the health sector. The main stress will be laid on the strengthening of 
material and personnel bases of health services in rural areas. Of a total of 
109 objects (institutions), 83 will be built in the rural areas. It is planned 
to increase the minimum capacity of the somon hospitals to 20-25 beds. The 
total number of beds in rural medical facilities will increase by 34 per cent. 
Mobile services will be established in all aimaks. 120 more brigades will be 
provided with health staff. 

Particular attention is paid to the prevention and control of diseases 
including infectious diseases that are covered by the expanded programme of 
immunization; acute respiratory diseases which cause a major part of child 
morbidity and mortality; diarrhoea1 diseases, particularly in children up to 
five years of age; viral hepatitis; cardiovascular and ontological diseases, 
tuberculosis, oral and other lung diseases. In order to develop the required 
health manpower, 70 to 80 per cent of all graduates will be directed to work 
on out-patient departments, particularly in out-patient MCH care facilities. 
For further strengthening of the manpower basis, about 10 000 medical and 
middle-level staff will be trained so that by 1990, for every 10 000 
population, 27 physicians and 90 middle-level health workers will be 
available. By the year 1990, all creches, kindergartens and schools will be 
covered with appropriate health services. 

The drug supply system will be further strengthened. Capacities and 
capabilities for the quality control of drugs and vaccines will be improved. 
WHO will support national efforts for improving the material basis of the 



diagnostic sector (especially laboratory equipment) as well as selected 
therapeutic specialities. The main efforts will be directed to ensuring full 
coverage with medical services all over the country. It is also proposed to 
further strengthen planning and management capabilities for coping with 
intrasectoral and intersectoral activities and processes. 

WHO COLLABORATIVE BEALTH PRO(aULHHE 1988-1989 

The 1988-1989 WHO collaborative programme has been formulated in the light of 
the guiding principles enunciated in the Regional Programme Budget Policy. WHO 
collaborative activities during 1988-1989 will aim at achieving the targets 
identified in the Eighth Five-Year Plan (1986-1990) including, among others, 
HFA leadership training and promotion of national health-for-all strategies. 

Realth Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO'S collaborative activities will be directed to the establishment and 
functioning of a computer-supported national health information system which 
will serve as a basis for an automatized planning and management system of the 
health services; manpower training, particularly in the field of computer 
application in medical diagnosis and therapy and programming and data 
processing; strengthening of national capabilities for assessing the general 
health situation and trends, and further improvement of diagnosis and 
treatment, and establishment of a computersupported information network 
covering all aimaks of the country including a capacity for technical services. 

Managerial Process for National Realth Development 

WHO will support national efforts in creating a critical mass of HPA leaders 
not only in the health sector but also in other health-related sectors. The 
programme will further strengthen intersectoral approach, and facilitate 
implementation of the Plan of Cooperation between the Government and WHO, 
joint formulation of broad and detailed programming and project formulation, 
implementation and joint monitoring process to enable decision-makers to take 
necessary and timely action. 

WHO will provide support for active participation in the activities of 
the Coordination Committee of the Mfnistry of Health. It will collaborate with 
donor agencies in implementing projects funded by them, and in exploring 
additional resources for carrying out activities related to priority areas. 
WHO will assist the Government in preparing the next evaluation report on the 
implementation of national strategies for achieving the goal of Health for All 
by the Year 2000. 

Organization of Eealth Systems based on Primary Health Care 

Primary health care is the basic approach for rendering health services to the 
population of Mongolia. The programme aims at promoting further development of 
a comprehensive and effective model primary health care delivery system in 
Huvsgul aimak. It is planned to start, in 1988, a project in the Gobi-Altai 
aimak, which will have similar targets as in Huvsgul aimak. WHO will 
collaborate in the organization and monitoring of the primary health care 
activities and in generalizing the experience gained from them; operational 
research and evaluation of the progress achieved; further establishment of a 
countrywide computer-supported NHJS and utilization of the info~tion 



received for decision-making and management process at the levels providing 
primary health care; further development and introduction of appropriate 
technology st various levels for ensuring a highly effective and efficient 
referral system; and training activities. 

WHO will support national efforts towards political commitment of the 
Central and local authorities and towards the strengthening of community 
involvement and participation. 

Health Maupower 

Health manpower development, through improvement of the quality of the 
teaching process and strengthening of selected medical specialities, is one of 
the priorities of the Government in the field of health. 

WHO support will be provided for the strengthening of the teaching 
process and further development of the Centre for Training of Health Science 
Professional Teachers. WHO will collaborate with the Government in the 
purposeful planning and implementation of continuing education programmes, 
with special emphasis on the role of aimak hospitals; strengthening of 
research capabilities and capacities; and developing health services research 
activities in solving outstanding problems in practical medical work including 
its planning and management and developing selected specialities through the 
training of manpower in the respective field. It will also support the further 
development of a countrywide effective library network. 

Oral Health 

WHO will continue to collaborate with the Government in the field of oral 
health in order to improve stomatological services in the country. Emphasis 
will be laid on the prevention and early treatment of caries. Support will be 
provided for the revision of the curricula in the Medical Institute and 
further improvement of continuous education and the material basis for dental 
services. The central stomatological out-patient clinic, Ulan Bator, will be 
developed as a Centre for specialized stomatological services. Particular 
attention will be paid to the development of qualified child stomatology 
services, including orthodontics and the development of prosthetic 
stomatology. In order to increase the work efficiency of the stomatologiats, 
it is proposed to introduce a category of dental assistants. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

WHO will continue to collaborate with the Government in the fields of 
perinatal care, intensive care, genetic consultation, organization of 
paediatric services, epidemiological studies, control of diarrhoea1 diseases 
and acute respiratory infections, immunization, health education, etc. The 
main emphasis will be on the further development of out-patient services to 
women and children; development and extension of specialized MCH services; 
viz., pulmonology, endoscopic diagnostic methods, stomatology, immunology, and 
endocrinology in gynaecology; and the development of reanimation and intensive 
therapy including the establishment of an intensive delivery ward, nursing of 
premature children, and strengthening of the material basis for the 
reanimation and intensive care wards in children's hospitals. 

WHO support will be directed mainly to health education, organization of 
MCH care, intensive care, care of mothers-to-be on risk, and endoscopic 



diagnostic methods. Special practical training courses for small groups of 
physicians will be organized, 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

In conformity with the national Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade 
programme in Mongolia, the programme activities focus mainly on the 
surveillance of drinking water quality and safety and on designing water 
supply systems appropriate to the country's needa and conditions. WHO will 
further collaborate in the development of appropriate technology in selected 
areas, particularly in designing small-scale water supply and sewerage 
systems, operation and maintenance methodology, training manpower, and 
strengthening necessary laboratory services. Further support will be provided 
for drinking water surveillance programmes including source protection. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology for 
Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

The programme aims at strengthening laboratory and radiological services as an 
important prerequisite for effective and efficient diagnosis and treatment of 
diseases, quality control in clinical chemistry and for introducing laboratory 
diagnosis and methods and developing virological diagnosis capacities, 
especially for respiratory diseases. 

WHO support will be provided for further strengthening of the central 
virological laboratory, quality control in clinical laboratories on the basis 
of a respective quality control programme, aimak and intersomon laboratories 
for improving the functioning of referral services, and laboratory management 
component. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO support will be provided for the strengthening of quality control of 
vaccines and drugs, establishing a centre for adverse drug reaction 
monitoring, and undertaking drug utilization studies. This programme will also 
promote the development of a national drug policy. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO'S collaborative activities in the field of folk's medicine in Mongolia are 
mainly focused on the promotion and strengthening of experimental and clinical 
research in the Institute of Folk's Medicine, Ulan Bator, and in integrating 
folk's medicine practice as part of primary health care. WHO support will be 
provided for improving purposeful research in traditional medicine, conducting 
group educational activities to familiarize health workers with the knowledge 
of traditional medicine and practice, and providing some essential reagents 
and equipment. The Institute of Folk's Medicine, Ulan Bator, will initiate, 
coordinate and supervise scientific enquiry into the efficacy of traditional 
medicine in selected diseases for which other remedies are not effective. 

Immunization 

The objective of the programme is to ensure the full coverage of children with 
immunization of high quality. WHO will continue supporting training activities 



for health workers and health educational activities, studies on epidemio- 
logical and immunological problems, further improvement of the cold chain 
system, and for purchasing vaccines required for the immunization programme. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

Acute respiratory infections are a major problem in Mongolia. The programme 
aims at promoting health education, improving the diagnosis and therapy of 
these diseases including the training of manpower and support for the 
strengthening of the material basis required. WHO will support local training 
activities and supply some essential equipment required for improving 
diagnosis and treatment of ARI. 

Other Comnicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities 

Communicable diseases cause the most morbidity and mortality in Mongolia. WHO 
collaborative activities will focus mainly on the training of health personnel 
in the epidemiological surveillance of hepatitis, intrahospital infections and 
rapid viral diagnosis; meningitis prevention and control; zoonoses control; 
strengthening of laboratory services for improving viral laboratory diagnosis; 
and health educational activities for the prevention of communicable diseases. 

Other Noucommunicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities 

Support will be provided for the introduction of an integrated noncommunicable 
disease prevention and control programme, training of health manpower, and 
undertaking educational programmes including provision of selected diagnostic 
equipment. WHO collaborative activities will focus mainly on the prevention 
and control of cardiovascular and oncological diseases, which will include 
inter alia health education and information to the population, epidemiological 
and hehavioural studies, and health services research on the integration of 
activities for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases in 
primary health care. 

BUDGETARY IHPLICATIONS 

For the biennium 1988-1989, the total country budget has been increased by 
over 23 per cent from  US$^ 711 100 in 1986-1987 to  US$^ 106 500 in 1988-1989. 
The increased allocation of resources to certain programme areas (Organization 
of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, Health Manpower, MCH including 
Family Planning, Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy, Other 
Communicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities, etc.) and the addition 
of Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care, and Acute Respiratory Diseases conform to the priority 
accorded by the Government for emerging health problems. On the other hand, 
some other programmes such as Health Situation and Trend Assessment and 
Traditional Medicine have been given reduced allocations. While a new 
programme under Oral Health will be initiated during 1988-1989, Diarrhoea1 
Diseases Programme, in view of other inputs into this area, will not be 
allocated any resources under the WHO country budget. The programme of 
Immunization, as compared to the actual inputs during the current biennium, 
registers an increase in the allocation. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
MONGOLIA 1986-1987 1986-1989 Punds 

us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 170 000 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.4.0 
Organization of Health Systems 
baaed on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

Protection and Promotion of the Health 
of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health. ~-~~ ~~ 

including Family Planning 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 100 000 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 100 000 RB 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
UONGOLIA 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.13 
Other Communicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

4.13.17 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

MONGOLIA TOTAL 1 885 500 2 106 500 

Of which: Regular Budget 1 711 100 2 106 500 
Other Sources 174 400 



NEPAL 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEAL.TH DEVBIBPHWT SITUATION 

Nepal is committed to attaining the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000 
through primary health care. This commitment is reflected in its health 
policies. The Government has taken into consideration the geographic, social 
and economic conditions of Nepal in formulating the health and development 
policy. 

The development policy is aimed at a rapid increase in production and 
employment and at meeting the "basic minimum needs" (including health) of the 
people. The policy and strategy for meeting the basic minimum needs, with 
appropriate emphasis on health development, was evolved in 1979 and revised in 
March 1981. The government is developing a coordinated intersectoral approach 
to Health for All by the Year 2000 through the HPA Steering Committee under 
the leadership of the National Planning Commission. The Steering Committee 
includes representatives from the Ministries of Health, Agriculture and Food 
Supplies, Education, Works and Transport, Communication, Finance and Panchayat 
and Local Development. Health development is viewed as an integral part of 
socio-economic development. Agriculture, Transport and Communications, 
Education, and Drinking Water and Sanitation are identified a8 sectors of 
particular importance to health activities. 

The Seventh Plan (1985-1990) essentially follows the same strategy as 
the Sixth Plan (1980-1985) and includes measures to increase production and 
opportunities for employment, and fulfil the minimum basic needs of the 
people. The key strategies in the Seventh Plan for the health sector include 
plans to stress primary health care activities, provide appropriate manpower, 
develop and integrate ayurvedic services, improve nutrition and reduce 
malnutrition, attract private investment and intensify family planning 
programmes to reduce the birth rate. 

Primary health care approach delivering integrated health will be 
extended to the entire population of Nepal. In implementing this approach, the 
ward-level health volunteers will engage in promotive and preventive health 
care. Their level of competence and scope of activities will be raised. 
Community involvement will be improved using innovative methods. Decentralized 
health management will be further strengthened. Regular supply of drugs and 
equipment will be ensured by the strengthening of logistics management for 
health posts and hospitals. The referral support for primary health care will 
be strengthened by developing suitable procedures and mechanisms for the 
health posts and by improving the services of district-level hospitals. 

Training will be further directed towards the production of as much of 
the middle-level health manpower as possible from within the country. In 
addition, provision will be made for the training of higher level health 
manpower within the country, and stress will be on the production of 
generalists. A closer harmony will be maintained between requirement 
projections for technical manpower and manpower supply mechanisms. 



Full-scale services will be provided in places where there are demands 
for family planning, and provision of family planning services to as many 
married couples as possible will be accelerated. Maternal and child welfare 
programmes will be organized with a multisectoral approach with a view to 
reducing the present infant mortality rate. 

The ayurvedic system of medicine, which has been so closely linked with 
the life of the people, will be given higher status and its services expanded 
as an integral part of the basic health services. Emphasis will be laid on the 
production, processing and distribution of herbs and on the creation of 
suitable cadres of workers. 

Priority will be given to augmenting the supply of potable water, which 
is one of the basic minimum needs. The programmes concerned will be expanded 
in scope and extended in coverage. Special emphasis will be laid on the 
digging of deep wells and small drinking water projects, which will be 
implemented in villages with the help of locally available skill, resources 
and labour. A long-term plan will be formulated and launched to find out and 
utilize necessary sources in order to make permanent arrangements for the 
supply of drinking water in urban areas, which lack sources of their own. In 
prominent urban areas, sewerage systems will be installed by degree, and less 
costly waste disposal programmes will be undertaken in suburban areas. Urban 
areas will be kept clean on a regular and systematic basis with the 
cooperation of town panchayats. They will be asked to pay special attention to 
the provision of urinals and toilets. At the same time, local panchayats will 
be given incentives to launch extensive educational and informative programmes 
about health and hygiene in both urban and rural areas. 

Social welfare programmes will be implemented on the basis of 
intersectoral coordination in which nongovernmental sectors will also be 
involved to a greater extent. Information concerning the status of various 
social welfare programmes launched in the country, will be collected. Those 
designed to confer equitable opportunities will be executed at the government 
level on a priority basis, while others that call for broad popular 
participation will be executed with greater cooperation from the private 
sector. 

The infant mortality rate (IMR) is very high in Nepal. According to the 
estimate of the Central Bureau of Statistics (CBS), the rate is 111.5 per 
1000 live births in 1985. 

According to demographic sample surveys, the overall childhood mortality 
rate among children aged 1-4 years was estimated at 34.6 for 1974, and at 34.9 
for 1976. Both surveys estimated the mortality in children in the age group 
1-4 years at 35.3 (1974) and 35.4 (1976) for rural and at 12.6 (1974) and 18.8 
(1976) for urban areas. However, according to the estimate of CBS, the overall 
childhood mortality rate for 1985 is estimated to be 22 per 1 000. 

The maternal mortality in Nepal in 1976 was found to be 8.53 per 1 000 
live births. No new attempt has been made to collect data at the community 
level since then. Recent hospital-based studies show a lower rate than the one 
quoted at the national level. 

The crude death rate, based on the 1971 census was estimated at 23 per 
1000 population. However, the demographic sample survey conducted by CBS, 
estimated the crude death rate in 1974 and 1976 at 19.511 000 and 22.211 000 
population respectively. According to the estimate of CBS, the crude death 
rate in 1985 will decline to 1611 000 population. 



According to the 1981 census, the life expectancy at birth was 47.5 
years for males and 44.5 years for females. The combined average for both 
sexes was 45.0 years. However, CBS estimated life expectancy at birth for 1985 
at 53 years for males and 50 years for females. The crude birth rate per 1000 
population is estimated at 41.57 for 1985 and the TFR at 5.67. 

The seven major causes of death, according to hospital records for 
1978-1979, are infective and parasitic diseases, disease of the respiratory 
system, disease of the nervous system and sense organs, complications of 
pregnancy, childbirth and the puerperium, disease of the digestive system, 
accident, poisoning and violence, and disease of the circulatory system. 

The seven major causes of morbidity, according to hospital records for 
1978-1979, are complications of pregnancy, childbirth and the puerperium, 
infective and parasitic diseases, disease of the respiratory system, accident, 
poisoning and violence, symptom of ill-defined conditions, disease of the 
genito-urinary system, and disease of the digestive system. 

9.75 million people in Nepal are at risk from malaria and are protected 
by malaria control operations. The increase in the incidence of Plasmodium 
falciparum is a matter of concern. 

The tuberculosis control programme has covered 75 districts by BCG 
vaccination and is also covering 31 districts by passive case detection 
activities. 

In the field of leprosy, the prevalence rate is estimated to be about 
1 per cent of the population and is recognized as a major health hazard. 

The prevalence of common communicable diseases is high. The surveillance 
and control of other communicable diseases, including Japanese encephalitis 
and rabies, is under process. For the preventable communicable diseases, EPI 
has made a coverage of 67 per cent for BCG, 32 per cent for 3 doses of DPT and 
20 per cent for polio at the national level among the eligible population in 
the year 1984-1985. 

The percentages of population provided with safe water at 15 minutes' 
walking distance for 1983 are: national 15.5, urban 71.0 and rural 11.3. The 
percentages of population with sanitary facilities in home/immediate vicinity 
for 1983 are: national 2.1, urban 16.3 and rural 1.0. 

In order to fulfil the basic minimum needs of the people as expressed in 
the Sixth and Seventh Plans, His Majesty's Government of Nepal had identified, 
in 1981, the following basic indicators and targets for the achievement of 
Health for All by the Year 2000: 

- Reduction of infant mortality rate from the present level of 
132-250 per 1000 to 60 per 1 000 live births by the year 2000; 

- Reduction of total fertility rate from 6.3 to 5.8 by the end 
of the Sixth Plan; 

- Reduction in the incidence of communicable diseases: 
tuberculosis - 5.8-7.10 to 3 per 1000 population; leprosy - 
more than 50 per cent reduction from the present rate of 1.71 
per 1 000 population; malaria - API 1.8 per 1 000 population 
to total eradication; measles, tetanus and diphtheria - 90 per 
cent reduction from the present high level of incidence and 
mortality. 



- Reduction of the number of people suffering from protein- 
energy deficiency (from the present 3.5 to 1-2 per 1 000 
population); 

- Increased coverage of the population by government health 
services and nongovernmental community health services; and, 

- Reduction of deaths due to diarrhoea, especially among 
children. 

Every effort will be made to seek the cooperation, collaboration and 
coordination of governmental and nongovernmental organizations. Non- 
governmental organizations must be encouraged to actively participate in the 
government programme to ensure that health services are accessible to all the 
people. 

PROPOSED WHO COLIILBOBATIVE U T E  WOGllAME 1988-1989 

In the light of the new policy and MPNHD approaches, the HMG management group 
held joint exercises for identifying national priorities. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO will provide support for organizing different types of training for the 
improved performance and efficiency of the Epidemiological and Statistics 
Division, improvement of hospital statistics and records, and conducting more 
epidemiological surveys and epidemiological surveillance of communicable 
diseases. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

WHO will support the promotion of the health sector in relation to national 
socio-economic development; improvement of programme planning and 
implementation/management, with special emphasis on monitoring, control and 
evaluation; effective utilization of available resources for implementing 
priority health programmes; sponsorship of and involvement in intersectoral 
planning for the implementation of health-for-all strategies through the 
primary health care approach, including related operational research and 
studies; increased involvement of national expertise in the planning and 
management of WHO programmes through leadership development; regional 
cooperation among Member Countries of the South-East Asia Region in the health 
sector in the spirit of TCDC; mobilization of external resources; and 
implementation of basic principles and concept of the managerial framework for 
the optimal use of WHO's resources. 

WHO will also provide technical collaboration for further development of 
the health information system in support of national health and health system 
infrastructure development, review of health situation and trends, development 
of procedures and methodologies for decentralized planning, health manpower 
planning, training of personnel in health information system, management and 
health financing, strengthening of coordination mechanisms among NGOs and the 
Ministry of Health for implementing the health-for-all strategies, and 
carrying out some of the operational specific and relevant health system 
research. 



organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will provide technical collaboration for the strengthening of existing 
district health offices and health posts, expansion of the integrated 
community health services beyond the present 26 integrated districts, 
implementation of primary health care activities with ward-level health 
volunteers, development of a strong referral system, and manpower development 
through orientation courses, refresher courses of various categories of 
personnel and specialized training and academic courses abroad. 

WHO'S support will also be provided for assessing costs, cost- 
effectiveness and the total financial requirements of the ongoing primary 
health care activities and identifying ways and means of improving them as 
well as potential social resources and possible community contributions to 
primary health care, intra- and intersectoral collaboration in primary health 
care, utilization of other health personnel such as malaria field workers, 
FP/MCH workers, school teachers, agricultural extension workers, TBAs, Dhami 
Jhankri and traditional practitioners in primary health care, community 
financing for primary health care, conducting feasibility studies on various 
alternative approaches to primary health care, and involvement of different 
social organizations, NGOs and women's organizations in the health-for-all 
strategies and health development. 

Health Manpower 

Support will be provided for the development of qualified national faculty 
through in-service training, workshops, etc., development of an overall 
fellowships programme, continuing the development of post-basic degree 
programmes in nursing, and strengthening of the basic certificate level 
nursing programme, strengthening of the Education Support Unit and development 
of a Health Sciences Education Network, expansion of the Health Learning 
Materials Project, further strengthening of the practical and community 
aspects of training, strengthening of the administration, planning and 
management capacity of the Institute of Medicine, educational, medical and 
health services research, development of new programmes for sanitarians and 
postgraduate training for the various categories of health workers. 

WHO will also provide support to the Ministry of Health for the 
expansion of the traditional birth attendant training/supervision programmes, 
development of self-learning modules in maternal and child health, expansion 
of the health facility environment and infection control programme (including 
management, education, and water supply/sanitation facility repair in 
additional districts); distribution and implementation of hospital procedure 
and ANM training manuals; establishment of a two-way reporting network (from 
district through zonal to central level) on nursing manpower movement; 
implementation of the final aspect of the national long-term plan for nursing 
development, specially the part relating to staffing patterns and distribution 
of nursing manpower; and training of a national official in nursing 
administration and focus on maternal and child health and primary health care 
and arranging short training courses in operation theatre, intensive care 
unit, and computer skill. 

WHO collaboration will be extended for manpower development activities 
also carried out in different programmes and projects as an integral part of 
the programme such as courses, workshops, specialized training as well as 
training abroad. 



Public Information and Education for Health 

In order to strengthen and expand health education activities, WHO will 
provide support for the continuation of different training activities, 
preparation of health education materials, inclusion of health education 
component in various health programmes, public information and education of 
communities, and promotion of behavioural sciences as a basis for health 
education. 

Research Promotion and Development 

In order to collaborate with the Government in promoting research and 
developing the research capability of research workers, WHO will provide 
support for conducting training in research methodology, research projects 
approved by NMRC, development of mechanisms with TCDC approach, and 
publication of NMRCIHSR Newsletter. 

Nutrition 

WHO will provide technical collaboration for the implementation of the 
proposed activities and the strengthening of the Nutrition Section, Ministry 
of Health in training, supervision, financeladministration and 
monitoring/evaluation, conducting workshops for school teachers and education 
supervisors including social workers, development of national expertise 
through training abroad in community nutrition, observation tours and 
trainer's training in applied nutrition, and organizing national training on 
nutrition for district personnel. 

Accident Prevention 

WHO will provide support for the collection of data for the whole country 
through investment of national and international NGOs, organizing educational 
programmes on injury prevention through school curriculum, T\) and radio, 
special education material, and promotion of certain injury prevention 
programmes like installation of improved chulha in villages, improvement of 
traffic situation, etc. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

WHO'S support will be provided for the expansion of MCH services throughout 
the country, specially at the grassroot; reinforcement of primary health care 
services for the health of women and children; provision of antenatal and 
postnatal services, specially in the rural areas; training of national staff 
in the fields of MCH and public health nursing, and training of traditional 
birth attendants for the delivery of health services to local village 
mothers. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

WHO will provide technical collaboration in implementing activities relating 
to the community mental health services programme, developing a plan of action 
for the prevention and control of alcohol and drug related problems; promotion 
of research activities, and training of required manpower in relevant areas. 



Comnity Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO'S support will be provided for the implementation of existing 
recommendations on institutional strengthening, human resources development, 
operation and maintenance, water quality surveillance and monitoring and 
logistics; development of a comprehensive Management Information System to 
include all water supply and sanitation systems, and regular evaluation and 
improvement of project design, implementation, care and utilization of 
facilities. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will support the gradual expansion of bacteriological diagnoetic 
facilities at the zonal level, biochemical test at the district level, and 
Central Health Laboratory, Teku, for all referral services, organization of 
training programmes at the national level to increase the competency of 
technical staff; setting up of a new laboratory facility at health posts of 
fully integrated districts; and training of technical staff under the WHO 
fellowships programme as well as ODA fellowships programme for specialized 
work. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the implementation of a national 
drug policy, strengthening of the drug supply system, establishment of a Drug 
Information Centre, quality control and in the rational use of drugs. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the promotion of traditional 
medicine through the establishment of model herb gardens, establishment of a 
training cell and commence a training programme, continue technical 
collaboration to Singha Durbar Baidyakhana, and support for research in 
ayurveda. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO will provide support for initiation of the community-based rehabilitation 
(CBR) programme in two districts, one in the Terai and the other In the hills, 
and the development of manpower needed to initiate this programme at national, 
district and community levels; translation of CBR training materials, training 
of manpower, and implementation of the programme in two districts. 

Expanded Programme on Immunization 

WHO'S technical collaboration will be provided for acceleration of the 
immunization programme in order to ensure universal coverage of all children 
and women by adopting suitable strategies by giving priority to underserved 
areas. His Majesty's Government of Nepal will ensure that the universal 
childhood immunization continues even after the achievement of the target in 
1990. 



Malaria 

WHO'S technical collaboration will be provided for the planning, implementation 
and evaluation of the malaria control programme; strengthening of malaria 
control operations in the integrated districts; planning and implementation of 
the spraying operations on a selective basis as well as surveillance 
operations; initiation of other vector-borne diseases control activities; 
review of stratification of malarious areas; monitoring of the susceptibility 
status of vectors to insecticides and of the sensitivity status of parasite 
(P. falciparum) to 4-aminoquinolines and other antimalarial drugs. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

WHO will extend support for improving the implementation, monitoring and 
evaluation of the national CDD programme; training various categories of 
national staff; developing and revising training materials on CDD; and 
reviewing ongoing activities of the CDD programme. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

WHO will support the conduct of training workshops for health workers in the 
prevention and control of ARI, especially among infants and children, 
extension of ARI control activities to additional districts, and 
implementation of the proposed activities based on the plan of action. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO will provide support for the strengthening of case-detection, laboratory 
diagnosis, treatment and follow-up, supervision and evaluation activities, 
strengthening of BCG vaccination through EPI and its supervision and 
evaluation, improvement in logistic support like delivery of drugs and 
supplies, development of national expertise through training, promotion of 
integration with the primary health care system, intersectoral cooperation and 
community participation, and coordination of the different nongovernmental 
agencies with the TB control programme. 

Leprosy 

WHO's support will be utilized for the planning and strengthening of health 
education in such a manner as to remove the present stigma on leprosy, and 
enhancing regular treatment; complementing the required manpower in the field 
of planning, programming, implementation, supervision and evaluation; 
increasing the case-finding efficiency and reducing the rate of defaulters; 
training of health post staff, junior auxiliary health workers, medical 
officers and paramedical workers in the leprosy control programme and training 
of paramedical workers in teaching methodology and management. 

Zoonoses 

WHO will support the planning and development of surveillance programmes in 
zoonoses, training of required manpower in relevant areas for effective 
implementation of control programmes, and of health workers in food inspection 
and safety measures, and implementation of food safety regulations. 



Other Co.nunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO will support the continued surveillance of activities on meningococcal 
meningitis, infectious hepatitis, Japanese encephalitis, rabies, etc., 
organization of a national seminar and a study tour for an epidemiologist or a 
senior medical officer to observe activities relating to the control of other 
communicable diseases in a country of the Region, conducting an intercountry 
workshop on meningococcal meningitis; and continued vaccination activity for 
meningococcal meningitis and rabies and gamma globulin for infectious 
hepatitis. 

Blindness 

In order to achieve national self-reliance in the field of ophthalmology, 
WHO'S support will be provided for the clearance of backlog of blindness 
through static eye centres and outreach services and the integration of 
primary eye care into the primary health care system of the country. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO'S support will be utilized for the preparation of plans of action for 
cardiovascular diseases, cancer and oral health, implementation of the plan of 
action for deafness, development of appropriate methods for improvement of 
community-integrated control of selected noncommunicable diseases, and conduct 
of training programmes in relevant areas. 

Health Information Support 

With a view to strengthening the national HeLLIS network for clearing house 
activities for the dissemination of valid health information, particularly in 
relation to Health for All by the Year 2000, WHO will provide support for 
training in medical librarianship, indexing of health service literature, 
literature searches and collection, and provision of services to research 
organizations, etc. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The Proposed Programme Budget is geared to providing support to national 
efforts for the strengthening of ongoing activities in the different programme 
areas during the 1988-1989 biennium. Increased allocations have been made in 
the areas of Health Situation and Trend Assessment, Managerial Process for 
National Health Development, Public Information and Education for Health, 
Nutrition, Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders, 
Traditional Medicine, Diarrhoea1 Diseases, Acute Respiratory Infections, 
Tuberculosie, Zoonoses, Other Communicable Disease Prevention and Control 
Activities, Blindness and Health Information Support. Allocations have also 
been made for new areas of Accident Prevention, Drug and Vaccine Quality, 
Safety and Efficacy and Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control 
Activities. 



- -- 

Approved Budget Proposals 
NEPU 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health S i t u a t i o n  and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process f o r  National 
Health Development 

Organization of Health Systems 
based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Heal th  Manpower 

2.6.0 
Publ ic  Information and Education 
f o r  Heal th  

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development 

3.8.0 
General Health Pro tec t ion  and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nut r i t ion  

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 

3.9.0 
Pro tec t ion  and Promotion of the  Health 
of S p e c i f i c  Population Groups 

3.9.1 
maternal  and Child Health,  
inc luding Family Planning 

(continued) 



NEPAL 
Approved Budget Propoarla 

1986-1987 198&1989 Funds 
us $ 0s $ 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 15 000 30 000 RB 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
NEPAL 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.13 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 20 000 45 000 RB 

Blindness 

4.13.17 
Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

NEPAL TOTAL 7 808 600 6 645 400 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



SRI LANKA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAX H U T E  DEVELOFNENT SITUATION 

The national policy and strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000, adopted 
by the Government of Sri Lanka, is designed to meet the basic needs of all the 
people. 

The health status of the people, as measured by standard indices such as 
crude death rate, infant mortality rate, maternal mortality rate and life 
expectancy, continues to improve and compares favourably with those of some 
developed countries. However, there are still significant inter-district 
variations. 

While diseases of older age groups such as degenerative diseases, 
malignancies, cardiovascular diseases, road accidents, industrial diseases, 
suicides, etc., are appearing in significant numbers, diarrhoea1 diseases, 
infective hepatitis, typhoid etc. remain major problems. A further decrease in 
polio, diphtheria and tetanus (immunizable diseases) had been noticed since 
the EPI was established. Though the reported data show that DPT and polio 
(three doses) coverage of infants is about 65 per cent, spot surveys showed 
that the same was about 75 per cent. 

There has been a significant decline in deaths due to rabies. However, 
there is a resurgence of bacillary dysentery and sexually transmitted 
diseases. The nutritional status of infants and children has not shown 
improvement. Though malaria has been brought under control, there has been 
evidence of certain deaths due to the same and also drug resistant cases in 
certain parts of the Island. 

Diseases resulting from insanitary conditions, lack of potable water, 
malnutrition and bad housing continue to affect the people. Respiratory 
diseases, influenza, intestinal infections, poisoning and traumatic injuries, 
heart disease8 and neoplasms are reported as the main causes of hospital 
admissions. A study of the causes of mortality, carried out in 1984, indicated 
that prematurity, myocardial infarction and other cardiovascular diseases were 
the major killers. Insecticide poisoning was another noteworthy cause of death 
in certain districts. Intestinal infections leading to diarrhoea and 
dehydration also caused a significant number of deaths among children. 

The health manpower position continues to be serious, thus affecting the 
provision of services in the institutions and in the field. Shortages vary 
considerably from district to district. A Manpower Coordinating Committee has 
been established in the Ministry of Health to give operational direction to 
ameliorate the problem. The admission capacity in respect of certain 
categories of manpower such as public health midwives, public health 
inspectors, medical laboratory technicians, etc., have been increased. The 
cadres of PHC manpower, namely, public health nurses, public health 
inspectors, public health midwives, etc. have been substantially increased. 
Nevertheless, manpower planning, production and management continue to be 
major issues. 



Some of the major problems and deficiencies identified by the national 
health system in general are the shortage of trained personnel, mal- 
distribution of the available staff between different geographical areas, 
underutilization of peripheral hospitals and overcrowding of provincial and 
district hospitals, inadequate and inappropriate distribution of medical 
supplies, including drugs, to different institutions, inadequate facilities 
for. the repair and maintenance of equipment and buildings, inadequate 
laboratory facilities in peripheral hospitals, poor diarrhoea1 diseases 
control in many districts, poor food hygiene, lack of adequate transport for 
health institutions and imbalances in their distribution, lack of supervision, 
inadequate coordination and lack of motivation of the staff. 

To ameliorate these problems, steps were taken for the (1) establishment 
of a National Health Development Network (NHDN) at the national level with the 
National Health Council (NHC), National Health Development Committee (NHDC) 
and six technical standing committees as its constituent mechanisms; (2) 
establishment of health sub-committees of District Development Councils, 
Pradeshiya Mandalayas and Gramodaya Mandalayas to mobilize political support 
and intersectoral cooperation for health development; (3) generation of 
political advocacy and support through seminars and conferences for Ministers, 
Hembers of Parliament, members of local authorities and such other official 
and non-official political leadership; (4) mobilization of additional resources 
from national and international sources through promotion of programme 
formulation, etc.; (5) devolution of powers and functions increasingly from 
the national level to district and local levels; and (6) increasing the 
production capacity of training institutions for critical categories of health 
manpower. 

Though the total health expenditure of the Government showed an increase 
from Rs.273.5 million in 1973 to Rs.1 482.3 in 1984 at current prices, the 
increase of the same at constant prices was from Rs.216.2 million in 1973 to 
Rs.425.2 million in 1984. The government health expenditure as a percentage of 
the total government expenditure showed a decreasing trend from 5.10 per cent 
in 1973 to 3.06 in 1983 and increased to 4.56 per cent during 1984. The per 
capita expenditure showed minimal change during the period 1973-1982. 
Substantial increases in the total health budget were recorded during 1983. 
This, however, is largely ascribable to two capital expenditure projects, 
namely, Sri Jayawardenepura Hospital and the PHC Infrastructure Development 
Project. 

An analysis of the composition of the budgets from 1983 to 1986 between 
different programmes shows that nearly two-thirds of the budget is utilized on 
patient care services (it decreased from 78.7 per cent in 1983 to 51.7 per 
cent in 1985, but increased slightly to 53.2 per cent according to the 
estimates for 1986), and that the allocation for community health services, 
which constituted about 17.3 per cent of the total Ministry of Health 
expenditure during 1983, gradually increased to 37.7 per cent during 1985, and 
again decreased to 31.4 per cent in 1986 estimates. 

PROPOSED WHO COLJABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME 1988-1989 

As a result of the experiences gained in the implementation of the 1984-1985 
programme and in the light of the new Regional Programme Budget Policy and the 
MPNHD, certain new areas have been identified and programmes selected to suit 
the emerging health situation in the country. 



The main thrust of the WHO collaborative programme during 1988-1989 will 
be focused on influencing the manpower policy and operations research in 
direct support of strengthening national programmes and the managerial 
decision-making process, while priority attention will continue to be given to 
strengthening of the national managerial process, infrastructure development 
to effectively implement national health-for-all strategies, promotion and 
development of political advocacy, community participation and intersectoral 
collaboration, mobilization of resources for health development including 
their optimal utilization, and dissemination of valid information. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

During 1988-1989, WHO collaborative activities will focus on the effective use 
of information for managerial decision-making at different levels of the 
health system and to serve as an adjunct to the integrated managerial process 
and on health-for-all indicators. Special efforts will be made to generate 
valid and reliable morbidity and cause-specific mortality data from health 
institutions on a continuing basis through the strengthening of hospital 
statistics and medical records systems. 

WHO support will also be provided for the strengthening of disease 
surveillance through the training of regional staff in epidemiology, 
in-service training of divisional and peripheral staff in disease surveillance 
and investigation of outbreaks; and strengthening of data processing and 
reporting capabilities at central and regional levels. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

WHO will support the promotion of National Health Development policies and 
programmes towards the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000, and the 
primary health care strategy and its operationalization; mobilization of funds 
for priority health programmes; development of health projects, their 
implementation, monitoring and evaluation. It will also focus on leadership 
training in support of primary health care, more effective operationalization 
of the new managerial framework for optimum utilization of WHO resources, 
strengthening of the coordinating role of the Ministry of Health and national 
programme evaluation and reformulation. 

In the field of planning and management, the focus will be on further 
development of the integrated managerial process across the health system and 
technical capabilities thereof at different levels in support of health-forall 
goals through primary health care, strengthening of the Health Planning 
Division of the Ministry of Health, and development and strengthening of 
health planning units at the district level. 

During 1988-1989, health systems research will receive further impetus 
as an instrument of managerial problem-solving and improved decision-making 
and as an integral component of the process of management development. The 
focus of such efforts will be on capability building at the district level. It 
is hoped that by 1989, the integrated managerla1 process would have been 
established across the health system, which includes the establishment of 
planning cycles at national and regional levels; establishment of monitoring 
and evaluation mechanisms and cycles including health-for-all indicators; 
improvement of administrative systems such as finance, personnel, etc; use of 
health system research and other information for managerial decision-making, 
and satisfactory working of intersectoral coordinating mechanisms at national, 
district, Pradeshiya and village levels. 



Health Systeas Research 

Health systems research has become an essential input to health development. 
The main thrust of collaboration during 1988-1989 will be on funding problem- 
specific health systems research, the findings of which will strengthen 
directly - or indirectly - health system infrastructure in support of primary 
health care. Some of the areas that will receive support under this are 
studies to strengthen the Ministry of Health, the financial management design, 
and application of a referral system in support of primary health care. The 
use of health systems research for decision-making and support to the 
strengthening of administrative systems, such as finance and personnel, will 
get further augmented. 

Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

The main focus of WHO collaborative activities in this programme area will be 
on the strengthening of the process of planning and management at national, 
district and local levels of the health system; strengthening of the essential 
support systems such as financial management, personnel management, drugs, 
logistics, and information; formulation and implementation of a programme of 
infrastructure development at the periphery; and the formulation and 
implementation of a programme to strengthen the main referral hospitals, 
viz., district, base, provincial and technical hospitals of the country. 
Intersectoral actions for health including leadership training at operational 
levels; better planning and implementation and sharing of experiences thereof 
through team approach; and building appropriate interphase between primary 
health care workers and the community where problem diagnosis and 
decision-making are jointly undertaken; development of strategies for 
clarification of concepts, dynamics, methods and modalities of community 
participation will be the other areas of collaboration with WHO. Optimum 
resource flow and resource utilization for primary health care; building 
effective referral back-up; and monitoring and evaluation of primary health 
care will continue. WHO will provide technical support for the development of 
procedures and mechanisms, and for training activities. Determination of 
costs, cost-effectiveness and total financial requirements for maintaining 
primary health care will be the other areas of collaboration. 

Health Manpower 

In order to establish a streamlined system for health manpower development in 
totality, the programme activities will aim at strengthening areas such as 
undergraduate and postgraduate medical education, nursing education, 
educational technology, development of the National Institute of Health 
Sciences and training of all types of health manpower. The main thrust of WHO 
collaboration will be on influencing health manpower policy so that it is 
conducive to, and capable of, supporting national health-for-all goals and 
strategies, reorientation of medical education and strengthening the role of 
universities in support of primary health care; assessment and improvement of 
the quality of basic education programmes for nurses and other primary health 
care workers; and promoting and developing continuing education of primary 
health care workers. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

The focus in this area will be on the development of an integrated and 
comprehensive programme on information, education and communication in support 



of primary health care which is fully responsive to, and capable of 
effectively dealing with, such needs of existing and newly emerging health 
problems and concerns such as drug abuse, alcoholism, AIDS, epidemics, etc. 
WHO will provide support for the development of an appropriate communication 
technology and mass media; review and revision of the content, methods, 
techniques and materials of health education in the basic education of various 
categories of primary health care workers; development of "leadership" st 
village and community levels and political advocacy for Health for All by the 
Year 2000 through primary health care; further development of "voluntarism" in 
support of primary health care; and development of mechanisms and processes of 
quick serving of emerging needs and responding to them. 

Research Promotion and Development 

The main focus of WHO collaborative activities during 1988-1989 will be on 
further promotion and development of research capabilities including research 
management, strengthening of the secretariat and ethical practices; conduct of 
courses in research management; development of research manpower, and 
promotion and dissemination of research information for utilization. 

Nutrition 

The focus of WHO collaboration will be on the strengthening of mechanisms and 
processes for nutritional surveillance of mothers and children and developing 
infrastructural capabilities. WHO will assist the Family Health Bureau in 
carrying out cross-sectional nutrition status surveys, reviewing the birth 
weight surveillance system and developing and executing appropriate 
interventions arising from the results of the assessment of the Growth 
Monitoring System to be conducted in 1987. It will also collaborate in the 
strengthening of capabilities of public health staff, and designing of 
educational material related to breast-feeding, appropriate supplementary 
feeding, other areas relevant to promotion of good nutrition, and the health 
status of infants and young children. 

Oral Health 

Oral health care is provided in Sri Lanka through a network of hospital dental 
clinics in various parts of the Island. This programme is designed to provide 
dental services to the population as an integral part of primary health care. 
WHO will provide support for the training of dental surgeons, dental 
therapists, school teachers, village health workers, etc., preparation of 
materials for continuing education; strengthening of managerial processes, 
including a management information system; strengthening of oral health 
education; promotion and conduct of operational research in oral health 
services, and the strengthening of peripheral oral health clinics. 

Accident Prevention 

The programme aims at the development of capabilities among those involved in 
the accident prevention programme. Support will be provided for the 
development of a national training programme for local personnel in accident 
prevention, information and education activities aimed at target groups; 
developing appropriate capabilities among primary health care workers to be 
effective agents of communication and education with respect to prevention of 



all types of accidents - home/pesticide/road. Priority attention will be given 
to the management of trauma, in-service training of primary health care 
workers and development of appropriate educational material. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

MCH services have gradually expanded over the years to reach a large 
proportion of the vulnerable population and accomplished high target 
population coverage rates, though significant variations existed in the same 
between regions. The programme activities will aim at improving the quality of 
maternal care. WHO support will be provided for designing viable MCH 
programmes; redesigning of curricula and training of MCH staff; preparation of 
educational materials, and promotion of health services research in selected 
priority areas to supplement the data generated through the monitoring system. 

Workers' Health 

In order to improve the workers' health, the emphasis has been on the 
integration of occupatLona1 health services into the network of national 
health services, particularly through the primary health care programme, on 
the development of occupational health and safety in work places, and 
education of health professionals and health workers in occupational health 
and safety practices. WHO will provide support for national programme 
management with emphasis on establishing mechanisms for effective functioning 
and coordination, monitoring of hazards, etc.; training of staff; preparation 
of appropriate health education materials and guidelines for health personnel 
to ensure basic services to protect the health of workers. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

The programme aims at strengthening the capabilities of primary health care 
staff in early detection, intervention and monitoring of mental health 
problems; promoting the involvement of local bodies in the rehabilitation of 
mentally ill in communities; promoting social action in the area of alcoholism 
and drug abuse; and strengthening of the Nurses Training School at Mulleriawa. 
During 1988-1989, WHO will promote and support research efforts with focus on 
evaluative studies and operational research on priority problems and 
strengthening the monitoring of trends in drug abuse. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

The National Decade Plan, adopted in 1980, has received considerable priority 
attention from the Government and made reasonable progress in the development 
of community water supplies. A strategic plan for the National Water Supply 
and Drainage Board (NwSDB) with analysis of investments and financial 
projections to improve its performances and for guidance on investment 
policies was developed with technical assistance from the World Bank. 

WHO will continue its technical collaboration towards the development of 
groundwater; cost-effective, socio-economically relevant and appropriate 
technology for new schemes through research studies; an appropriate sanitation 
programme, and water quality control and surveillance. It will also 
collaborate with NWSDB's attempt to improve its institutional development and 
O&M function under US AID and other assistance programmes; the Decade progress 



monitoring and strengthening of the Board's information system; and research- 
oriented studies on the development of cost-effective, socio-economically 
relevant and appropriate technology in water and sanitation services, and on 
technical problems. It will provide technical support on groundwater 
development in areas of hydroeeolo~ical iovestiaationa, on-the-lob traininn of - - 
geologists and engineers, resiarch studies in fluoride, iron. -water balance, 
recharge through isotope techniques, groundwater pollution and in other 
related fields, and centralized data bank on groundwater information and for 
its analysis and dissemination; support the development of a sanitation 
programme most appropriate for rural and underserved urban communities, and 
continue to collaborate in water quality control and its surveillance 
programmes. 

Food Safety 

Food control activities in the Divisions of the Regional Directors of Health 
are supervised and coordinated by Food and Drugs Inspectors. It is necessary 
to update their knowledge and skills from time to time to enable them to 
perform their duties efficiently. A laboratory for the testing of food samples 
at Peradeniya was developed. Efforts are being made to develop more such 
laboratories. The training of PHI (I) has so far been largely confined to 
those working in the general health services. WHO will collaborate with the 
Government in strengthening the organization for implementation of the food 
safety measures and the Food Act which was enacted in 1980 to regulate and 
control the manufacture, importation, sale and distribution of food in the 
country; and in taking measures based on information, education and 
communication directed towards food establishments. 

Clinical. Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 

In order to strengthen the existing laboratory services, the Government has 
approved a programme of decentralized laboratory services at the peripheral 
level in support of primary health care. The current emphasis of the programme 
is on the recruitment and training more medical laboratory technicians (MLT), 
improvement of the efficiency and quality of the existing laboratory personnel, 
and the strengthening of measures for radiological services. WHO collaborative 
activities during 1988-1989 will be directed towards strengthening the quality 
of laboratory services and, in that context, support manpower development; 
strengthening of inter-laboratory linkages and laboratory discipline and 
procedures; adoption of WHO approved tests and translation of manuals into 
Sinhala; and provision of essential reagents and chemicals. WHO support will 
also be extended to the strengthening of virology and laboratory services in 
support of anti-VD, antimalaria and anti-TB campaigns. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

The production of essential drugs within the country has been receiving 
significant attention in the context of techno-economic feasibility on the one 
hand, and social and political considerations on the other. A Drug Formulary 
Committee was established, which has prepared a list of essential drugs for 
institutions at different levels. The programme aims at supporting the 
development of critical categories of manpower in the production of drugs and 
their quality control, implementation of cosmetic devices and the Drug Act, 
etc.; IISR in selected areas with respect to essential drugs and development of 



infrastructural facilities for the management of essential drugs. The focus of 
WHO collaboration during 1988-1989 will be on management of essential drugs 
which inter alia includes production, quality control, effective and 
appropriate use through manpower development in production, quality control, 
estimation of drug requirements, etc.; health systems research on the use of 
drugs; monitoring and evaluation of the national programme on essential drugs, 
as spelt out earlier, and wider dissemination of drug information. 

Rehabilitation 

The national programme for the rehabilitation of the disabled has been 
directed to the creation of public awareness to problems of the disabled; 
rehabilitation of the disabled in the community through expansion of an 
integrated education system, vocational training, etc.; mass media campaign 
for the prevention of disablement; expansion of existing services for the 
disabled; and community education for creating a positive attitude towards the 
disabled. Support will be provided for the establishment of one training-cum- 
demonstration centre for community-based disability prevention and 
comprehensive rehabilitation, development of educational materials for 
community-based rehabilitation of the disabled including materials for mass 
media activities, in-service training of middle-level and peripheral health 
workers and health volunteers in the use of WHO manual on community-based 
rehabilitation of disabled, and gradual implementation of the national 
programme. 

Immunization 

During 1988-1989, WHO support will continue to be provided for developing 
management capabilities through the training of middle-level managers; 
strengthening of institutional linkages for vaccine potency testing and 
monitoring, including reporting and recording of hospital information; 
operational research into specific programme management issues and the 
strengthening of educational efforts to promote and motivate people's 
involvement in EPI. Support will also be provided for programme monitoring and 
evaluation efforts. 

Disease Vector Control 

WHO collaboration in this area was planned to experiment with and test an 
integrated malaria and filariasis control programme, and for strengthening the 
knowledge and skills of selected categories of manpower in the integrated 
control of filariasis and malaria, and developing infrastructural facilities 
for the integrated control programme. During 1988-1989, WHO support will be 
directed towards the formulation of a national programme on vector control and 
its infrastructural development. 

Malaria 

WHO collaborative activities will be directed to resolving techno- 
administrative problems with focus on improving the operational efficiency of 
the antimalaria campaign. The main focus will be on programme development, 
implementation and monitoring of the strategies and epidemiological surveil- 
lance, including monitoring of drug resistance of Plasmodium falciparum; 
promotion of active involvement of general health services in malaria control 



activities and in-service training of personnel for this purpose; undertaking 
programme-specific operational research; training of staff; promotion of 
inter-departmental and intersectoral coordination and cooperation; provision 
of critical operational inputs to supplement national and other bilateral 
resources, and analysis of operational management problems, designing of 
systems and procedures for their improvement and support to their effective 
implementation. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

The national programme for the control of diarrhoeal diseases is being 
implemented with WHO support, and efforts are being intensified to extend the 
programme to the total population of the country. WHO collaborative activities 
are aimed at strengthening supervisory capabilities for improved management of 
the programme; training of middle and peripheral level workers for the 
management of diarrhoeal diseases; strengthening of laboratories for the 
surveillance of diarrhoea1 diseases, and evaluation of the CDD programme. 
During 1988-1989, WHO support will also be provided for undertaking 
operational research on priority programme-specific problems to improve 
effectiveness, and developing new strategies wherever called for. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

Support will be provided for the strengthening of supervisory capabilities for 
improved management of the national programme for the control of ARI; training 
of middle and peripheral level workers for the management of ARI, and 
strengthening of laboratories for their surveillance. In addition, more 
extensive efforts will be made to disseminate information oa ARI to the 
national managers. Priority areas for serviceloperational research will also 
be identified. 

Tuberculosis 

A nationwide survey on tuberculosis to ascertain its current epidemlologicsl 
picture has been planned. It is also proposed to carefully review the total 
programme and formulate a medium-term programme plan (1987-91) for 
tuberculosis control in order to clearly identify the total health needs of 
the programme. WHO collaboration during 1988-1989 will be directed to 
programme development with focus on strengthening of programme management 
capabilities, and strengthening its infrastructure through the training of 
middle-level managers in programme management including monitoring and 
evaluation; technical training to district tuberculosis centre officers 
(DTCOs) and other medical officers in tuberculosis control work; training of 
institutional staff and the primary health care workers such as MOH, PHI, PHM 
in tuberculosis case-finding and follow-up; designing and establishing 
effective monitoring systems for case-finding, case-holding, efficacy and 
effectiveness of treatment, etc; and, preparation of health education 
materials. 

Zoonoses 

An "Accelerated Intensive Rabies Control Programme" was formulated in 1981 
with WHO collaboration. It made vast strides in the control of rabies in the 
Island with a sharp decline in the number of human deaths recorded from a 



level of 312 in 1977 to about 50 during 1985. WHO has collaborated in the 
mobilization of funds from AGFUND for the Human and Canine Rabies Control 
Programme, which is being implemented in seven districts. The WHO regular 
budget programme supplements this AGFUND-assisted programme. The main focus of 
WHO support is on the strengthening of infrastructural facilities, i.e., 
development of skilled manpower; strengthening of multisectoral approach for 
implementation of the national programme, and, supporting basic infra- 
structural needs. The national programme will be evaluated in 1987. Based on 
its results, it will be extended to other districts with direct support from 
WHO during 1988-1989. In addition, support will be extended for epidemiological 
surveillance including other reservoirs, and service and operational research 
directed to improvement of the efficiency and effectiveness of the programme. 

Sexually Trandtted Diseases 

The Anti-VD Campaign in Sri Lanka is undergoing a serious shortfall of skilled 
manpower. WHO will provide support for the strengthening of the national STD 
control programme, which aims at the training of PHI in contact tracing; 
screening amongst identified high risk groups; extending gonorrhoea culture 
facilities to all gynaecology and FP clinics, and intensive follow-up of 
ophthalmia neonatorum. As regards AIDS, it is proposed to strengthen 
laboratory services to perform HTLV I11 antibody test; establish an AIDS task 
force that could be deployed at short notice when cases start to be detected, 
and develop educational materials for community education, in-service training 
and continuing education of primary health care personnel. 

Blindness 

The national programme on the prevention of blindness will be extended to the 
whole of the Island in a phased manner with WHO support. WHO will collaborate 
with the national authorities in developing appropriate skills amongst primary 
health care personnel through in-service training on preventive eye care; 
designing and establishing a referral system in selected areas of the country 
and undertaking a mid-term evaluation of the national programme including 
evaluation of the opthalmic auxiliaries programme. 

Cancer 

The programme activities aim at the strengthening of technical capabilities of 
the health manpower employed in community-based prevention and control of 
cancer programme including those for the treatment of cancer; information, 
education, communication aspects of the cancer control programme and its 
management aspects. WHO support will be provided for postgraduate training in 
radiotherapy, advanced training of radiotherapists and phycisists in the 
treatment of cancer, local in-service training of primary health care workers, 
preparation of educational material on information, education and 
communication for the prevention and control of cancer, promoting service and 
operational research and undertaking feasibility studies on early detection 
and treatment of cervical cancer. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO will provide support for the formulation of a national programme for the 
prevention and control of cardiovascular diseases, with focus on hypertensive 



diseases, rheumatic fever, rheumatic heart diseases and diabetes, identifi- 
cation of risk factors in order to promote education for primary prevention, 
facilitate early detection and timely treatment. WHO will support activities 
for the development of trained manpower through the training of staff; 
preparation of educational materials for teachers and parents, and designing 
monitoring systems and their operation. The programme will be comprehensively 
evaluated in 1989 and redesigned to suit the future needs of the country. 

Health Information Support 

The HeLLIS network, which has been in operation in the country since December 
1979, has made significant progress. WHO will provide support for the further 
strengthening of internal linkages of the network by improving its operational 
efficiency through better management; advanced training of librarians in the 
organization and management of libraries; in-service training of librarians in 
librarianship; development of a health library information base and skills of 
librarians in HeLLIS network libraries, provision of critical logistic 
support, and development of a national profile of information needs and 
services. 

BUDGETARY IUPLICATIONS 

The Proposed Programme Budget for 1988-1989 is so formulated as to continue 
the ongoing activities in the different programme areas in order to provide 
support to the national efforts for implementing the national policy and the 
strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000. Increased allocations have been 
made in the areas of Health Situation and Trend Assessment, Managerial Process 
for National Health Development, Organization of Health Systems based on 
Primary Health Care, Oral Health, Maternal and Child Health including Family 
Planning, Workers' Health, Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on PHC, Essential Drugs and Vaccines, Rehabilitation, 
Disease Vector Control, Diarrhoea1 Diseases, Prevention of Blindness, Cancer 
and Health Information Support. Allocations have also been made for new areas 
of Food Safety, Tuberculosis and Sexually Transmitted Diseases. Certain areas, 
however, register a decrease in the regular budget, as compared to the ongoing 
biennium, i.e., Health Manpower, Public Information and Education for Health, 
Malaria, ARI, and Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological 
Disorders. However, the activities envisaged under these programme areas are 
likely to be promoted through support from extrabudgetary resources. 



SRI LANRA 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 
us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

~~~~ 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development 

-.--- 
General Health Protection and 
Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
SRI LANKA 1986-1987 1980-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

--..- 
Protection and Promotion of the Health 
of Specific Population Croups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.9.3 
Workers' Health 

3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental and 
Neurological Disorders 80 000 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

3.11.4 
Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 50 000 100 000 RB 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
SRI LANKA 1986-1987 1988-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.2 
Disease Vector Control 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.14 
Blindness 

4.13.15 
Cancer 

4.13.16 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

SRI LANRA TOTAL 5 131 300 4 269 700 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



THAILAND 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HBUTB DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

Health development in Thailand has been integrated as a component of the 
overall economic and social development with emphasis on the rural population. 
Stimulating community participation and promoting appropriate technology and 
intersectoral action have been adopted as common strategies among all the 
sectors involved in overall social development. This has now evolved into what 
has come to be identified as "quality of life" development, an effort to 
further strengthen intersectoral action at the community level with fulfilment 
of the basic minimum needs of the people including health as its goal. 

The infrastructure of the health service system has been almost fully 
established. There are at present district hospitals covering over 80 per cent 
of the districts, health centres in over 90 per cent of the tambons. Primary 
health care activities are widespread with innovations to solve different 
problems in the ten essential elements. The attempt to develop self-management 
among the villagers in the self-managed PHC programme, technically and 
financially supported by WHO, has been going on well, covering more than 800 
villages all over the country. The villagers are given full autonomy to 
exchange experiences and learn from each other in the process known as 
"technical cooperation among developing villages (TCDV)". They make their own 
choices of the health problems to be solved using village cooperative 
development funds, which are supplemented by counterpart financial support 
from WHO. 

Further improvement of the quality of the present health service system, 
in order to more effectively utilize the existing health facilities and 
improve the referral of patients between different levels of care, have been 
the main objectives of future development. The health care project has been 
launched aiming at developing the capability of the health personnel and 
achieving better quality of services provided, along with bringing about more 
efficient utilization of the existing facilities and improved referral system. 
The project is also trying to find appropriate alternatives for the financing 
of health care owing to the fact that the health expenditure of the country ie 
on the increase at the rate of 6.5 per cent per year - a rate higher than that 
of more developed countries. Health economics and financing of Health for All 
is, therefore, an issue of major concern of the National Health Development 
Plan. 

A review of the general health situation shows various health indicators 
pointing in a favourable direction. The percentage of malnourished children, 
especially of the third degree, has been reduced to only 0.27 per cent at the 
end of 1984 compared to 2.13 per cent five years ago. 70 per cent of the rural 
population has access to safe water supply for their daily consumption. Life 
expectancy haa increased to 64 years for females and 60 years for males during 
the period 1980-1985. The population growth rate decreased to 1.5 per cent in 
1985. 



There is an observable shift of disease patterns in the country from 
communicable diseases to those which are more related to inappropriate 
behaviour and life-style, e.g., cardiovascular diseases, accidents, etc. The 
percentage of elderly has also increased to 4.5 per cent of the total 
population and will be a group for concern in the near future. 

The Sixth National Health Development Plan emphasizes the quality of 
health care as well as the strategies to promote activities at the community 
level in dealing with various health problems and improving the general health 
situation. This programme will be complemented by intersectoral efforts aiming 
at the fulfilment of basic minimum needs for a better quality of life among 
the population. 

WHO COLLABORATIVE EJVLTB FROGRAMME 1988-1989 

In the formulation of the broad programme budget proposals for 1988-1989, the 
RTG/WHO Executive Committee had taken into consideration the objectives of the 
Regional Programme Budget Policy. Some of the activities proposed to be 
undertaken and which fall within the eight areas identified in the RPB Policy 
for WHO support are HFA leadership development, managerial process for the 
health-forall strategy, human resource development in primary health care, 
PHC models development, village self--management, research on health promoting 
behaviour and development of new management information systems for priority 
programme with computer support and health financing and economic studies. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO will continue to collaborate with the Government in the strengthening of 
national capabilities in order to develop and operate effective and efficient 
health information systems relevant to the national health-for-all strategy. 
Support will be provided for the development and promotion of epidemiological 
and health information systems for all levels of the health system infra- 
structure, specifically at the national level for monitoring and evaluating 
the systems for major programmes including primary health care and the overall 
health development programme, including the application of computer technology 
to health and management information systems. Decentralized experiments and 
demonstrations in such systems will also be emphasized. Efforts and support 
will be especially enhanced in the intersectoral generation and integration of 
national information critical to national policy and decision-making. Special 
emphasis will be laid on financial and economic information systems development 
as well as on the continued improvement of health and epidemiological 
information. Innovative and catalytic training support to the personnel of the 
Ministry of Public Health will be provided. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

The main thrust of WHO technical collaboration will continue to be on the 
development and strengthening of national managerial capabilities and processes 
for health policy making, including legislative support; preparation and 
implementation of programmes according to indicated policies, strategies and 
objectives; and for appropriate decentralization of management to all levels 
of the health system, including such critical areas as personnel management. 

In support of a national managerial process, emphasis will be laid on 
the building up of a critical mass of health-for-all leadera in an inter- 
sectoral context, for which catalytic support will be provided to intersectoral 



action and to develop a network of institutions in support of overall 
development emphasizing primary health care approaches to achieve the goal of 
Health for All by the Year 2000. Another key area that will need strengthening 
is that of development and application of health economics research and 
studies relating to the planning and management of programmes. The maximum use 
of national talents and resources will be promoted and supported. 

Organization of Health Systems based on 
Primary Health Care 

This core programme, for the past two biennia, is being progressively 
integrated into the national health systems development scheme of the Sixth 
Five-Year Plan. WHO will continue to provide maximum feasible aupport to the 
implementation of primary health care through community involvement and 
community development projects at the local level with appropriate health 
systems technical support. Action research and development for integration 
into the community development organization of more primary health care 
components such as maternal and child health, and endemic disease control will 
he promoted. Continued support will he extended to the government's efforts to 
expand self-management of primary health care and TCDV. Support will be 
provided for the application and improvement of primary health care models in 
urban and hill tribe communities. Intrasectoral communication and cooperation 
among those in the field of community self-managed development will be 
supported. 

In accordance with the national rural development policy of 
intersectoral action for quality of life, WHO will promote and support the 
generation of technically valid information from community PHC development 
action that is both authentic and understandable so that its systematic flow 
and use by intersectoral coordination bodies can be facilitated. WHO will 
continue to support the Ministry of Public Health in its technical role of 
directing and coordinating health action and in its active participation in 
integrated development at the community level. 

In accordance with the high priority given in the Sixth National Health 
Development Plan approaches to improving the quality of the health systems and 
development of regional leadership and coordination in health development, WHO 
support will include substantial research and development activities for 
managerial improvements and systems development in such areas as supervision, 
resource management at the regional level, logistics, training methods and 
evaluation, and referral system. The research and development approach will 
also be supported in community funding schemes, community pharmacy, 
traditional medicine, and expenditure reduction and reallocation methods. 
Catalytic support will be available to more effective community-based training 
of health and health-related personnel. 

Methods and mechanisms to improve the quality and use of research 
results will be promoted and supported through the Ministry of Public Health. 
Closer involvement of the Ministry of Public Health with universities, 
management institutions, and other relevant government sectors will be 
supported to improve the organization, structure and functioning. 

Health Manpower 

In the area of human resources for health development, WHO collaborative 
activities will focus on the functional integration of health services and 



development of human resources for health, management of human resources in 
the health sector, and improved and new approaches/methods for the retraining 
and continuing education of health and health-related personnel. 

Action programmes of functional integration between the Ministry of 
Public Health and universities will be supported. Organization, development 
and operational research activities for improved quality and performance of 
health personnel will be developed and supported. 

Joint efforts of the Ministry of Public Health, other ministries and 
training institutions to train leaders at the tambon level to improve the 
relevance of training to national health priorities and to apply new 
techniques and approaches such as mass media to retraining and continuing 
education of health workers will be supported. Timely and action-oriented 
manpower system reviews by relevant national institutions will be 
promoted. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

WHO will support the improvement and strengthening of strategies in informa- 
tion, education and communication based on community needs and emphasizing 
decentralization of programmes. Educational programmes for school children, 
housewives and young people, and consumers of medical and health products will 
aim at individual, family and community awareness for healthy living. 
Approaches for extensive collaboration with the modern media and NGOs to raise 
public awareness, improve health literacy and inform consumers for their own 
protection will be developed and supported. Programmes based on innovative 
approaches that promote a positive image of healthy life-styles will be 
supported. Evaluative research will be promoted as an integral part of all WHO 
collaborative activities. 

Research Promotion and Development 

Behaviour as influenced by cultural, social, economic and physical 
environments is a prime factor in maintaining health, preventing disease and 
effectively using active prevention measures. Health promoting behaviour is 
the basis for the maximum impact on the health of most people and by employing 
modern communications, it could be more effective and very cost-efficient. 
Therefore, WHO collaborative activities will promote and support research on 
social, economic, and behavioural determinants of health in critical areas of 
smoking or health, nutrition, exercise and health, accident prevention and 
spiritual dimension of healthy living. 

WHO will support and collaborate in the design and implementation of 
relevant research projects. It will continue to support the collegiate 
approach to the application of science and technology to health development 
and its increased integration into the health system. It will include country- 
specific priority problems for which science and technology can have maximum 
impact in a reasonable time. Some areas which may be supported include: drugs 
(clinical pharmacology); noncommunicable diseases (life-style induced 
diseases, environmental-related problems, and accidents); communicable 
diseases; and health programmes for specific population groups (occupational 
health, maternal and child health, problems of the ageing, etc.). The 
assessment of new and emerging technologies, in addition to the application of 
appropriate technologies, will also receive due attention. 



The programme area Health Situation and Trend Assessment has been earmarked a 
significant allocation, reflecting the importance given by the Government to 
health information systems, epidemiological methods and tools, computer 
technology and their application to improve the effectiveness and efficiency 
of health systems planning and management. Because of the highly successful 
integration of the innovations in PHC of self-management and TCDV, including 
community and government self-financing schemes, the allocations for the 
programme Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care has been 
reduced by a substantial amount, while shifting the emphasis to quality of the 
community-based self-reliant development process. Similarly, the Government 
is assuming major new responsibilities in the reorientation of the health 
system and the slightly decreased allocation to this sub-area can be more 
effectively directed to innovative and catalytic activities to test improve- 
ments in any aspect of the system for subsequent government development. The 
programme area of Health Manpower has registered a significant increase in 
view of the national efforts proposed to be undertaken to improve the levels 
of training of different categories of health personnel. Likewise, Public 
Information and Education for Health has been accorded an increased allocation 
because of the need to broaden the scope of activities under this programme. 

The programme area Research Promotion and Development registers a 
significant increase to promote research projects on country specific 
technical areas for the application of Science and Technology to the health 
system. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
THAILAND 1986-1987 1986-1989 Funds 

us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

-. . - 
Organization of Health Systems 
based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Health Manpower 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development 

Protection and Promotion of the Health 
of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 71 100 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.14 
Blindness 

T M L M D  TOTAL 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



Annex 2 

REGIONAL AND INTERCOUNTRY ACTIVITIES 

mryc.r./ Eet imated ob l iga t i on .  
month. - Re&vlar budget Other  source. 

1986- 198.5- 
1987 1989 1 9 8 6 1 9 8 1  1988-1989 1 9 8 6 1 9 8 1  1988-1989 Pund. 

- 

COVERNINC BODIES 

~ c g l o n a l  Committee 

WO'S CENEW P R O C r n  DEVELOPMENT 
AND VAnAGEHENT 

Exccvt ive  Uanagement 10/00 10/00 374 600 456 300 

D i r e c t o r  Gene ra l ' s  and Regional  
~ i r e c t o r ' s  ~eve lopmenf  Programme 

Genera l  Programme Development 36/00 36/00 1 276 000 1 354 600 

Ex te rna l  Coordin.flon f o r  Hea l th  
and ~ o c i . 1  ~ e v e l a p m e n t  6 / W  6/00 222 900 229 200 

10/00 10/00 349 100 370 000 AS 

HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPHENT 

Hea l th  S i r u a f i o n  and Trend 
AsaesnmenL 

Hanage r l s l  P roces s  f o r  Na t iona l  
Hea l th  Development 16/00 16/00 741 400 707 900 

138 900 200 000 DP 

ORGANIZATION OP HEALTH SPSTEUS 
MSED ON PRIMARY HEALTH C*RE 

HEALTH W P O E R  42/00 42/00 1 411 800 1 598 400 
50 000 AS 

PUBLlC INPOWTION AND EDUCATION 
POR HEALTH 

RESEAXCH PROUOTION AND DEVELOPWNT 18/00 18/00 3 286 300 3 401 800 
41 100 VD 

CENEW HEALTH PROTECTION NID 
PROWrnION 

N v r r i r l a n  



(continued) 

Man-yearel Estimated oblig.tion. 

Progr-• month. - Regular budget other mource. 
1986- 1988- 
1987 1989 1986-1387 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 Fund. 

PROTECTION AND PROHOTION Of THE HEALTH 
Of SPECIFIC WPUUTION CROUPS 

Haremmi and Chlld Heelth, 
lnclvdlng Family Planning 

Health of rhe Elderly 30 000 20 000 
1 100 M 

PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF 
HENTAL HEALTH 

P s y c h ~ e ~ ~ I a l  Factors in the 
Promotion of Health and numan 
Developmcnc 4 / W  4/00 161 000 168 300 

PRCUOTION OF ENVIROWNTAL HEALTH 

coounity water supply and 
8anitarion 24/06 24/00 929 900 911 700 

Control of Envlronaental Health 
Harrrds 35 000 40 000 

250 000 580 000 DP 

Food Safety 20 000 20 000 

DIAGNOSTIC, THEUPEUTIC *NO 
REHABILITATIYe TECHNOLOGY 

clinlc.1. Laboratory and 
sadiologlc.1 Teehnology for 
Ne'lrh System. based on 
Primary Health Care 

-- ~ 

Elsenrial Drvss and Vaccines 

Drag and Veeclne puality. 
Safety and Efflceey 1/00 353 9 W  DP 

Traditional Hedleinc 106 300 DP 

Rchabilit.rioa 2/00 2/00 162 900 167 900 

DISEASE PREVEKIION AND CONTROL 

1.munir.tion 

- -- - 

D1.ea.e Vector Control 2/00 4/00 152 800 178 300 



~lan-~errs /  estimated obligetion* 
month* - Regular budget Other sources 

1986- 1988- 
I987 1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 1986-1987 1988-1989 Fundl 

Parasitic Diseases 4/00 4/00 188 000 190 300 
292 600 OP 

Tropical Diseamc Research 80 600 117 200 
1/00 84 000 FA 

Dirrrhoeal Diseases 6/00 2 269 000 Vc 

*cure Respiratory Infections 25 000 
Of08 37 200 EN 

3 ZOO AS 

Leprosy 2 / W  866 300 ST 
153 500 VL 

Other Communicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

Blindness 1/00 3/00 129 400 124 400 
188 700 ST 
563 000 100 000 OP 

Orher Noncommunic.ble Disease 
Prevention and Control Aetiuiries 4/00 4/00 190 800 198 300 

1/00 46 700 

HEhLTH INTORH*TION SUPPORT 22/00 22/00 427 500 465 000 
4/00 4/00 33 000 35 000 AS 

SUPPORT SeRvIces 

Personnel 22/00 22/00 344 600 442 400 

General Administration and 
services 166/00 166/00 3 005 600 3 441 000 

38 500 50 000 AS 

Equipment and Supplies for 
Hember State. 14/00 11/00 242 400 268 400 

TWAL 567104 541/00 18 012 000 19 236 900 9 119 000 3 251 000 

Of which: Re8ul.r Budset 523106 521/00 
0th.. Soure.. 43/10 18/00 



Annex 3 

REAL INCREASE - COUNTRY PROPOSALS 



REAL INCREASE ESTIMATES BY APPROPRIATION SECTION 

Appropriation 
Section Purpose of Appropriation 

Real increase 
proposals 
1988-1989 

us S 

2 Health System Infrastructure 593 300 

3 Health Science and Technology - 
Health Promotion and Care 

Health Science and Technology - 
Disease Prevention and Control 

5 Programme Support 10 000 

TOTAL 1 155 000 



S U M M A R Y  BY P R O G R A M M E  
(Real Increase) 

Programme 
Real increase 

1988-1989 
us t 

2.3.0 Health System Development 

2.3.2 Managerial Process for National Health Development 257 400 

2.3.3 Health Systems Research 100 000 

TOTAL 357 400 

2.4.0 Organization of Health Systems baaed on 
Primary Health Care 

TOTAL 107 100 

2.5.0 Health Manpower 128 800 

TOTAL 128 800 

3. HEbLTB SCIENCE AND TBCANOLOGY - 
HEALTH PROMOTION AND CARE 

3.7.0 Research Promotion and Development 2 000 

TOTAL 2 000 

3.8.0 General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 Nutrition 40 000 

TOTAL 40 000 

3.9.0 Protection and Promotion of the Health of 
Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning 

TOTAL 20 000 

(continued)- 



(continued) 

Programme 
Real increase 
1988-1989 

us L 

3.11.0 Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 Community Water Supply and Sanitation 10 000 

TOTAL 

3.12.0 Diagnostic, Therapeutic and Rehabiliation 
Technology 

3.12.1 Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 68 300 

3.12.5 Rehabilitation 1 300 

TOTAL 69 600 

4. EEUTH SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY - DISEbSE 
PREVENTION AND CONTROL 

4.13.0 Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 Immunization 30 600 

4.13.4 Parasitic Diseases 84 700 

4.13.7 Acute Respiratory Infections 96 400 

4.13.11 Sexually Transmitted Diseases 66 300 

4.13.13 Other Communicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities 132 100 

TOTAL 410 100 

5. PRoGPAIMB SUPPORT 

5.14.0 Health Information Support 

TOTAL 10 000 

WlWD TOTAL 1 155 000 



SUMMARY OF DIRECT TECHNICAL COOPERATION WITH, 
AND SERVICES TO, GOVERNMENTS 

(Real Increase) 

Proposal8 
Programme 1988-1989 

us 3 

BANGLADESH 

4.13.0 Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.4 Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.7 Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.11 Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

BANGLADESH TOTAL 235 700 

BHUTAN 

3.12.0 Diagnostic, Therapeutic and Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care 68 300 

BHUTAN TOTAL 68 300 

BURMA 

2.3.0 Health System Development 

2.3.2 Managerial Process for National Health Development 112 100 

BURMA TOTAL 112 100 

DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA 

4.13.0 Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 Immunization 25 600 

DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA TOTAL 25 600 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Proposals 
Programme 1988-1989 

us $ 

2.3.0 Health System Development 

2.3.3 Health System Research 

2.4.0 Organization of Health Systems based on 
Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 Health Manpower 118 800 

INDIA TOTAL 318 800 

INDONESIA 

4.13.0 Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.13 Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 127 100 

INDONESIA TOTAL 127 100 

MALDIVES 

2.4.0 Organization of Health Systems based on 
Primary Health Care 7 100 

MALDIVES TOTAL 7 100 

4.13.0 Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.7 Acute Respiratory Infections 11 700 

MONGOLIA TOTAL 11 700 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Proposals 
Programme 1988-1989 

us $ 

NEPAL 

2.3.0 Health System Development 

2.3.2 Managerial Process for National Health Development 10 000 

2.5.0 Health Manpower 10 000 

3.7.0 Research Promotion and Development 2 000 

3.8.0 General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 Nutrition 

3.9.0 Protection and Promotion of the Health of 
Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 20 000 

3.11.0 Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

3.12.0 Diagnostic, Therapeutic and Rehabilitative 
Technology 

3.12.5 Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 Immunization 

4.13.13 Other Communicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities 

5.14.0 Health Information Support 10 000 

NEPAL TOTAL 113 300 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Proposals 
Programme 1988-1989 

us $ 

SRI WJXA 

2.3.0 Health System Development 

2.3.2 Managerial Process for National Health Development 

SRI LANKA TOTAL 67 100 

THAILAND 

2.3.0 Health System Development 

2.3.2 Managerial Process for National Health Development 

THAILAND TOTAL 68 200 

GRAND TOTAL 1 155 000 



Annex 4 

ABBREVIATIONS 

Abbreviations used in this document include the following: 

CIDA - Canadian International Development Agency 

DANIDA - Danish International Development Agency 

HeLLIS - Regional Health Literature, Library and Information Services 
Committee 

HFA - Health for All by the Year 2000 

IAEA - International Atomic Energy Agency 

IBRD - International Bank for Reconstruction and Development 

PHC - Primary Health Care 

RTG - Royal Thai Government 

SIDA - Swedish International Development Authority 

TCDC - Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries 

TCDV - Technical Cooperation among Developing Villages 

UNDP - United Nations Development Programme 

UNEP - United Nations Environment Programme 

UNFDAC - United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control 

UNFPA - United Nations Fund for Population Activities 

UNICEF - United Nations Children's Fund 

UNIDO - United Nations Industrial Development Organization 

US AID - United States Agency for International Development 

WHO - World Health Organization 

Following are the abbreviations for the source of funds: 

AS - Special Account for Servicing Costs 

DL - Standard Letter of Agreement between Executing Agencies 



- United Nations Development Programme - Special Measures 
- United Nations Development Programme - Indicative Planning 

Figures 

- United Nations Environment Programme 

- Trust Pund for the Special Programme for Research and Training in 
Tropical Diseases 

- Associate Professional Officer 

- United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control 

- United Nations Fund for Population Activities 

- Trust Funds 

- United Nations Sundry Trust and Voluntary Funds 

- WHO Regular Budget 

- Revolving Sales Fund 

- Sasakawa Health Trust Fund 

- United Nations Children's Fund 

Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion (WHP): 

V A - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Assistance to the Least Developed among Developing Countries 

VB - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Miscellaneous Designated Contributions (Prevention of 
~lindness) 

VC - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases including Cholera 

VD - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Miscellaneous Designated Contributions (Other) 

VG - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account 
for Medical Research (Specified) - Other than Human 
Reproduction 

VH - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Medical Research (Specified) - Human Reproduction 

VI - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
the Expanded Programme on Immunization 

VK - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Miscellaneous Designated Contributions (DANIDA) 



VL - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
the Leprosy Programme 

VM - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Malaria 

VN - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Disasters and Natural Catastrophes 

VP - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
the Mental Health Programme 

VS - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Smallpox Eradication 

VW - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Community Water Supply 


